Descendants of John Mills

Generation No. 1

1. JOHN² MILLS (WILLIAM¹)¹ was born 1804 in Barnae-Ely, Ikerrin Tipperary Ireland, and died 28 Nov 1884 in Cooks Vale Creek (80). He married MARY ANN GRAY¹ Abt. 1830 in County Tipperary Ireland, daughter of ALEXANDER GRAY. She was born Abt. 1816 in Felthard, County Tipperary Ireland, and died 12 Dec 1888 in Long Grass Gully, Peelwood from cancer.

DOMESTIC INTELLIGENCE

The Sydney Herald Wednesday 21 April 1841

IRISH IMMIGRATION.—The Glenswilly, one of Mr. Marshall's bounty ships, that arrived from London and Plymouth so recently as the 11th March, 1841, had on board about 310 emigrants, who, as the vessel had sailed from on English port, are all entered, of course, in the Government Lists, I mean the Custom House Returns, as natives of England. But the fact is, that there was scarcely an Englishman on board, in the capacity of a bounty emigrant; the whole number having been collected from the South and West of Ireland, and carried over, like so many pigs, by the Cork and Dublin steam-boats, to meet the Glenswilly in Plymouth Sound; the proportion of Protestants to Roman Catholics by that vessel, as well as by another of Mr. Marshall's ships, in reference to which I have been enabled to ascertain the fact from indisputable authority, having been one only for every eighteen! A large proportion of this valuable accession, forsooth, to the intellectual, moral, and religious character of this unfortunate Colony, were from the county of Tipperary, the most infamous county in all Ireland for deeds of violence and blood; not fewer than three of these hopefuls as was credibly reported, having been concerned in a murder in their native land! The whole corps consisted of persons in the most abject poverty, and in the lowest stage of moral de-basement. The following is a descriptive list of the bounty emigrants per the ship Portland, the vessel by which I returned to the Colony, and which arrived in Sydney the same day as the Glenswilly. The Portland was chartered by Messrs. Carter and Bonus, a Bounty Emigration house in London, connected with a house in Sydney, and it seems she was the sixth vessel that had been dispatched by the charterers during the past year. The number of unmarried men on board the Portland was forty-three, of whom only seven were Englishmen, although the vessel sailed from London and Plymouth, two English ports. The Englishmen were all Protestants, chiefly from Somersetshire, and all, but one or two, under special engagement to a Colonial proprietor; for Englishmen of character, it seems, cannot be got for these bounty ships under the existing system of management. The rest of the unmarried men (thirty-six) were all Irishmen, of whom thirteen, including a considerable number from the north of Ireland, under special engagement to a Colonial proprietor, were Protestants, the remaining twenty-three being Roman Catholics! The number of unmarried female immigrants per the Portland was twentynine, of whom there was only one from England, and that one had not come out of her own accord either, but had been sent for through the agents of the vessel by her relatives in Sydney. The rest were all from Ireland, and almost exclusively from the city of Cork and Limerick. Five of the whole number, including the one from England, were Protestants, twenty-four were Roman Catholics! The number of married families was thirty-three, of who only two were from England; the remainder, thirty- one, being all from Ireland. The English families were both Protestant. Of the Irish, six were Protestants chiefly from the north of Ireland, who had previously to their embarkation been engaged for an extensive proprietor in the district of Bathurst; the remaining twenty-five being Roman Catholics. The gross number of Roman Catholic bounty immigrants, young and old, per the Portland,

was 152, or including those in the intermediate berth, 159, while that of the Protestants was only fifty-eight.—Dr. Lang's Question of Questions.

Shipping Intelligence Arrivals

Sydney Morning Herald

Friday 12 March 1841

From London, having left Plymouth on the 28 November, the ship Glenswilly, Capt M'Neil with 309 emigrants under the Superintendence of Dr. Birtwhistle, passengers Rev. Mr. Hogan Catholic Priest Col 1 page 2.

JOHN MILLS:

Burial: 30 Nov 1884, Big Meadow, Peelwood

MARY ANN GRAY:

12 December 1888 Long Grass Gully Peelwood

Mills, Mary

Cause: malignant disease

Informant: Isaac Mills, son, Big Meadow Peelwood

Born: Tipperary Ireland 47 years colony Marriage: Ireland, unknown age, John Mills

Issue: Ellen, Eliza, Mary, Ann, Margaret, Sarah, Jane, Catherine, William, Luke, John, Samuel, Isaac,

one male deceased

Burial: 14 Dec 1888, Big Meadow, Peelwood

Cause of Death: Cancer

Children of JOHN MILLS and MARY GRAY are:

- 2. i. ELLEN³ MILLS, b. 22 Nov 1831, County Tipperary, Ireland; d. 15 Jan 1915, Fullerton NSW Rg.3436 Trunkey.
- 3. ii. ELIZA ANN MILLS, b. 10 Apr 1833, County Tipperary, Ireland Arrived 'Glenswilly' 11.3.1841; d. 18 Apr 1920, Deep Creek, Peelwood.
- 4. iii. WILLIAM MILLS, b. 1837, County Tipperary, Ireland; d. 05 Jul 1915, Glass Rock, Peelwood (78).
 - iv. ANN MILLS, b. 06 Jan 1841, County Tipperary, Ireland; d. 1841, At Sea.
 - v. MARY MILLS, b. 06 Apr 1841, County Tipperary, Ireland; d. 1904, Tuena NSW Rg.3392; m. FREDERICK WILLIAMSON, 01 May 1877, "Big Meadow" Peelwood NSW Rg.2902 n/i; b. 1827, Lancashire ENGLAND; d. 17 Apr 1889, Cooks Vale NSW Rg.8118 (82).
- 5. vi. MARGARET MILLS, b. 07 Mar 1842, Chatsbury, Taralga; d. 29 Jan 1915.
- 6. vii. LUKE MILLS, b. 15 Dec 1842, Chatsbury, Taralga NSW; d. 27 Nov 1931, Baw Baw.
- 7. viii. SARAH AMELIA MILLS, b. 22 Dec 1845, 'Big Meadow' Peelwood.
- 8. ix. JANE MILLS, b. 22 Aug 1848, Cooks Vale Creek NSW; d. 10 Mar 1913, Crookwell NSW Hospital.
- 9. x. JOHN MILLS, b. 20 Feb 1850, Cooksvale Creek NSW; d. 19 Jun 1941, Bowlen Creek Peelwood.
- 10. xi. ISAAC MILLS, b. 05 Oct 1853, Big Meadow NSW; d. 12 Jul 1933, Big Meadow, Peelwood.
 - xii. SAMUEL MILLS, b. 1855, Big Meadow NSW; d. 1855, ??.
- 11. xiii. CATHERINE MILLS, b. 14 Sep 1855, Goulburn NSW; d. 17 Oct 1922, Chatsbury St

Generation No. 2

2. ELLEN³ MILLS (*JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 22 Nov 1831 in County Tipperary, Ireland, and died 15 Jan 1915 in Fullerton NSW Rg.3436 Trunkey. She married PHILLIP HOGAN 07 Feb 1853 in Ss Peter & Paul's RC Goulburn NSW Rg.45-99. He was born 08 Jan 1833 in Bong Bong, and died 24 Oct 1904 in Laggan NSW Rg.14994.

PHILLIP HOGAN:

Philip Hogan was living at Karabungla and Ellen at Cook's Vale at the time of their marriage. Witnesses were Denis Hogan of Tuglo and Catherine Hogan of Carabungla (signed with their mark (x)

Married by Father M Kavanagh RC

Argyle Liberal, Tuesday 25.11.1904

OBITUARY We have to record the death of Mr. Phillip Hogan, of Cook's Vale, Peelwood, at the ripe age of 77 years, the cause of death being senile decay. The remains will be interred in the Laggan cemetery to-morrow (Wednesday) at 1 o'clock. D 24.10.1904 age 77 years, parents Michael/Katherine Rogers, husband of Ellen Mills, issue Mary A 1853, Michael 1855, Phillip 1858 Henry 1861, Robert 1863, Phillip 186, Katherine 1866, Ellen 1869, James 1871, James 1874

PHILLIP HOGAN:

Occupation: Farmer

Children of ELLEN MILLS and PHILLIP HOGAN are:

- i. MARY ANN⁴ HOGAN, b. 06 Dec 1853, Cooks Vale NSW Rg.659-71; d. 17 Apr 1926, Goulburn NSW Rg.8654; m. ALEXANDER GOODWIN.
- MICHAEL HOGAN, b. 26 Sep 1855, Limerick; Baptised 21 Oct 1855, Ss. Peter & Paul's RC Goulburn; d. 02 Jul 1925, Peelwood NSW Rg.14512 Cause of Death: Heart disease
- 12. iii. PHILLIP HOGAN, b. 13 Nov 1858, Cooks Vale NSW Rg.6637 Carcoar; d. 15 Jan 1937, Cartwrights Creek Fullerton NSW.
 - iv. JOHN HOGAN, b. 26 Jul 1859, Cooks Vale NSW Rg.7561 Goulburn; d. 26 Aug 1917, Private Hospital Crookwell NSW Rg.10369 (58); m. ELIZABETH JANE MCDONALD, 18 Sep 1900, Crookwell NSW; b. 15 Aug 1856, Kangaloola NSW; d. 26 Mar 1951, Laggan NSW.

JOHN HOGAN:

John Hogan was born the fourth of eleven children born to Phillip Hogan and Ellen Mills, Cooks Vale farmers. John Hogan was Baptised 15th September, 1859, RC Ss. Peters and Paul's Parish Goulburn, Alexander McIntosh and Mary Connor were his

Godparents. John and Elizabeth Jane had no Issue. John died 1917 (57) and Elizabeth died at (95) and left her Estate to- John Charles Evans (Bob) b.1880 Cause of death; Intestinal Obstruction

HOGAN, John Crookwell NSW Gazette, Friday 31.8.1917 Obituary

Mr. John Hogan, of Hadley, Cooks Vale, was admitted to Mrs. Siggs' private hospital on Saturday last, suffering from an internal trouble. He died on Sunday. The funeral took place on Tuesday at Laggan. The deceased left a widow, but no family. B 1859 Cooksvale, d 26.8.1917, par Phillip Hogan/Ellen Mills), husband of Elizabeth Jane McDonald (m 1900), no issue

ELIZABETH JANE MCDONALD:

Cause of Death: Heart disease

- v. HENRY HOGAN, b. 06 May 1861, Limerick NSW Rg.6637 Carcoar; d. 08 Jun 1949, Walker Street Fullerton NSW.
- 14. vi. ROBERT FRANCIS HOGAN, b. 26 Mar 1863, Cooks Vale Creek NSW Rg.7637; d. 03 Dec 1938, Goulburn NSW.
- 15. vii. THOMAS HOGAN, b. 26 Oct 1864, Cooks Vale Creek NSW Rg 8678; d. 22 Nov 1939, Tirrana Laggan NSW Rg 25993 (74).
- 16. viii. CATHERINE HOGAN, b. 15 Dec 1866, Limerick NSW Rg 7566; d. 29 Jun 1943, Crookwell District Hospital Rg. 8982 (78).
 - ix. MARGARET 'ELLEN' M HOGAN, b. 28 Aug 1869, Cooks Vale NSW.
 - x. JAMES HOGAN, b. 1871, Cooks Vale Creek NSW Rg.10277; d. 02 Oct 1909, Cooksvale Creek.
- 17. xi. WILLIAM LUKE HOGAN, b. 23 Aug 1873, Cooks Vale Creek Limerick NSW.
 - xii. JAMES ISAAC HOGAN, b. 04 Jun 1874, Cooks Vale Creek NSW Rg.10277; d. 01 Oct 1909, Cooks Vale Creek Peelwood NSW.

HOGAN, James Crookwell NSW Gazette, Tuesday 5.10.1909

ALLEGED SUICIDE An inquest was held by the District Coroner (Mr. S. L. Cox), coroner on Sunday at Cooksvale Creek touching the death of James Hogan, whose death was reported to the police on 2nd inst. The following is a summary of the evidence taken: Sgt Beck, stationed at Tuena, disposed that Wm Hogan, brother of deceased, told him on October 2 that 'James (deceased) died yesterday (1st inst) at his residence, Cookvale, Cookvale Creek, about 22 miles from Crookwell NSW; believed he has taken poison'; witness visited the place on3rd inst and saw the body of deceased lying on the bed full dressed, except for hat and boots; there was blood on the mouth, and death appeared to have taken place about 48 hours previously; there were no marks of violence; found a letter (produced) which read as follows: 'Cooksvale Creek, I did it myself, no one has any hand in it; I had nothing to do with the crime, which I have heard people are going to swear lies about against me, so I won't give them the chance. Goodbye friends, not enemies. James Hogan.' Also found another letter signed 'P M

Frost' addressed James Hogan, Esq, in respect of some sheep; other articles (produced were also found; a bottle labelled 'strychnine' was taken by Constable Pearce from the right hand pocket and contained about a teaspoonful of some substance like strychnine, within two ft of the body, a matchbox (produced) was found containing a small quantity of some white powder; a cup (produced) on the table in an adjoining room appeared to have recently contained some liquid, witness was shown a small quantity of what looked like strychnine crystals (proposed); saw James Hogan alive on Sept 24, and showed him the dead body of a child, the subject of an inquest pending, and he denied ever having seen the body before; deceased then made a statement in which he stated that on September 17 at about sundown, he had tea with his mother and Mary McCormack and left about dark for his own residence (a quarter mile away), and did not leave again that night; he denied seeing Mary McCormack after dark or any more that night, nor till breakfast next morning at his mother's; he had no conversation with her since; never saw the child before; witness, continuing, said Mary McCormack was arrested on Sept 25 on a charge of the murder of the infant referred to and was at present in custody. Ellen Jane McCormack, a widow, residing at Cartwright's Creek, a quarter mile distant, deposed to seeing deceased on 1st inst at 5 pm at his mother's; he said then he would have to go and get his clothes ready to go to the inquest at Crookwell NSW

Next day; he said he knew nothing about the inquest, nor whose body it was; he told his mother he would not be long, and left in the direction of his hut; about two hours after his mother's request witness went to deceased's residence; heard noises outside the hut as of someone moaning; walked in and struck a match and saw deceased lying on his back on the bed, seeming very ill; he said he had not taken poison, but had a pain in his belly; he struggled but was conscious and asked witness not to leave him; as he continued to get worse, witness again said he would go for his mother, and at deceased's request witness put out the light; then went and told his mother, she believed her son was poisoned, an they both went back; deceased admitted to his mother taking strychnine poison, because he was in trouble, and asked, 'Where is my little boy?'

He told his mother there was a piece of paper in his pocket for her, he then said 'Goodbye, mother', and died in about four minutes; witness saw some poison about the house on the night of deceased's death, and pointed it out to the doctor and police; saw no one about the house that night except his mother and witness; deceased lived in the house by himself and used jam and strychnine for poisoning rabbits; heard him say something about the body of a baby being found on the place lately; he showed witness the spot; on the way he said he would have killed himself two or three days before if he had an easy way; he said it was an awful shame for the child to be put where it was; never saw deceased with her daughter, Mary McCormack, since she had her first child; James Hogan was the father of the first child a little boy who is now living; after deceased died his mother and witness locked up the place after throwing a sheet over the body; besides that it would not touched. Ellen Hogan, mother of deceased, gave corroborative evidence; she said her son was 35 years of age, single, a native of Cooksvale, and had land; she owned the sheep on the place; he left no will, she knew of no reason why her son would commit suicide. Wm Hogan (brother) deposed that the writing in the letter (produced), and the signature were in the handwriting of his brother, James Hogan, the deceased; deceased had six hundred acres, and land, worth about five hundred pounds; also six hundred and thirty sheep on shares with his mother; deceased left no will and his life was not insured. Dr Conroy, Government medical officer for this district, deposed to making a post mortem examination of the body of deceased at Cooksvale on

Sunday, and from what he saw (both internally and externally), and from the evidence of the other witnesses, he was of the opinion that the cause of death was strychnine poisoning. The coroner returned a verdict in accordance with the medical testimony. B 1872 d 2.10.1909, par Phillip/Ellen Mills, unmarried, siblings Mary A 1853, Michael 1855-1925, John c1860-1917, Henry T 1861-1923, Robert 1863-1938, Phillip 1864-1937, Katherine (Catherine) 1866, Ellen 1869

3. ELIZA ANN³ MILLS (*JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)¹ was born 10 Apr 1833 in County Tipperary, Ireland Arrived 'Glenswilly' 11.3.1841¹, and died 18 Apr 1920 in Deep Creek, Peelwood (87)¹. She married WILLIAM TRACEY¹ 06 May 1851 in Ss Peter and Paul's Catholic Church Rg. Goulburn¹. He was born 1814 in County Wicklow, Ireland Arr. 'Lady McNaughton' 26.10.1835¹, and died 28 Jan 1888 in Deep Creek, Peelwood NSW¹.

ELIZA ANN MILLS:

Eliza came with her parents, who were assisted passengers aboard the "Glenswilly" which arrived 11 March 1841. Her father John Mills gave his occupation as a farmer, from Barnanely Ikeerin County Tipperary, Ireland he arrived with his wife and four children.

The witnesses at Marriage: Patrick & Bridget Connor

Eliza and William Treacy reared a very large family of which four sons died of Scarlet Fever. William was bedridden for several years before his death and Eliza suffered a hip operation at 70-years which left her with a permanent limp.

When John Mills who came to NSW on the ship "Glenswilly" as bounty immigrants bringing with him his wife and four children, he came to the district and took over the holding from William. William Treacy then moved to Deep Creek at Limerick and married Eliza Mills, a daughter of John Mills. William Treacy took up three, thirty acre blocks of land, which is still held by some of the Treacy family today.

ELIZA ANN MILLS:

Burial: 21 Apr 1920, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

William Treacy Convict Records

Age 22 years, education reads and writes, Religion Roman Catholic. Single status, Native place County Wicklow, trade shoemaker - good. He was tried at County Kildare 12 July 1834 and sentence to life, he had no former convictions, and his height was 5 ' 4 1/2". His complexion was dark with brown hair, grey eyes and he had a small, mole on the side of his neck. His ticket of leave was granted 1843 number 2959 and he received his conditional pardon 1853 number 132. Four of Williams's country man were also sentence at the same sittings, and sent on the "Lady McNaughton" On arrival William Tracy was aged 22 years, so his birth is about c1812.

The White-boys were created as a result of agrarian unrest. The first recorded general uprising of the peasants was in 1761 and known as the White-boy conspiracy. It first appeared in Limerick then spread through Munster, Connacht and Leinster Provinces.

The White-Boy and agrarian unrest was directly caused by grievances regarding enclosure of

common acreage, forced labor, employment, rack rents and the tithes(Catholics had to pay a tithe to the Church of Ireland, as well as what they paid to their own Church) - grievances for which they had no redress in courts of law. Because Father Nicholas Sheehy had expressed sympathy for the peasants who were being evicted, he was arrested on trumped up charges and then hung, drawn and quartered in Clonmel in 1766. He is buried in Shandraghan and his through his death be became the patron saint of later generations of White-boys.

Due to fear of the ascendancy a bill in 1762 to allow Catholics to take mortgages against their land was defeated and instead the leaders of militant protestant ascendancy charged the White-boys with a popish rebellion instigated by the French.

If reform of the tithe and land system been allowed at this time, Irish history would be been vastly altered. Instead in 1766 the first act against White-boys was passed.

They were called White-boys because they wore white shirts on the outside of their clothes as a disguise. Their tactics were brutal but rarely was murder committed. The White-boys were the first Tenant's Protection Society and Agricultural Laborers Union, they did establish a code of agrarian solidarity which was generally observed.

The White-boys never advanced far beyond a self contained secret organization. But between 1761 to 1778 the landlords and the authorities waged war on the White-boys. Suspects were hung. Even with much persecution the groups would spring up in another area.

Groups in the Province of Ulster also were started by Protestant peasantry, but they were met with less harshly than the White-boys. They were the Oakboys in Monaghan, which spread into Tyrone and Armagh, they were revolting against forced labor for the repair and upkeep of the roads. Catholics and Protestants joined together but were defeated in Armagh during a bloody battle.

The Steelboys (1762) were Protestants of Antrim and Down who resisted fines for the renewal of tenancies, rack rents, tithes and to attempts to introduce grass farming.

In the end the landlords proved to be the strongest and drove most of the protestors to emigrate.

During the 1800s the customary protection of tenants was eliminated and replaced with yearly tenancies, or simple tenancies-at-will. Just about all the agricultural population, who were of occupying owners, became EVICTABLE, and liable to increases of rent imposed as punishments for any improvements they made to their land (which actually wasn't legally their land, but the landlords). It was during these conditions that Whiteboyism rose again, now known as Ribbonism.

If the tenant "erected fences, made drains, cleared, manured and worked up the soil, the tenant believed he had the right to dispose of these improvements at will; to sell his right in them if he wished to leave; to bequeath them to his children; or at the least, to occupy his holding without interference so long as he paid the quit-rent custom decreed. The "right" of the owner to raise the rent on him, or to eject him at will, still more to confiscate his improvements-these common-places of "Free Trade in Land" were to the Irish tenant's abominations which negated all right."

This was the climate in the 1800s that helped create the Land League to fight for land reform for the tenant. Whiteboyism was established as Ribbonism.

The term Leveller is from the Cromwellian period when King Charles was executed. It refers to many of the members of the "New Model Army". Getting rid of the monarch was not sufficient for them.

They wanted to get rid of all royalty and destroy even the power of the parsons, thus they wanted a political Levelling, some even wanted an economic Levelling. Cromwell and Parliament promised the English Levellers they would receive land in Ireland taken from the Irish Royalists."

The information was taken from several different sources among them:

THE COURSE OF IRISH HISTORY by T.W. Moody & F.X. Martin ISBN# 1-57098-01502 IRELAND HER OWN an Outline History of the Irish Struggle by T.A. Jackson, Edited and with an Epilogue by C. Desmond Greaves

Sir Thomas Mitchell arrived in Sydney per "Prince Regent" 10 June 1827, surveyed the County of Camden before moving on to survey County of Argyle (Goulburn)

WILLIAM TRACEY:

William Treacy received a life sentence for being in possession of a firearm, tried at County Kildare, Ireland 12 July 1834, (he was a White-boy) he was transported from Dublin aboard the "Lady McNaughton" Arrived on the 26.10.1835. He was described as 5'4" inches tall, dark brown hair, with grey eyes. He was able to read and write, he was single and Roman Catholic.

He went into service of Sir. Thomas Livingstone Mitchell, the Surveyor- General he was sent to 'Clifton' at Picton. William was put in charge of droving stock for Mitchell from Sydney area through Bathurst to Big Meadow. Thomas Mitchell's also owned a large estate in Laggan district, which stretched from Laggan to Limerick and the 'Big Meadow'. He sent William to manage "Big Meadow" until the c1840's. He have been employed as a shoemaker by trade before he was sentenced.

While he was working at "Clifton" he met Mr. and Mrs. Lachlan Morrison who had were also working on the property with their children, the Morrison's had came out on the 'William Nichol' from Isle of Skye during the highland clearances. Lachlan died 7 April 1840 and on 9 September 1841 a son, James Tracey, was born to William Tracey and Mary Morrison, nee Grant, the widow of Lachlan Morrison (vide Baptism certificate of James Tracey, Campbelltown Shire. There is no evidence of any marriage between Mary Morrison, nee Grant and William Tracey exists.

On James Tracey's death certificate it shows his mothers maiden name as "Mary Grant". Mrs. Morrison later married a John Richard Brien, and was possibly living in Monks Gully, with her family of Morrison and James Tracey, this would account for the confusion that surrounded the identity of James Tracey. He was called variously 'Jimmy Brien, wasn't he Morrison?' 'He used to live with Granny Brien and he was a bit of a mystery, a stray".

When John Mills who came to Sydney on the ship "Glenswilly" as bounty immigrants bringing with him his wife and four children, he came to the district and took over the holding from William. William Treacy then moved to Deep Creek at Limerick and married Eliza Mills, a daughter of John Mills. The celebrant was Rev. B Walsh, witnesses Patrick and Brigit Connor. This union was to produce thirteen children. William Treacy took up three, thirty acre blocks of land, which is still held by some of the Treacy family today. William was bedridden for several years before his death and Eliza suffered a hip operation at 70-years which left her with a permanent limp.

Convict Records

Age 22 years, education reads and writes, Religion Roman Catholic. Single status, Native place County Wicklow, trade shoemaker - good. He was tried at County Kildare 12 July 1834 and sentence

to life, he had no former convictions, and his height was 5 ' 4 1/2". His complexion was dark with brown hair, grey eyes and he had a small, mole on the side of his neck. His ticket of leave was granted 1843 number 2959 and he received his conditional pardon 1853 number 132. Four of Williams's country man were also sentence at the same sittings, and sent on the "Lady McNaughton" On arrival William Tracy was aged 22 years, so his birth is about c1812.

WILLIAM TRACEY:

Burial: 30 Jan 1888, Laggan Occupation: Shoemaker

Children of ELIZA MILLS and WILLIAM TRACEY are:

- i. MALE⁴ TREACY¹.
- 18. ii. LUKE TREACY, b. 05 Jul 1851, Deep Creek, Limerick; d. 10 Oct 1927, Thalaba NSW.
 - iii. JOHN TREACY, b. 29 Jun 1853, Cooks Vale Creek; d. 01 Oct 1872, Rg. 3702 Carcoar. Burial: 03 Oct 1872, Laggan Cemetery
- 19. iv. WILLIAM TREACY, b. 30 Jul 1855, Deep Creek, Limerick; d. 12 Nov 1947, Deep Creek, Limerick.
- 20. v. MARY ANNE TREACY, b. 08 Oct 1857, Deep Creek, Limerick; d. 1943, Randwick Rg 23635.
- 21. vi. THOMAS TREACY, b. 24 Oct 1859, Deep Creek, Limerick; d. 27 May 1936, Crookwell NSW District Hospital.
 - vii. PHILLIP TREACY¹, b. 23 Dec 1861, Deep Creek NSW¹; d. 26 Oct 1884, Deep Creek, Peelwood¹.

PHILLIP TREACY:

Phillip died from a very virulent strain of Malignant Scarlet Fever. One of the sons of this Tuena Road, Peelwood family, returned home from sheep droving, and the following day was down with this fever. Six other members of this family contracted this disease. Luke the elder brother, returned home to help his mother, as the father had been bed-ridden for some time. Three other members died from this disease, including Isaac and Henry, two very young boys.

- 22. viii. ELIZA JANE TREACY, b. 09 Jul 1864, Limerick; d. 06 Nov 1951, "Pine Hill Bigga.
- 23. ix. CATHERINE TREACY, b. 13 Mar 1866, Deep Creek, Limerick Rg Carcoar; d. 24 Mar 1947, 'Winterdyne' Binda.
- 24. x. SARAH AGNES TREACY, b. 17 Apr 1868, Carcoar Rg 8125; d. 05 Jan 1953, Wheeo.
- 25. xi. ELLEN TREACY, b. 14 Oct 1870, Deep Creek, Rg Carcoar; d. 18 Aug 1907, Laggan NSW.
- 26. xii. JOHN PATRICK TREACY, b. 16 Mar 1873, Deep Creek, Peelwood; d. 14 May 1932, Crookwell NSW.
 - xiii. ISAAC TREACY¹, b. 21 Apr 1875, CarcoarNSW²; d. 23 Oct 1884, CarcoarNSW³. Isaac died from Scarlet Fever.
 - xiv. HENRY TREACY³, b. 1879, Middle Creek, Peelwood³; d. 22 Oct 1884, CarcoarNSW³.
- **4.** WILLIAM³ MILLS (*JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1837 in County Tipperary, Ireland, and died 05 Jul 1915 in Glass Rock, Peelwood (78). He married MARY ANN CARTWRIGHT 1865 in Grass Rock, Peelwood. She was born 01 Dec 1847 in Redbank, Laggan NSW, and died 24 Jul 1905 in Glass Rock.

WILLIAM MILLS:

Burial: 07 Jul 1915, Peelwood Cemetery

MARY ANN CARTWRIGHT:

24th July 1905 Glass Rock

Mills, Mary Anne domestic duties, female 57 years

Cause: weakness of heart, liver complaint, 4 years, Dr Pawlett

Parents: William Cartwright, farmer, Annie Radburn

Informant: John Mills, son, Wattle Flat

Married: Laggan NSW

Marriage: Glass Rock NSW age 17, William Mills

Issue: Luke 35, John 32, Isaac 30, William 27, Richard 20, Mary 18 living one male deceased

Burial: 26 Jul 1905, Family Private Cemetery Grassrock, Peelwood

Children of WILLIAM MILLS and MARY CARTWRIGHT are:

27. i. GEORGE⁴ MILLS, b. 12 Jul 1867, Peelwood; d. 22 Jul 1899, Peelwood.

- 28. ii. LUKE MILLS, b. 27 Jul 1870, Glassrock, Peelwood; d. 27 Nov 1931, Baw Baw.
- 29. iii. JOHN MILLS, b. 1872, Glass Rock Peelwood; d. 02 Jan 1939, Crookwell District Hospital.
- 30. iv. ISAAC MILLS, b. 12 May 1875, Grassrock Peelwood; d. 08 Feb 1952, Crookwell District Hospital.
- 31. v. WILLIAM HENRY MILLS, b. 02 Sep 1878, Glass Rock Peelwood; d. 05 Sep 1951, Lakembla.
 - vi. RICHARD MILLS, b. 02 Jun 1885, Binda.
- 32. vii. MARY ANN MILLS, b. 22 Aug 1887, Glass Rock, Peelwood; d. 04 Jun 1961, At 65 Harrington Street, Camden East
- **5.** MARGARET³ MILLS (*JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 07 Mar 1842 in Chatsbury, Taralga, and died 29 Jan 1915. She married GEORGE BRADLEY WEEKS 01 Dec 1864 in Redbank, Taralga. He was born 25 Sep 1838 in Richlands, Taralga NSW, and died 13 Mar 1898 in Fullerton NSW Rg.5222 Phils River.

Children of MARGARET MILLS and GEORGE WEEKS are:

- 33. i. ELIZABETH MARIA⁴ WEEKS, b. 19 Jan 1868, Bolong River, Golspie; d. 20 Aug 1956, Goulburn NSW.
 - JOHN THOMAS WEEKS, b. 1869, Bolong NSW Rg.10858 Goulburn; d. 24 Dec 1943, Crookwell NSW Rg 27096; m. ALICE LOUISA SMITH; b. 17 Jun 1868, Bolong River rg Goulburn NSW 4911.
 - iii. RICHARD WEEKS, b. 1870, Fullerton NSW Rg.9708; d. 14 Jul 1905, Goulburn NSW Rg.8810 (36).
- 34. iv. WILLIAM LUKE WEEKS, b. 19 Jun 1871, Bowlen Creek; d. Jun 1919, Picton NSW Rg.14855.
- 35. v. MARY ELIZA WEEKS, b. 1874, Bolong NSW Rg.11260; d. 06 Nov 1947, Bathurst NSW (74).
- 36. vi. SARAH ANN WEEKS, b. 14 Feb 1877, Fullerton NSW Rg.11825; d. 28 Aug 1959, Crookwell District Hospital.
- 37. vii. MARGARET 'ELLEN' SUSANNAH WEEKS, b. 13 May 1879, "Seaman Dale" Bolong Rg 13669; d. 28 Oct 1951, Fullerton.
 - viii. GEORGE 'SAMUEL' HENRY WEEKS, b. 01 Jun 1881, Fullerton NSW Rg.9803; d. 07

- Mar 1938, Lithgow NSW Rg.20007; m. LOUISE GIBBONS.
- ix. MICHAEL ROBERT WEEKS, b. 28 May 1883, Fullerton NSW; d. 01 Feb 1956, Coonamble NSW.
- **6.** LUKE³ MILLS (*JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 15 Dec 1842 in Chatsbury, Taralga NSW, and died 27 Nov 1931 in Baw Baw. He married (1) CATHERINE MCKENZIE 1872 in Goulburn. She was born 19 Jun 1851 in Middle Creek Rg Goulburn, and died 19 May 1903 in Wollondilly, Goulburn. He married (2) JANE MELBOURNE WARDLEY 1905 in Goulburn NSW Rg.9553, and she was born 13.4.1868 Goulburn bap 16.7.1872 William Joseph Wardle/ Annie Johnston Stirling, father was a blacksmith at Goulburn.

Goulburn Evening Post 21 May 1903 Death.

Mrs. Mills, wife of Mr. Luke Mills, of Wollondilly, near Goulburn, died at her residence early yesterday morning. She had not been ailing long. Her brother, Mr. Alexander Mackenzie, died at Ifield about three weeks ago, and deceased was able to come into town. She fell ill, however, before she could return from congestion, and was treated in the hospital up to a few days ago, when she appeared much improved in health and went home. She was subsequently seized with a more severe attack, and fatal results followed. Mrs. Mills was a very old resident of Peelwood, and only came to live near Goulburn a few months ago. She was a daughter of Mr. William MacKenzie, of Phil's Creek, near Peelwood, and her husband carried on farming and grazing pursuits during their residence in the locality. Deceased was 52 years of age; and leaves no family. Burial: 21 May 1903, Goulburn Anglican Cemetery

Children of LUKE MILLS and MELBOURNE WARDLEY are:

- i. EDWARD J⁴ MILLS.
- ii. WILLIAM MILLS.
- iii. ROBERT MILLS.
- iv. WALTER MILLS, .Adopted child.
- v. LESLIE MILLS, .Adopted child.

The Goulburn Penny Press 1 Dec 1931

MR. LUKE MILLS The death occurred at his home, Baw Baw, on Friday morning of Mr. Luke Mills, at the age of 86. The late Mr. Mills was born at Peelwood, being, a son of the late Mr. and Mrs. J. Mills, who were early settlers in that district: He was a grazier at "Long Grass Gully," Peel wood, for many years, and at one time engaged in carrying, his means of transport being the bullock team. He had journeyed by this means to Sydney, and also made trips to Lambing Flats during the historic riots and the plague, when he used to convey coffins there from Goulburn. He was a fearless horseman, and It was his proud boast that he had never been thrown. He was twice married, his first wife, who, prior to her marriage, was Miss Catherine McKenzie, of Phil's River predeceasing him by 28 years. He is survived by a widow; three sons;, William, Robert and Edward, and two adopted sons, Walter and Leslie: Two brothers, John and Isaac, both at Peelwood also survive.

7. SARAH AMELIA³ MILLS (JOHN², WILLIAM¹)³ was born 22 Dec 1845 in 'Big Meadow'

Peelwood. She married (1) PATRICK COLTAN 1864 in Mulgoa, Penrith Rg 285 Vol 100. She married (2) RICHARD FORD³ 11 Jun 1865 in St. Saviour's Anglican Cathedral.. He was born 23 Apr 1845 in West Yards, Cooks Vale Creek NSW³, and died 22 Apr 1885 Goulburn.

RICHARD FORD:

Burial: 29 Dec 1851, St. Saviours, Goulburn

Children of SARAH MILLS and RICHARD FORD are:

- 38. i. JOHN HENRY⁴ FORD, b. 1865, Black Rock, Peelwood; d. 1945, Wollongong.
- 39. ii. MARY JANE FORD, b. 1868, Stoney Creek; d. 1922, Goulburn Rg 17659.
- 40. iii. CATHERINE 'KATE' FORD, b. 07 Jul 1870, Stoney Creek; d. 25 Sep 1910, Cavan Park (40) in childbirth.
- 41. iv. ELIZA MARY FORD, b. 27 Jun 1872, Stoney Creek Rg 8623.
- 42. v. LUKE L FORD, b. 1874, Stoney Creek Rg Carcoar; d. 04 Sep 1948, Sydney (76).
- 43. vi. MARGARET 'MAGGIE' FORD, b. 1877, Stoney Creek NSW Rg.10069 Carcoar.
 - vii. ISAAC FORD, b. 07 Dec 1880.
 - viii. RICHARD WILLIAM FORD, b. 10 Dec 1881, 'Little Forest' Peelwood; m. (1) EDITH MAY I DELORE, 1914, Maitland Rg 11850; b. 1895; d. 22 Jul 1981, Boorowa NSW; m. (2) PEARL HEATHER EVERTON, 05 Jul 1933, Goulburn Rg 12872.
 - ix. THOMAS HENRY FORD, b. 26 Jul 1883, Stoney Creek; m. IVY M PRATLEY, 1918, Ashfield Rg 1150; b. 1894, Bathurst Rg 5966.
 - x. MARTHA H FORD, b. 1886.
- **8.** JANE³ MILLS (*JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 22 Aug 1848 in Cooks Vale Creek NSW, and died 10 Mar 1913 in Crookwell NSW Hospital (64). She married WILLIAM JOSEPH CLARKE 07 Jun 1865 in Goulburn Rg. He was born 1844 in Campbelltown NSW, and died 11 Nov 1918 in Sapling Creek NSW.

JANE MILLS:

Burial: 11 Mar 1913, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Children of JANE MILLS and WILLIAM CLARKE are:

- 44. i. ISAAC⁴ CLARKE, b. 09 Aug 1867, Deep Creek, Peelwood; d. 17 Sep 1947, Sapling Creek NSW.
 - ii. WILLIAM JOSEPH CLARKE, b. 1871, Deep Creek, Peelwood; d. 17 Oct 1942, Crookwell NSW.
- 45. iii. JOHN A CLARKE, b. 30 Nov 1873, Little River, Oberon; d. 31 Aug 1945, St. John of God Hospital, Goulburn NSW.
 - iv. LUKE CLARKE, b. 1876, Laggan; d. 1944, Goulburn NSW; m. SARAH JANE AUSTIN, 1918, Goulburn NSW Rg 2798.
- 46. v. JAMES CLARKE, b. 1878, Peelwood NSW; d. 01 Sep 1921, Laggan NSW.
- 47. vi. THOMAS CLARKE, b. 1881, Sapling Creek, Laggan NSW; d. 15 Aug 1952, Crookwell District Hospital NSW.
- 48. vii. WALTER CLARKE, b. 1884, Laggan; d. 1966, Goulburn 40799/1966.
 - viii. ALEXANDER CLARKE, b. 1887, Laggan NSW; d. 23 Dec 1888, Laggan NSW Rg.1889-6794.
- 49. ix. SARAH CLARKE, b. 1890, Sapling Creek NSW; d. 1971, Moss Vale 64421/1971.
- 9. JOHN³ MILLS (JOHN², WILLIAM¹) was born 20 Feb 1850 in Cooksvale Creek NSW, and died

19 Jun 1941 in Bowlen Creek Peelwood. He married BRIDGET HOGAN 29 May 1882 in St. James Anglican Church, Binda. She was born 29 Jan 1862 in Black Springs, Peelwood, and died 11 Sep 1934 in Crookwell District Hospital.

JOHN MILLS:

Burial: 20 Jun 1941, Bowlen Creek Private Cemetery

Occupation: Grazier

BRIDGET HOGAN:

Witnesses at their wedding were Catherine & Grace Mills.

Burial: 12 Sep 1934, Fullerton Anglican Cemetery

Children of JOHN MILLS and BRIDGET HOGAN are:

- i. WILLIAM⁴ MILLS, b. 26 Aug 1881, Binda; d. 11 Apr 1977, Goulburn Nursing Home. Burial: 14 Apr 1977, Goulburn General Cemetery
- MARY MILLS, b. 03 Jun 1882, Cooks Vale Creek; d. 29 Oct 1883, Bolong Creek, accidently burnt (17 months).
 Burial: 31 Oct 1883, Big Meadow, Peelwood
- 50. iii. JAMES MILLS, b. 11 Jul 1884, Bowlen Creek, Fullerton; d. 23 Jul 1966, 'The Elms' Laggan (82).
- 51. iv. HENRY MILLS, b. 07 Dec 1885, Fullerton; d. 01 Feb 1966, Brisbane Special Hospital (80).
 - v. THOMAS MILLS, b. 19 Aug 1887, Bowlen Creek, Peelwood; d. 09 Jul 1889, Bowlen Creek, Peelwood 1 year 9 months from convulsions. Burial: 10 Jul 1889, Big Meadow, Peelwood
 - vi. DORIS JANE MILLS, b. 25 Oct 1889, Fullerton; d. 09 Dec 1986, Queen Victoria Hospital Picton (97); m. WILLIAM GEORGE A POWELL, 1927, Woollahra.

DORIS JANE MILLS:

Burial: 15 Dec 1986, Sutherland General Cemetery

- 52. vii. CATHERINE MILLS, b. 08 Oct 1891, Bowlen Creek, Fullerton; d. 04 Sep 1920, Goulburn District Hospital (29).
- 53. viii. ELLEN MILLS, b. 1899, Fullerton; d. 03 Feb 1978, 101 Patrick Street, Hurstville (79).
- 54. ix. EDWARD MILLS, b. 1902, Fullerton; d. 20 Jan 1964, Fullerton Road, Crookwell NSW (62).
 - x. EDITH MILLS, b. 07 Mar 1904, Bowlen Creek; d. 16 Oct 1916, Crookwell District Hospital from Diphtheria (12).

Burial: 17 Oct 1916, Bolong Private Cemetery

10. ISAAC³ MILLS (*JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 05 Oct 1853 in Big Meadow NSW, and died 12 Jul 1933 in Big Meadow, Peelwood. He married CATHERINE HOGAN 07 Jun 1880 in Long Grass Gully, Peelwood. She was born 07 Mar 1864 in Black Springs, Peelwood, and died 24 Dec 1949 in 'Hopeful' Peelwood.

ISAAC MILLS:

Burial: 14 Jul 1933, Big Meadow, Peelwood

CATHERINE HOGAN:

Burial: 25 Dec 1949, Big Meadow, Peelwood

Children of ISAAC MILLS and CATHERINE HOGAN are:

- 55. i. JOHN MAXWELL⁴ MILLS, b. 06 Jul 1880, "Big Meadow" Peelwood; d. 21 Jul 1945, Bowlen Creek, Fullerton (65).
- 56. ii. MARY ANNE MILLS, b. 22 Aug 1887, Big Meadow; d. 04 Jun 1971, Crookwell District Hospital NSW.
- 57. iii. MARGARET A MILLS, b. 11 Jul 1884, Big Meadow, Peelwood; d. 21 May 1926, Reedy Creek, Burraga.
- 58. iv. MARY ELIZABETH MILLS, b. 1885, Peelwood; d. 21 May 1926, Reedy Creek, Burraga (41).
 - v. ELIZABETH MILLS, b. 15 Sep 1886, Big Meadow, Peelwood; d. 21 Jul 1917, Clinton Street Goulburn.
 - Burial: 22 Jul 1917, Big Meadow, Peelwood
- 59. vi. ANASTASIA MILLS, b. 29 Oct 1888, Peelwood; d. 04 Dec 1965, St. John of Gods Hospital, Goulburn.
- **11.** CATHERINE³ MILLS (*JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 14 Sep 1855 in Goulburn NSW, and died 17 Oct 1922 in Chatsbury St Goulburn NSW Rg.17665. She married FRANCIS JOHNATHON AUSTIN 01 Oct 1878 in Goulburn Rg 3147. He was born 1853 in Kelso, and died 22 May 1937 in Goulburn.

Children of CATHERINE MILLS and FRANCIS AUSTIN are:

- i. MARY ANN⁴ AUSTIN, b. 1879, Rg Carcoar; d. 1885, Carcoar.
- ii. THOMAS AUSTIN, b. 1880, Binda; d. 14 Jun 1960, Goulburn NSW (78).
- iii. CATHERINE ELLEN AUSTIN, b. 1882, Rg Carcoar; d. 1883.
- iv. FRANCIS JOHN AUSTIN, b. 1883, Binda Rg Carcoar; d. 1885.
- v. ALBERT EDWARD AUSTIN, b. 1886, Spring Flats Peelwood; d. 03 Jan 1889, Spring Flats Peelwood NSW.
- vi. HERBERT AUSTIN, b. 30 Jun 1888, Spring Flats Peelwood NSW; d. 01 Jun 1889, Spring Flats Peelwood NSW.
 Burial: 03 Jun 1889, Peelwood
- vii. WILLIAM ISAAC AUSTIN, b. 1889.
- viii. JOSEPH J AUSTIN, b. 1890.
- ix. WALTER AUSTIN, b. 1891.
- x. LOUISA M AUSTIN, b. 1893.
- xi. ERNEST AUSTIN, b. 1894; d. 1894, Goulburn NSW Rg.5620.
- xii. RICHARD AUSTIN, b. 1894; d. 1894, Goulburn NSW Rg.5619.
- xiii. GEORGE AUSTIN, b. 1896; d. 1896, Goulburn NSW Rg.6240.
- xiv. SARAH AUSTIN, b. 1896.
- xv. REGINALD AUSTIN, b. 1898.

Generation No. 3

12. PHILLIP⁴ HOGAN (*ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)³ was born 13 Nov 1858 in Cooks Vale NSW Rg.6637 Carcoar, and died 15 Jan 1937 in Cartwrights Creek Fullerton NSW. He married MARY ANN ALLPORT³ 25 Apr 1881 in Binda NSW, daughter of JOSEPH ALLPORT and SARAH BOOTH. She was born 1861 in Bolong NSW Rg.7394 Goulburn, and died 13 Dec 1945 in

PHILLIP HOGAN:

Cause of Death: AURICULAR FIBRILATION, ARTERIOSCLEROSIS

Children of PHILLIP HOGAN and MARY ALLPORT are:

- i. JOHN⁵ HOGAN, b. 1881, Goulburn; d. 1881.
- ii. MICHAEL HENRY HOGAN, b. 1882, Fullerton; d. 06 Oct 1964, Crookwell District Hospital (82); m. JESSIE B DARBY, 04 May 1929, Crookwell NSW.

MICHAEL HENRY HOGAN:

Burial: 08 Oct 1964, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

- iii. JOHN THOMAS HOGAN, b. 1883, Fullerton NSW Rg.14523 Carcoar; d. 29 Oct 1950, Hadley (68); m. DINAH SHARWOOD³, 1937, Darlinghurst NSW Rg.11675 n/i; b. 1879, Goulburn NSW Rg.13762³; d. 08 Aug 1968, Goulburn NSW.
- iv. REGINALD STEPHEN HOGAN, b. 1885, Fullerton; m. MARGARET RUBY HADE, 1915, Woollahra.
- v. CATHERINE MARY HOGAN, b. 1888, Cooks Vale Creek, Tuena; m. CORNELIUS DANIEL CARROLL, 1915, Woollahra.
- vi. ELLEN HOGAN, b. 1889, Cooks Vale Creek, Tuena; d. 29 Aug 1892, Cooks Vale Creek, Peelwood 2 years 7 months.
 Burial: 31 Aug 1892, Laggan Catholic Cemetery
- vii. PHILLIP D HOGAN, b. 1890, Cooks Vale Creek, Tuena; d. 1895.
- viii. SARAH ANN BEATRICE HOGAN, b. 1891, Cooks Vale Creek, Tuena; m. DAVID J HOOPER, 1917, Sydney.
- 60. ix. JAMES S HOGAN, b. 1893, Tuena NSW.
 - x. PHILLIP D HOGAN, b. 1897, Tuena.
 - xi. FREDERICK MAURICE HOGAN, b. 1901, Cartwright's Creek, Tuena.
 - xii. VERA MURIEL BLANCHE HOGAN, b. 28 Dec 1904, Cartwrights Creek.
- **13.** HENRY⁴ HOGAN (*ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)³ was born 06 May 1861 in Limerick NSW Rg.6637 Carcoar, and died 08 Jun 1949 in Walker Street Fullerton NSW. He married BRIDGET MARY KING³ 09 Nov 1887 in St Peter and Paul's, Goulburn NSW³. She was born 16 Feb 1863 in Laggan NSW³, and died 12 Apr 1947 in Cooksvale NSW³.

Children of HENRY HOGAN and BRIDGET KING are:

- 61. i. JAMES WILLIAM⁵ HOGAN, b. 20 Jul 1888, Cooks Vale Creek, Peelwood; d. 26 Oct 1938, Limerick aged 50 yrs.
- 62. ii. GEORGE HENRY HOGAN, b. 10 Jan 1890, Cooks Vale Creek; d. 28 Nov 1971, Crookwell NSW.
 - iii. ISAAC HOGAN, b. 1891.
- 63. iv. MARY ELLEN HOGAN, b. 01 Nov 1894, Wattle Creek, Peelwood Rg 33662; d. 23 Aug 1979, Burraga (84).
 - v. PHILLIP SINCLAIR KING, b. 1898; m. ALICA MARY FRANCIS.
- 64. vi. PHILLIP SINCLAIR HOGAN, b. 22 Feb 1898, Wattle Creek; d. 16 Jul 1969, Crookwell NSW aged 71 yrs.
- 65. vii. PATRICK JOHN HOGAN, b. 1902, Wattle Creek Peelwood NSW Rg.16899; d. 13 Apr 1991, Goulburn Base Hospital (89).

14. ROBERT FRANCIS⁴ HOGAN (*ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 26 Mar 1863 in Cooks Vale Creek NSW Rg.7637, and died 03 Dec 1938 in Goulburn NSW (75). He married CAROLINE 'POLLY' HOWARTH 20 Dec 1903 in Residence of Thomas Berrell, Thalaba NSW, daughter of GEORGE HOWARTH and ELIZA MARMONT. She was born 10 Oct 1885 in Grant Springs, and died 03 Jul 1942 in Erskineville NSW.

ROBERT FRANCIS HOGAN:

Occupation: Farmer

CAROLINE 'POLLY' HOWARTH:

Witnesses to the marriage were James Thomas Berrell and Alice M Berrell.

Children of ROBERT HOGAN and CAROLINE HOWARTH are:

- i. IRIS JOAN⁵ HOGAN, b. 1903; m. NICHOLAS STOICESCU, 1922, Sydney NSW.
- 66. ii. ROBERT FRANCIS 'FRANK' HOGAN, b. 15 Sep 1904, Cooks Vale creek; d. 17 Jul 1953, Crookwell NSW.
 - iii. ELIZA PEARL HOGAN, b. 24 Dec 1907, Cooks Vale Creek; m. NOEL C V FREEMAN, 1931.
- 67. iv. LLOYD 'CLEMENT' HOGAN, b. 1908, Crookwell NSW Rg. 24017; d. 25 Aug 1965, Laggan NSW.
- 68. v. NITARESS 'NITA' AILEEN HOGAN, b. 24 Oct 1909, Cooks Vale Creek; d. 02 Mar 1967.
 - vi. MARY CAROLINE 'POLLY' HOGAN, b. 1911, Cooks Vale Creek; d. 03 Jul 1932, (32). Burial: Crookwell Catholic Cemetery
 - vii. CLIFFORD VANCE HOGAN, b. 12 Apr 1913, Fullerton NSW; d. 15 Sep 1964, Laggan NSW; m. JANE SHEATHER, Crookwell NSW.

CLIFFORD VANCE HOGAN:

Burial: 17 Sep 1964, Crookwell Catholic Cemetery Cause of Death: CORONARY OCCLUSION

viii. CLARENCE ERNEST HOGAN, b. 1915; d. 1950, (35); m.1943 EDNA GRACE WELLS at Carcoar; b. 1919; d. 1985, (66).

Burial: Lynhurst Cemetery

EDNA GRACE HOGAN

Burial: Lynhurst Catholic Cemetery

- ix. ARTHUR SYLVESTER HOGAN, b. 03 Dec 1916, Crookwell NSW; d. 28 Nov 1942, Accident at Rugby, thrown from a horse, died at Boorowa.

 Burial: Crookwell NSW
- 69. x. VERNON PHILLIP HOGAN, b. 12 Jan 1918, Cooks Vale Creek, Limerick; d. 18 Feb 1982, Queanbeyan.
 - xi. NORMA JOAN HOGAN, b. 12 Nov 1924, Crookwell NSW.
- 15. THOMAS⁴ HOGAN (ELLEN³ MILLS, JOHN², WILLIAM¹) was born 26 Oct 1864 in Cooks Vale

Creek NSW Rg 8678, and died 22 Nov 1939 in Tirrana Laggan NSW Rg 25993 (74). He married VIOLET BLOWES 19 Dec 1894 in Cooks Vale Creek NSW Rg 3358. She was born 1876 in Burraga, the daughter of Daniel James Blowes & Mary Ann Stewart, and she died 04 Dec 1963 in Goulburn NSW (87).

Children of THOMAS HOGAN and VIOLET BLOWES are:

- 70. i. JAMES⁵ HOGAN, b. 1895, Tuena Pg 11054; d. 08 Feb 1976, Laggan.
 - ii. MARY JANE HOGAN, b. 1897, Carcoar NSW Rg.30276; d. 1942.
 - iii. DELIA ELLEN HOGAN, b. 1900, Tuena NSW Rg.26870.
 - iv. WILLIAM THOMAS HOGAN, b. 02 Dec 1902, Tuena NSW Rg.03-7584; d. 26 Oct 1982, 25 Bishop Street Goulburn NSW.
 - v. RUBY PHYLLIS HOGAN, b. 02 Jan 1907, Cooksvale NSW Rg.6368 Tuena..
 - vi. BERTIE OLIVER HOGAN, b. 05 Aug 1909, Cooks Vale Creek; d. 08 Sep 1928, Laggan NSW (19).
- 71. vii. URBAN ALLEN HOGAN, b. 20 Nov 1912, Limerick NSW Rg.50345 Tuena; d. 06 Sep 1986, Limerick NSW.
- 72. viii. MYRTLE MELVINA HOGAN, b. 1915, Trunkey NSW Rg.8378; d. 18 Mar 2000.
- 73. ix. CLARA 'TOPSY' MAY HOGAN, b. 22 Aug 1918, Crookwell NSW.
- **16.** CATHERINE⁴ HOGAN (*ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 15 Dec 1866 in Limerick NSW Rg 7566, and died 29 Jun 1943 in Crookwell NSW District Hospital Rg. 8982. She married ROBERT JOHN ALLPORT 11 Nov 1889 in Binda NSW, son of JOSEPH ALLPORT and SARAH BOOTH. He was born 1859 in Bolong NSW Rg.7568 Goulburn, and died 20 Jun 1927 in Prince Henry Hospital, Little Bay NSW Rg.6542.

ROBERT JOHN ALLPORT:

Cause of Death: Paraplegia, bedsores

Children of CATHERINE HOGAN and ROBERT ALLPORT are:

- i. MARGARET⁵ ALLPORT, b. 17 Jun 1890; d. before 1943; m. VERNON BILL LEARD, 1915, Goulburn NSW Rg 3827; b. 1890, Scone rg 31249.
- 74. ii. AGNES KRISTINE ALLPORT, b. 10 Sep 1891.
- 75. iii. ELLEN EMILY ALLPORT, b. 18 May 1893.
 - iv. SARAH BEATRICE ALLPORT, b. 17 Dec 1894, Fullerton; m. WILLIAM OSWALD GRAY, 12 Jan 1916, C/E res. Robert John Allport, Fullerton NSW; b. 1891, Braidwood.
 - v. JOHN DANIEL ALLPORT, b. 29 Oct 1896; d. 24 Feb 1935, Crookwell NSW. Rg.1577; m. ANNIE EMILY FERGUSON, 1922, Newtown NSW Rg 16039.
- 76. vi. ROBERT JOSEPH ALLPORT, b. 10 Sep 1898, Binda; d. 10 Apr 1969, Rylstone NSW.
- **17.** WILLIAM LUKE⁴ HOGAN (*ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 23 Aug 1873 in Cooks Vale Creek Limerick NSW. He married EVA MAUD HOGAN 1899 in Sydney Rg 7509.

Child of WILLIAM HOGAN and EVA HOGAN is:

- 77. i. WILLIAM MOORE⁵ HOGAN, b. 11 Dec 1911, Porters Retreat Rg 1646 at Bathurst; d. 1979, Mt. David.
- **18.** LUKE⁴ TREACY (*ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)³ was born 05 Jul 1851 in Deep Creek, Limerick³, and died 10 Oct 1927 in Thalaba NSW (77)³. He married ISABELLA

MCKENZIE³ 12 Jun 1877 in PeelwoodNSW³. She was born 19 Jun 1851 in Middle Creek Rg Goulburn, and died 15 Jun 1925 in Peelwood NSW (73)³.

LUKE TREACY:

Burial: 11 Oct 1927, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

ISABELLA MCKENZIE:

Isabella's father William McKenzie came from Roshire, Scotland, a son of Alexander McKenzie and Mary Ann, arriving in the colony c 1840. He married Sarah Ann McMillan in Goulburn 17 July 1850. William died 4 April 1875 in Goulburn and was buried at Bolong.

Burial: 16 Jun 1925, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

STANLEY TREACY

Stanley Treacy was born 1899 he often related to me the story of his involvement with the dressed timber used to build the extensions to his parent's (William and Catherine) home at Deep Creek, Limerick. Luke Treacy, Stan's uncle and son of William and Eliza (Mills) owned one of the bullock teams in the limerick area. In approximately 1907, when Stan was eight years old he accompanied his Uncle Luke, from Limerick to Crookwell railway yards, there they took possession of dressed timber, which had been transported by rail from a sawmill in Goulburn.

Once there timber had been loaded on Luke's wagon, Luke and Stan made there way to Laggan. As evening was drawing in, the bullock team along with Luke and Stan were to spend the night the night camped at Laggan. The team was unyoked watered and put to graze. Luke went to quench his thirst at the Laggan pub, Stan to settle in for the night under the wagon.

Next morning saw Luke and Stan along with a load of timber on the road to Limerick. It seems Luke was one to be indiscriminate with the use of the whip and would lay it on the beast or anyone who may have been in whip range. Perhaps Stan may have been in range on several occasions.

The timber arrived at "Deep Creek" in due course, where four room as and a verandah was built by Stan's older brothers, Ernest and Phillip.

I remember the building well, there were three bedrooms one of which was used by William and Catherine, one for their daughter Celie slept, a guest room and a sitting room. Hanging on the walls of the sitting room were the lovely large photographs of William and Catherine also three of the girls of the family, Grace (Dolly), Agatha (Ag), and May.

My sister Joy and I would snare the large double bed with Celie whenever we stayed there, with the use of the hurricane lamp to see our way to bed of an evening during the 30's and 40's

This section of William and Catherine's home was dismantled in early 1960.

Children of LUKE TREACY and ISABELLA MCKENZIE are:

- i. WILLIAM⁵ TREACY³, b. 1878, Carcoar NSW³; d. 1888, Peelwood.
- ii. ALEXANDER TREACY³, b. 1879, Carcoar Rg 11636³.
- 78. iii. THOMAS TREACY, b. 1881, Limerick Rg. Carcoar Rg.13132; d. 07 Sep 1968, Limerick (86).
- 79. iv. JOHN TREACY, b. 1883, Stoney Creek, Peelwood; d. 28 Dec 1954, Stoney Creek, Limerick Rg 6459.
- 80. v. SARAH JANE TREACY, b. 1886, Stoney Creek, Limerick Rg Corcoran's; d. 03 Jun

- 1937, Crookwell NSW Hospital (51).
- 81. vi. MARGARET ANN TREACY, b. 1888, Carcoar NSW; d. 1963, Crookwell NSW.
- **19.** WILLIAM⁴ TREACY (*ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)³ was born 30 Jul 1855 in Deep Creek, Limerick³, and died 12 Nov 1947 in Deep Creek, Limerick³. He married CATHERINE HEARN³ 08 Mar 1886 in Crookwell NSW³. She was born 16 Jan 1854 in Tuena, the daughter of Thomas Hearn and Catherine McManus, and died 16 Sep 1947 in Deep Creek, Limerick³.

WILLIAM TREACY:

William was named after his father William Treacy who arrived in Australia on the Lady McNaughtan on the 26 October 1835 from County Wicklow after a trial in Kildare on the 2 July 1834 on a "firearms" offence. He went into service of Major Thomas Mitchell, the Surveyor General who owned a large estate at Laggan district. He managed "Big Meadow" until 1840, when John Mills came to the district and took over the holding. William Treacy moved to Deep Creek at Limerick and married a daughter of John Mills. On arrival William Treacy was aged 22, so his birth is c1813; his marriage to Eliza Mills was in 1851 at Kangaloola; his death was recorded at Deep Creek, Limerick, 1888.

Sourced The Bells of St. Mary's.

WILLIAM TREACY:

Burial: 14 Nov 1947, Limerick Catholic Cemetery

Occupation: Shepherd

CATHERINE HEARN: Baptism: 1854, Goulburn RC

Burial: 17 Sep 1947, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Children of WILLIAM TREACY and CATHERINE HEARN are:

- 82. i. CIRRELIA ROSE 'CECELIA'5 TREACY, b. 1886, Carcoar Rg. 17566; d. 18 Jun 1981, Sydney.
- 83. ii. ERNEST WILLIAM TREACY, b. 1888, Carcoar Rg. 18386; d. 17 Oct 1957, Goulburn.
- 84. iii. AGATHA KATHLEEN 'AG' TREACY, b. 1892; d. 07 Mar 1977, (83).
 - iv. PHILLIP JOSEPH AMBROSE TREACY, b. 1894; d. 26 Jul 1975, Goulburn NSW; m. MARCELLA MARY BRIGHT, 1931, Crookwell NSW Rg 7151; b. 1895; d. 1969.
- 85. v. CECILY GRACE 'DOLLY' TREACY, b. 1897; d. 1988.
- 86. vi. STANLEY SYLVESTER TREACY, b. 18 Jun 1899, Deep Creek, Limerick; d. 04 Jun 1991, Crookwell NSW Age 91.
- **20.** MARY ANNE⁴ TREACY (*ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)³ was born 08 Oct 1857 in Deep Creek, Limerick³, and died 1943 in Randwick Rg 23635.

Child of MARY ANNE TREACY is:

- 87. i. MARJORIE MARY⁵ TREACY, b. 1896; d. 1976, Sydney.
- **21.** THOMAS⁴ TREACY (*ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)³ was born 24 Oct 1859 in Deep Creek, Limerick³, and died 27 May 1936 in Crookwell NSW District Hospital³. He married ANNIE BRODERICK³ 18 Feb 1889 in Crookwell NSW³. She was born 20 Jul 1857 in Woolshed, Victoria,

the daughter of Jeremiah 'Darby' Broderick and Anne Hickey, she died 01 Feb 1939 in Limerick NSW³.

THOMAS JOHN 'JACK' TREACY:

Service WW11 Australian Army. N93821

Cause of death: Pneumonia

Burial: 28 May 1936, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Occupation: Grazier

ANNIE BRODERICK:

Burial: 03 Feb 1939, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Children of THOMAS TREACY and ANNIE BRODERICK are:

 i. IDA MARY 'MOLLY'⁵ TREACY, b. 1891, Tuena NSW; d. 02 Mar 1959, Arncliffe NSW.

THOMAS JOHN TREACY, b. 1892, Laggan; d. 11 Sep 1932, Crookwell NSW (37); m. MARY CATHERINE HOGAN, 16 Jan 1929, Peelwood; b. 1894, Limerick NSW; d. 20 Sep 1979, Harley Nursing Home Crookwell NSW (85).

THOMAS JOHN TREACY:

Burial: 13 Sep 1932, Laggan RC Cemetery NI

MARY CATHERINE HOGAN:

Known as 'Little Mary', during the 1930's she owned a store and the Post Office at Limerick NSW

Burial: Laggan RC Cemetery

- iii. AGNES ANN TREACY, b. 1895, Laggan; d. 13 May 1957, (62). Burial: Laggan
- 89. iv. JAMES JEREMIAH TREACY, b. 1897, Laggan; d. 1967.
- **22.** ELIZA JANE⁴ TREACY (*ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)³ was born 09 Jul 1864 in Limerick³, and died 06 Nov 1951 in "Pine Hill" Bigga (87). She married WILLIAM DANIEL PAGETT³ 18 Jan 1901 in Deep Creek, Limerick³. He was born 10 Dec 1851 in Binda, the son of John Pagett and Elizabeth Burnell, and died 09 Mar 1931 in Pine Hill, Bigga (80).

ELIZA JANE TREACY:

Burial: 07 Nov 1951, Binda Catholic Cemetery

Children of ELIZA TREACY and WILLIAM PAGETT are:

- i. JOHN⁵ PAGETT, b. 10 Jul 1902, Binda; d. 11 Jul 1902, Binda Rg Crookwell NSW. Burial: 14 Jul 1902, Binda C/E Cemetery
- 90. ii. EVA DORIS PAGETT, b. 1903; d. 1986.
- 91. iii. WILLIAM DANIEL PAGETT, b. 24 Aug 1905, Binda; d. 11 Feb 1971, Bigga.
- **23.** CATHERINE⁴ TREACY (*ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)³ was born 13 Mar 1866 in Deep Creek, Limerick Rg Carcoar³, and died 24 Mar 1947 in 'Winterdyne' Binda (81). She married JAMES SAMUEL PAGETT³ 10 Apr 1889 in Deep Creek, Limerick Rg Captains Flat³. He was born

18 Dec 1864 in Binda, the son of John Pagett and Elizabeth Burnell, and died 18 Apr 1921 in Sydney.

CATHERINE TREACY:

Burial: 25 Mar 1947, Binda Catholic Cemetery

JAMES SAMUEL PAGETT:

Occupation: Bet. 14 Apr - 14 Jul 1883, Employed by the Railway

Children of CATHERINE TREACY and JAMES PAGETT are:

- i. ETHEL MAUDE⁵ PAGETT, b. 03 Jan 1890, "Whitley" Fullerton; d. 10 Aug 1960, Crookwell NSW (70).
- ii. IDA MARY PAGETT, b. 25 Jan 1891, "Whitley" Binda; d. 07 Feb 1987, Harley 93. Nursing Home Crookwell NSW.
- 94. iii. JOHN CHARLES PAGETT, b. 17 May 1892, Binda; d. 23 Aug 1948, Crookwell NSW.
- iv. IVY ELLEN PAGETT, b. 01 Mar 1894, "Whitley" Binda; d. 20 Oct 1972, Bigga. 95.
- v. ELSIE CATHERINE PAGETT, b. 1895, Binda; d. 15 May 1974, Crookwell District 96.
 - vi. THOMAS JAMES PAGETT, b. 18 Oct 1897, "Whitley" Binda; d. 16 Jul 1961, Crookwell District Hospital NSW N.M..

Burial: 17 Jul 1961, Binda C/E

Cause of Death: Pulmonary Oedema

- 97. vii. AGNES ANNIE PAGETT, b. 1901.
 - viii. ELIZABETH JANE PAGETT, b. 1903; d. 05 May 1975, Kenmore, Goulburn NSW; m. JOSEPH OLIVER CARRUTHERS, 17 Dec 1938, Crookwell NSW; b. 02 Mar 1908, Arthursleigh, Binda; d. 15 Jun 1972, Binda (65).

ELIZABETH JANE PAGETT:

Burial: Binda C/E

JOSEPH OLIVER CARRUTHERS:

Burial: Binda

- 98. ix. WILLIAM 'NEAL' PAGETT, b. 13 May 1905, Binda; d. 20 Jul 1980, Queen Street,
- 99. x. ARTHUR SAMUEL PAGETT, b. 14 Aug 1909, Binda; d. 15 Apr 1954, 'Bonnyview" Binda (44).
- **24.** SARAH AGNES⁴ TREACY (*ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)³ was born 17 Apr 1868 in Carcoar Rg 81253, and died 05 Jan 1953 in Wheeo (86). She married PATRICK LOUGHNAN3 29 Apr 1889 in Crookwell NSW³. He was born 1855 in Grabben Gullen, the son of Michael Loughnan and Catherine Maher, and died 19 Mar 1897 in Wheeo.

SARAH AGNES TREACY:

Burial: Wheeo Cemetery

PATRICK LOUGHNAN:

Burial: Wheeo Cemetery

Children of SARAH TREACY and PATRICK LOUGHNAN are:

- i. CATHERINE AGNES⁵ LOUGHNAN, b. 1889, Grabben Gullen; d. 01 May 1939, Rossmoyne, Crookwell NSW (49).
- 101. ii. ANASTASIA ELLEN LOUGHNAN, b. 1891, Crookwell NSW rg 15902; d. 02 Aug 1961, Crookwell District Hospital.
- 102. iii. MICHAEL SYLVESTER LOUGHNAN, b. 1892, Crookwell NSW; d. 09 Dec 1957, Crookwell NSW (65).
 - iv. PATRICK BEDE LOUGHNAN, b. 1894, Crookwell NSW; d. 14 Dec 1961, Crookwell NSW (67).
 - Burial: 16 Dec 1961, Crookwell NSW RC
- 103. v. AGATHA MARY LOUGHNAN, b. 1896, Crookwell NSW; d. 20 Oct 1980, Crookwell NSW.
- 104. vi. ANGELA MARY LOUGHNAN, b. 1897, Crookwell NSW; d. 21 Jul 1971, Crookwell NSW (72).

25. ELLEN⁴ TREACY (*ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)³ was born 14 Oct 1870 in Deep Creek, Rg Carcoar⁴, and died 18 Aug 1907 in Laggan NSW. She married JOHN JOSEPH LYNAM⁵ 29 Jun 1894 in Deep Creek, Tuena⁵. He was born 1865 in Barnalisheen, Tipperary, Ireland, and died 22 Jan 1913 in Laggan NSW.

18th August 1907 Laggan Lynam, Ellen, 36 years

Cause: mitral insufficiency, failure of heart, about 3 years

Parents: William Treacy, grazier, Eliza Mills Informant: J J Lynam, husband Bellwood

Burial: 19th August 1907 Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Born: Deep Creek

Marriage: Deep Creek, 23 years, John Joseph Lynam Issue: Thomas 12, Bridget 11, Agnes 8, Johanna 6, John 4

LYNAM, Mrs. John Crookwell NSW Gazette, Tues 20.8.1908

Obituary

We regret to record the death of the age of thirty-six years, of Mrs. John Lynam of Peelwood, which took place at Laggan on Saturday last under sad circumstances, the immediate cause of death being failure of the heart's action. Deceased had been in indifferent health and was on her way to Crookwell NSW when she was compelled to take to her bed at Mrs. Cummins' hotel. Dr. Romeo was brought out, but held out no hope. Deceased was a daughter of Mr. W. Treacey, of Deep Creek, Tuena Road, and leaves a husband and a family of young children to mourn their loss. Much sympathy is expressed for the bereaved family. The funeral took place yesterday, the remains being interred in the Laggan cemetery, whither they were followed by a large concourse of friends and sympathisers. The Rev. Fr. Kennedy officiated at the grave, and the funeral arrangements were carried out by Mess Spiers and Kennedy.

Burial: 19 Aug 1907, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

JOHN JOSEPH LYNAM:

Burial: Laggan Cemetery

Children of ELLEN TREACY and JOHN LYNAM are:

- 105. i. THOMAS JOHN⁵ LYNAM, b. 1894, Peelwood; d. Mar 1970, Birrong NSW.
- 106. ii. BRIDGET ELLEN LYNAM, b. 1896, Tuena Rg 26182; d. 28 Jun 1967, Cabramatta NSW.
 - iii. AGNES LYNAM, b. 1898, Peelwood NSW Rg.35143 Tuena; d. 13 Aug 1972, North Goulburn.
 - iv. JOHANNA LYNAM, b. 1900, Peelwood NSW Rg.35871 Tuena; d. 13 May 1996, North Goulburn.

JOHANNA LYNAM:

Sr. Mary Borromeo, Sisters of St. Joseph

v. JOHN GREGORY LYNAM, b. 04 Mar 1903, Bellwood; d. 10 May 1940, Goulburn NSW; m. LOUISA E HENDERSON, Junee NSW.

26. JOHN PATRICK⁴ TREACY (*ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 16 Mar 1873 in Deep Creek, Peelwood, and died 14 May 1932 in Crookwell NSW. He married ADA ANNE GIBSON 09 Oct 1900 in Goulburn NSW. She was born 19 Jan 1872 in Peelwood, and died 08 Oct 1921 in Crookwell NSW.

JOHN PATRICK TREACY:

Occupation: Labourer

8th October 1921

Crookwell Hospital

Treacy, Ada Annie, female 48 years

Lobar pneumonia, heart failure, 7 days 4 days, f Justin McCarthy, reg 8th October 1921

Parents: Thomas Gibson, Julia O'Brien

Born Peelwood

Informant: Ellen Clarke, sister Binda

Burial:10th October, 1921 Catholic Cemetery, Laggan

Married: Goulburn, 24 years, John p Treacy

Issue: Lyle 23, Robert 21, Gladys 17, James 18, William 15, Mary 13, Herbert 11, Henry 19, Julia 7,

Stanley 5, Doris 3, Eliza three months, none deceased

Children of JOHN TREACY and ADA GIBSON are:

- i. PATRICK LYALL⁵ GIBSON, b. 30 Aug 1898, Limerick NSW Rg.20759 Tuena; d. 06 Jul 1941, Warren NSW Rg.17242 (42).
- ii. JOHN PATRICK GIBSON, b. 28 Aug 1900, Deep Creek Limerick NSW Rg.30992; d. 07 Sep 1900, Crookwell NSW.
- iii. ROBERT JOHN TREACY, b. 08 Dec 1901, Jersey Valley Peelwood NSW; d. Bef. 1983, Victoria.
- 107. iv. JAMES JOSEPH TREACY, b. 05 Aug 1903, Jersey Valley; d. 05 Feb 1954, Crookwell NSW District Hospital (50) from a gunshot wound.
- 108. v. MURIAL GLADYS TREACY, b. 20 Nov 1905, Jersey Valley; d. 03 Apr 1970, Newtown NSW.
- 109. vi. WILLIAM NEIL TREACY, b. 17 Jul 1906, Jersey Valley; d. 18 Apr 1966, Goulburn NSW.

- 110. vii. MARY ELLEN TREACY, b. 09 Feb 1909, Jersey Valley NSW; d. 25 Sep 1993, Hurlestone Park NSW.
 - viii. HERBERT ALEXANDER TREACY, b. 30 May 1910, Jersey Valley; m. GRACE ROSE.

HERBERT ALEXANDER TREACY:

Served: WW2 Ambulance Squadron as a Driver

- 111. ix. HENRY EDWARD TREACY, b. 18 Dec 1912; d. 1983.
 - x. JULIA ANASTASIA 'JEAN' TREACY, b. Jul 1913, Trunkey Rg 43328; d. 1975; m. (1) THOMAS LLEWELLYN HODSON, 1930, Young NSW Rg.14055; d. 1938, Wollongong NSW Rg.20508 John Bourne/Louisa; m. (2) ALBERT OWEN SHINE, 1945, Newtown rg 16461.
- 112. xi. STANLEY GORDON TREACY, b. 27 Sep 1915.
 - xii. DORIS TREACY, b. 1918, Trunkey Rg 48069; m. GORDON COLLIER.
 - xiii. ELIZA ANN TREACY, b. Jul 1921; m. LIONEL FYFE.
- **27.** GEORGE⁴ MILLS (*WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 12 Jul 1867 in Peelwood, and died 22 Jul 1899 in Peelwood. He married ANASTASIA 'NANCY' HOGAN 25 Mar 1889 in Captains Flat. She was born 18 Sep 1872 in Black Springs, Peelwood, the daughter of Michael Joseph Hogan and Esther Elizabeth Evans, and died 16 Mar 1949 in Crookwell District Hospital.

ANASTASIA 'NANCY' HOGAN:

Burial: 19 Mar 1949, Peelwood Catholic Cemetery

Children of GEORGE MILLS and ANASTASIA HOGAN are:

- i. FLORENCE ELSIE⁵ MILLS, b. 1888, 'Big Meadow' NSW.
- 114. ii. MARY JANE MILLS, b. 1889, 'Big Meadow' NSW Rg.17813 Tuena.
- 115. iii. MICHAEL HENRY MILLS, b. 1891, "Big Meadow" Peelwood Rg.34688; d. 03 Aug 1976, Crookwell District Hospital (84).
- 116. iv. JAMES MILLS, b. 1893, Peelwood NSW Rg.35371 Tuena; d. 06 Aug 1967, Peelwood (73).
 - v. CATHERINE MAUDE MILLS, b. 1895, Tuena NSW Rg.27481; d. 1981.
 - vi. ELIZABETH MILLS, b. 06 Sep 1897, Tuena NSW Rg.35982; d. 15 Nov 1899, Tuena.
 - vii. GEORGINA MILLS, b. 15 Jul 1899, Peelwood NSW Rg.25701 Tuena; d. 26 Oct 1899, Tuena.
- **28.** LUKE⁴ MILLS (*WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 27 Jul 1870 in Glassrock, Peelwood, and died 27 Nov 1931 in Baw Baw (86). He married MARGARET HOGAN 25 Feb 1889 in Glassrock, Peelwood. She was born 12 Oct 1870 in Goulburn NSW Rg.10885, the daughter of Michael Joseph Hogan and Esther Elizabeth Evans, and died 01 May 1948 in Werriwa Street, Goulburn.

LUKE MILLS:

Burial: 28 Nov 1931, Old Anglican Cemetery Goulburn

Residence: Baw Baw, Goulburn

MARGARET HOGAN: Burial: 03 May 1948

Children of LUKE MILLS and MARGARET HOGAN are:

- i. ROBERT JOHN⁵ MILLS, b. 08 Sep 1889, Long Grass Gully, Tuena; d. 16 Mar 1964, Goulburn; m. ELLEN LOUISE GUYMER, 28 Nov 1920, Peelwood.
- 117. ii. LUKE MILLS, b. 1891, Peelwood; d. 01 Feb 1956, (65).
 - iii. ELSIE EVALINE MILLS, b. 1893, Tuena NSW.
 - iv. JOHN MILLS, b. 1895, Tuena NSW.
 - v. ALBERT MILLS, b. 1897, Tuena NSW.
 - vi. ESTHER MARY MILLS, b. 1900, Tuena NSW.
 - vii. GLADYS MILLS, b. 1902, Tuena NSW.
 - viii. MICHAEL GEORGE MILLS, b. 1905, Goulburn.
- 118. ix. ISAAC THOMAS MILLS, b. 1907, Goulburn; d. 06 Mar 1965, Goulburn.
- 119. x. CATHERINE MILLS, b. 1910, Goulburn NSW.
 - xi. VICTOR ALBERT MILLS, b. 1914, Goulburn.
- **29.** JOHN⁴ MILLS (*WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1872 in Glass Rock Peelwood, and died 02 Jan 1939 in Crookwell NSW District Hospital. He married LUCY ESTER MARY URWIN 20 Jun 1892 in Glassrock Peelwood. She was born 1873 in Oberon, the daughter of Nicholas F Urwin & Ann Mary Wild, and died 30 Jul 1958 in Crowsnest.

JOHN MILLS:

Burial: 14 Jan 1939, Crookwell NSW Anglican Cemetery

Children of JOHN MILLS and LUCY URWIN are:

- i. CHARLES⁵ MILLS, b. 01 Sep 1892, Glass Rock, Peelwood; d. 24 Jan 1968, St. John of God Hospital Goulburn (75).
- 121. ii. ETHEL MILLS, b. 23 Nov 1894, Glass Rock, Peelwood; d. 28 Jun 1972, 'Amyville' Laggan.
- 122. iii. ROSE MILLS, b. 03 Jan 1897, Wattle Flat; d. 16 Apr 1982, Waminda Nursing Home, Goulburn (84).
 - iv. EMILY ANN MILLS, b. 15 May 1899, Wattle Flat Fullerton; m. WILLIAM LOGAN.
- v. ARTHUR MILLS, b. 11 Aug 1901, Wattle Flat; d. 09 Jul 1946, 'Spring Mount' via Blayney (44) from T.B..
 - vi. GEORGE M MILLS, b. 18 Sep 1903, Wattle Flat.
 - vii. MARY ANN 'MAY' MILLS, b. 08 Mar 1906, Wattle Flat, Peelwood NSW; m. (1) ALEXANDER SCOTT ORR, Dec 1927, Presbyterian Church Drummoyne Rg.15664; m. (2) PURVIS CORNELIUS SMITH, 1949, Sydney reg; d. 1963, North Sydney.
- **30.** ISAAC⁴ MILLS (*WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 12 May 1875 in Grassrock Peelwood, and died 08 Feb 1952 in Crookwell NSW District Hospital (77). He married ANASTASIA 'NANCY' HOGAN 26 Oct 1904 in Burraga. She was born 18 Sep 1872 in Black Springs, Peelwood, the daughter of Michael Joseph Hogan and Esther Elizabeth Evans, and died 16 Mar 1949 in Crookwell District Hospital.

ISAAC MILLS:

Burial: 09 Feb 1952, Peelwood Anglican Cemetery

ANASTASIA 'NANCY' HOGAN:

Burial: 19 Mar 1949, Peelwood Catholic Cemetery

Children of ISAAC MILLS and ANASTASIA HOGAN are:

- i. GEORGE WILLIAM⁵ MILLS, b. 19 Jan 1905, Cooks Vale Creek; d. 14 Dec 1928.
- ii. THOMAS WALTER MILLS, b. 20 Oct 1906, Tuena NSW Rg.39786; d. 01 Jul 1985, Crookwell NSW.
- iii. VIDA VENISE MILLS, b. 20 Oct 1906, Tuena NSW Rg.39785.
- iv. PEARL GERTRUDE MILLS, b. 1907, Cooks Vale Creek; d. 05 Sep 1997.
- v. WILLIAM JOSEPH MILLS, b. 1911, Crookwell NSW Rg.-; d. 10 May 1976, Crookwell NSW District Hospital (65).
- **31.** WILLIAM HENRY⁴ MILLS (*WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 02 Sep 1878 in Glass Rock Peelwood, and died 05 Sep 1951 in Lakembla. He married ELIZABETH HOGAN 1899 in Tuena. She was born 25 Jul 1874 in Black Springs, Peelwood, the daughter of Michael Joseph Hogan and Esther Elizabeth Evans, and died 25 Dec 1950 in Padstow.

Children of WILLIAM MILLS and ELIZABETH HOGAN are:

- i. MAVIS HANNAH 'DULCIE'⁵ MILLS, b. 1899, Peelwood.
- ii. GEORGE HERBERT MILLS, b. 16 Oct 1900, Peelwood; d. 20 Apr 1950, Randwick.
 - iii. VIDA GRACE MILLS, b. 1902, Peelwood.
 - iv. THOMAS MILLS, b. 1905, Peelwood; d. 1993, Bathurst; m. ROMA MARY BOWERY.
- **32.** MARY ANN⁴ MILLS (*WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 22 Aug 1887 in Glass Rock, Peelwood, and died 04 Jun 1961 in At 65 Harrington Street, Camden East (89). She married JAMES MILLS 01 Dec 1909 in St. Bartholomew's Anglican Church, Crookwell NSW, son of JOHN MILLS and BRIDGET HOGAN. He was born 11 Jul 1884 in Bowlen Creek, Fullerton, and died 23 Jul 1966 in 'The Elms' Laggan (82).

MARY ANN MILLS:

Burial: 05 Jun 1961, Peelwood Anglican Cemetery

Residence: 'Spring Valley' Peelwood

JAMES MILLS:

Burial: 24 Jul 1966, Crookwell Anglican Cemetery

Occupation: Farmer

Children of MARY MILLS and JAMES MILLS are:

- i. RUBY EVALINE⁵ MILLS, b. 1910, Peelwood; d. 30 Jan 1984, "Lake View' Kippalaw Road, Goulburn (73).
 - ii. HENRY MILLS, b. 1912, Peelwood; d. 18 Jun 1957, "Cavan Park" Limerick (44) died from gunshot wounds; m. AMY ROSALIE GRAY, 1955; b. 06 Aug 1912, Kialla NSW; d. 1969, Sydney rg 5909.

Burial: 20 Jun 1957

15 April 1954, Bonnyview, Binda

Pagett, Arthur Samuel, farm hand, male, 44 years

Cause: effects of a bullet wound in the head willfully inflicted by himself on the 15 April 1954, finding at inquest held at Crookwell on 12 May 1954, C J McLaren coroner

Parents: James Samuel Pagett, grazier, Kathleen Tracey

Informant: C J McLaren, coroner, Crookwell

Buried: 18 April 1954 cofe Cemetery Binda

Born Binda,

Marriage: Crookwell, 22 years, Alma Elizabeth Churchill

- iii. IVY ROSEMARY MILLS, b. 05 Jul 1919, Cooks Vale Creek, Peelwood.
- iv. STELLA LILLIAN MILLS, b. 07 Dec 1922, Cooks Vale Creek, Peelwood.
- 127. v. VERNER MILLS, b. 16 May 1925, Crookwell NSW.
 - vi. CHRISTINA OMA MILLS, b. 1928, Crookwell NSW.
- **33.** ELIZABETH MARIA⁴ WEEKS (*MARGARET*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 19 Jan 1868 in Bolong River, Golspie, and died 20 Aug 1956 in Goulburn NSW. She married MICHAEL HENRY COSGROVE 13 Feb 1882 in Binda NSW. He was born 20 Sep 1858 in 'Green Hills' Irishtown, and died 25 Apr 1925 in Bowenfels, Lithgow.

ELIZABETH MARIA WEEKS:

Burial: Crookwell Cemetery

Children of ELIZABETH WEEKS and MICHAEL COSGROVE are:

- i. MARY ANNIE⁵ COSGROVE, b. 29 Apr 1882, Seaman's Dale, Fullerton; d. 02 Dec 1962, Crookwell District Hospital NSW.
 - MARY ANN BRADLEY COSGROVE, b. 29 Apr 1882, 'Seamandale' Fullerton NSW;
 m. JOSEPH SHARWOOD, 11 Mar 1908, Crookwell NSW; b. 1880, Hadley NSW; d. 09
 Aug 1961, Fullerton NSW.

JOSEPH SHARWOOD:

Burial: 10 Aug 1961, Bolong C/E

- 129. iii. JOHN THOMAS COSGROVE, b. 21 May 1884, Fullerton NSW; d. Abt. 1970.
- 130. iv. MICHAEL HENRY COSGROVE, b. 12 Sep 1886, Fullerton Rg13895; d. 23 Feb 1970.
 - v. MARGARET COSGROVE, b. 02 Jan 1889, Fullerton NSW; d. 12 Jan 1889.
- 131. vi. CECILIA ELLEN COSGROVE, b. 23 May 1890, Fullerton NSW; d. 1946.
 - vii. GEORGE LESLIE COSGROVE, b. 15 Nov 1892, Fullerton NSW; d. 13 Apr 1962.
- 132. viii. SYRAH RICHARD WILLIAM ROY COSGROVE, b. 10 Jun 1895, Crookwell NSW.
- 133. ix. ALBERT SYLVESTER COSGROVE, b. 30 Nov 1901, Tuena NSW; d. 21 Sep 1969, Bolong NSW.
- **34.** WILLIAM LUKE⁴ WEEKS (*MARGARET*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 19 Jun 1871 in Bowlen Creek, and died Jun 1919 in Picton NSW Rg.14855. He married MATILDA LANG 10 Jul 1897 in Bolong NSW. She was born 1878 in Apple Tree Flat NSW, and died 1919 in Picton NSW 14856/1919.

Children of WILLIAM WEEKS and MATILDA LANG are:

- i. ADELINE E⁵ WEEKS, b. 1897.
- ii. MYRA M WEEKS, b. 1900.
- iii. WILLIAM GEORGE WEEKS, b. 24 Sep 1902, Cartwrights Creek NSW.
- **35.** MARY ELIZA⁴ WEEKS (*MARGARET*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1874 in Bolong NSW Rg.11260, and died 06 Nov 1947 in Bathurst NSW (74). She married JOSEPH SHARWOOD⁵

20 Aug 1894. He was born 04 Nov 1872 in Fullerton NSW Rg.10299⁵, and died 01 May 1941 in Bathurst NSW Rg.10045 (70).

Children of MARY WEEKS and JOSEPH SHARWOOD are:

- i. CHARLOTTE LOUISE⁵ SHARWOOD, b. 1895, Crookwell NSW Rg 2914; d. 30 Jun 1937
- 134. ii. MARGARET ELIZABETH SHARWOOD, b. 1896, Crookwell NSW. Rg.30248; d. 1967.
 - iii. JOSEPH JOHN STEPHEN SHARWOOD, b. 1898, Crookwell NSW. Rg.30144; d. 03 Mar 1949.
 - iv. GEORGE WILLIAM SHARWOOD, b. 1901, Crookwell NSW. Rg.12208; d. 1977.
 - v. OSWELL ORIS SHARWOOD, b. 1903; d. 1987.
- 135. vi. RICHARD WEEKS ALFRED SHARWOOD, b. 03 Jan 1907; d. 17 May 1984.
 - vii. FRANCIS AUSTIN SHARWOOD, b. 1909; d. 1965.
 - viii. SIDNEY THOMAS SHARWOOD, b. 1913, Rockley NSW. Rg.43809.
 - ix. HILTON ALBERT SHARWOOD, b. 1916, Rockley NSW Rg.48709; d. 09 Apr 1987.

36. SARAH ANN⁴ WEEKS (*MARGARET*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 14 Feb 1877 in Fullerton NSW Rg.11825, and died 28 Aug 1959 in Crookwell District Hospital. She married THOMAS HOWARTH 07 Mar 1903 in St. John's Church, Bolong NSW, son of GEORGE HOWARTH and ELIZA MARMONT. He was born 22 May 1876 in Grant Springs, Thalaba, and died 29 Jan 1944 in Goulburn Base Hospital.

THOMAS HOWARTH:

The death occurred on Saturday January 29th after a lengthy illness, at the District Hospital, Goulburn, of Thomas Howarth, late of Laggan, at the age of 67 years. Deceased was born at Grant Springs, Thalaba, and lived all his life in the district, was the son of Mr.& Mrs. George Howarth, also of Thalaba. The deceased is survived by his widow Sarah and sons, William (Goulburn), James and Arthur (Crookwell), George and Francis (Laggan), and daughters Mrs. A. E. Steedman (Young), Mrs. W Wells (Yarra), Mrs. Lloyd Hogan (Limerick). One son Jack and one daughter Margaret predeceased him by many years.

Children of SARAH WEEKS and THOMAS HOWARTH are:

- i. LILA JANE HOWARTH AKA⁵ WEEKS, b. 11 Jul 1898, Crookwell NSW; d. 15 Dec 1976, Young NSW.
- 137. ii. THOMAS WILLIAM H HOWARTH, b. 20 Aug 1901, Seamandale NSW; d. 19 Sep 1954, Goulburn NSW.
- 138. iii. JAMES HOWARTH, b. 1903, Grant Springs; d. 05 May 1971, Crookwell NSW.
- 139. iv. BLANCHE ELIZABETH HOWARTH, b. 16 Mar 1905, Grant Springs NSW; d. 18 Dec 1977.
 - v. MARGARET ELIZA HOWARTH, b. 11 Jun 1906, Crookwell NSW; d. 11 Nov 1906.
 - vi. MICHAEL JOHN HOWARTH, b. 22 Mar 1908, Grant Springs; d. 10 Aug 1926.
- 140. vii. GEORGE STANLEY HOWARTH, b. 18 Oct 1910, Crookwell NSW; d. 12 Oct 1968, Laggan NSW.
- 141. viii. FRANCIS CLARENCE HOWARTH, b. 27 Apr 1912, Crookwell NSW; d. 21 Mar 1976, Crookwell NSW.
- 142. ix. HERBERT 'ARTHUR' HOWARTH, b. 18 Sep 1916, Crookwell NSW; d. 06 Jul 1995, Crookwell NSW.
- 143. x. THELMA MARY HOWARTH, b. 18 Sep 1916, Laggan NSW; d. 15 Nov 1950,

Crookwell District Hospital NSW.

37. MARGARET 'ELLEN' SUSANNAH⁴ WEEKS (*MARGARET*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 13 May 1879 in "Seaman Dale" Bolong Rg 13669, and died 28 Oct 1951 in Fullerton . She married JOHN HENRY FENTON 31 Jul 1899 in Bolong Rg 5728. He was born 1868 in Cordillera, Peelwood, and died 05 Jan 1940 in Crookwell NSW District Hospital (71).

MARGARET 'ELLEN' SUSANNAH WEEKS:

Ellen, was very musical and the Fenton's played for dances held in the area.

JOHN HENRY FENTON:

Occupation: Miner at Cordillera Pastime: Cordillera Cricket Club.

Burial: 06 Jan 1940, Peelwood Anglican Cemetery

Children of MARGARET WEEKS and JOHN FENTON are:

- i. MARY ANN VIDA⁵ FENTON, b. 27 Jul 1900, Cordillera Rg 26873; d. 19 Nov 1988, Dapto.
 - ii. HERBERT BRADLEY FENTON, b. 1902; d. 06 Nov 1966, Peelwood NSW (64); m. ANNIE ELIZABETH CARTWRIGHT, 1932, Crookwell NSW; b. 1912, Crookwell NSW Rg 3603; d. 07 Oct 1978, Peelwood (66).
- 145. iii. JOHN THOMAS FENTON, b. 18 Jul 1904, Garnet, Tuena Rg 27332; d. 26 Oct 1955, Crookwell NSW.
- 146. iv. GEORGE WILLIAM 'DICK' FENTON, b. 28 Sep 1906, Cordillera; d. 07 Apr 1974, Bathurst.
- 147. v. LILA MARGARET FENTON, b. 29 Oct 1908, Cordillera.
 - vi. IVY ELIZABETH FENTON, b. 12 Sep 1910, Cartwrights Creek, Cordillera; d. 01 Jul 1927, Peelwood.

 Burial: Peelwood Cemetery
- 148. vii. STANLEY VINCENT FENTON, b. 24 Aug 1913, Cordillera; d. 29 Sep 1979, Queanbeyan District Hospital (66).
 - viii. COLIN AUBERY FENTON, b. 09 Oct 1916, Cordillera Rg 44438.
- 149. ix. CECIL LEO FENTON, b. 1919; d. 27 Jul 1992, Harley Nursing Home Crookwell NSW (72).
- **38.** JOHN HENRY⁴ FORD (*SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1865 in Black Rock, Peelwood, and died 1945 in Wollongong. He married LUCY ANN FORD 09 Sep 1889 in Wangalo, near Peelwood rg Tuena 4182. She was born 23 Sep 1866 in Cooks Vale Creek Rg Carcoar 7543, and died 1929 in Newtown Rg 22380.

Children of JOHN FORD and LUCY FORD are:

- i. ELSIE EVELINE IDA⁵ FORD, b. 07 May 1890, Rg Tuena 34224; m. WALTER T GILLETT, 1908, Murrumburrah Rg 8429.
- ii. HENRY F FORD, b. 1892, Rg Goulburn 14633.
- iii. DORIS O FORD, b. 1895, Rg Goulburn 3472; m. JAMES W S GAMBLING, 1918, Marrickville Rg 1112.
- iv. SELWYN R FORD, b. 1898, Rg Goulburn 12184; m. IRENE POCOCK, 1926, Hurstville Rg 2323.
- v. EDITH M FORD, b. 1901, Rg Goulburn 22220.

- vi. WALTER J FORD, b. 1904, Rg Murrumburrah 24431.
- **39.** MARY JANE⁴ FORD (*SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1868 in Stoney Creek, and died 1922 in Goulburn Rg 17659. She married ALFRED SHARWOOD⁵ 01 Jun 1885 in St. John's Fullerton Rg Crookwell NSW 3844. He was born 1863 in Goulburn Rg 7601⁵, and died 29 Oct 1930 in 89 Faithful Street. Goulburn.

ALFRED SHARWOOD:

Alfred's father, John Sharwood was a native of London, arrived in the colony as a convict per "Phoenix" on the 13 July 1828, to serve his 'Life' sentence. He married (1) Catherine Berrell in Goulburn 1854 and Charlotte Louisa Booth (2)

Children of MARY FORD and ALFRED SHARWOOD are:

- i. CAROLINE⁵ SHARWOOD, b. 1886, Rg Goulburn 13749; d. 11 Apr 1907, Rg Goulburn 4802.
- 150. ii. SARAH FORD SHARWOOD, b. 19 May 1889, Fullerton Rg Goulburn 13913; d. 17 Sep 1959, Bowlen Creek, Fullerton.
- 151. iii. LOUISA SHARWOOD, b. 1891, Rg Crookwell NSW 11174; d. 09 Jun 1975, Goulburn.
 - iv. MARY JANE SHARWOOD, b. 1893, Rg Crookwell NSW 12238; d. 1913, Goulburn Rg 1859.
- 152. v. ELIZA MARY SHARWOOD, b. 1896, Rg Crookwell NSW 21070.
 - vi. JOHN RICHARD SHARWOOD, b. Oct 1898, Rg Crookwell NSW 30143; d. 24 Aug 1899, 10 Months Whooping Cough. Burial: 26 Oct 1899, Bolong Anglican Cemetery
- 153. vii. HENRIETTA MATILDA 'TILLY' SHARWOOD, b. 1900, Rg Crookwell NSW 30997; d. 25 Dec 1974, Goulburn.
- 154. viii. IDA E SHARWOOD, b. 1903, Rg Crookwell NSW 29641.
 - ix. ALFRED SHARWOOD, b. 1905, Rg Crookwell NSW 32805; m. GLADYS M FUNNELL, 1927, Goulburn Rg 19965; b. 1907; d. 11 Sep 1945, Goulburn (38).
 - x. KATIE M SHARWOOD, b. May 1908, Rg Crookwell NSW 23936; d. 06 Oct 1908, 5 Months.
 - Burial: 08 Oct 1908, Bolong C/E
 - xi. EMILY SHARWOOD, b. Feb 1910, Hadley Rg Crookwell NSW 3373; d. 21 Mar 1910, 5 weeks Rg 4939.
 - Burial: 23 Mar 1910, Bolong C/E
 - xii. AMELIA SHARWOOD, b. Feb 1910, Hadley Rg 3374; d. 09 Feb 1912, Hadley NSW. Burial: Bolong C/E
- 155. xiii. HILFRED ERIC GLEN SHARWOOD, b. 1911, Rg Crookwell NSW 28039; d. 27 Dec 1970, McIntosh Road Crookwell NSW (59).
- **40.** CATHERINE 'KATE'⁴ FORD (*SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 07 Jul 1870 in Stoney Creek, and died 25 Sep 1910 in Cavan Park (40) in childbirth. She married (2) JOHN GEORGE PEARCE 25 Sep 1893 in St. Paul's Anglican Church Peelwood. He was born 04 Jul 1870 in Jeremy, Rg Carcoar, and died 22 May 1955 in 'Eden Vale' Burraga (84).

.

Crookwell Gazette, Friday 30 September 1910

INOUEST

Mr. S L Cox, JP, district coroner, held a coronial enquiry at Peelwood on Tuesday last at the residence of Mr. John Pearce, touching the death of his wife, aged 40, who died suddenly on Sunday last at 6 am. The illness was unexpected and death followed quickly upon the first symptoms of the approaching event developing itself. Evidence was given to the effect that deceased became unwell on Saturday night and her mother was sent for, who, realising the serious nature of the case, immediately had medical aid summoned from Crookwell NSW, but although due haste was made, death took place before the doctor could arrive.

Dr Conroy, Government medical officer for the district, deposed that upon examination he found that death was due to loss of blood during parturition, and a finding was returned in accordance with the medical testimony.

Burial: 28 Sep 1910, Peelwood Catholic Cemetery

JOHN GEORGE PEARCE:

Burial: 23 May 1955, Burraga Anglican Cemetery

Child of CATHERINE 'KATE' FORD is:

i. ARTHUR WILLIAM SHARWOOD⁵ FORD, b. 09 Sep 1889, Fullerton; d. 18 Jul 1967, Bankstown Hospital from a heart attack.

Children of CATHERINE FORD and JOHN PEARCE are:

- 157. ii. EMILY GERTRUDE⁵ PEARCE, b. 1893, Blayney; d. 08 Apr 1981, Goulburn.
- 158. iii. WILLIAM HENRY PEARCE, b. 1895, Bathurst; d. 28 Oct 1973, Burraga (78).
- 159. iv. RACHEL ANN PEARCE, b. 1897, Tuena Rg 765; d. Orange.
- 160. v. LESLIE JOHN 'LES' PEARCE, b. 1898, Tuena Rg 35122; d. 31 Mar 1969, Bathurst (70).
- 161. vi. LILAH S G PEARCE, b. 1900, Tuena Rg 35870.
 - vii. IDA CATHERINE PEARCE, b. 19 Sep 1902, Cooks Vale Creek; d. 1903, Tuena Rg 15979.
- 162. viii. CHARLES STANLEY PEARCE, b. 17 Sep 1904, Cavan Park; d. 04 Nov 1965, Royal Prince Alfred Hospital, Camperdown.
- 163. ix. CECIL GEORGE PEARCE, b. 03 Sep 1906, Cavan Park; d. 18 Sep 1977, Burraga.
- 164. x. JOHN JAMES PEARCE, b. 24 Nov 1908, Crookwell NSW; d. 08 May 1976, Bathurst.
- **41.** ELIZA MARY⁴ FORD (*SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 27 Jun 1872 in Stoney Creek Rg 8623. She married PATRICK MCGEARY 09 Dec 1889 in Crookwell NSW Rg 3693. He was born Abt. 1868, and died 1941 in Granville Rg 11182.

Child of ELIZA FORD and PATRICK MCGEARY is:

- i. MARY⁵ MCGEARY, b. 1891, Wollongong Rg 38463.
- **42.** LUKE L⁴ FORD (*SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1874 in Stoney Creek Rg Carcoar, and died 04 Sep 1948 in Sydney (76). He married ALICE AMELIA FORD 10 Oct 1897 in 'Wangalo' Peelwood. She was born 16 Jan 1871 in Rg Carcoar 8776, the daughter of James Ford and Elizabeth Aka 'Rose' Rowcliffe, and died 13 May 1957 in Sydney (86).

LUKE L FORD:

Burial: Rookwood Occupation: Carpenter

ALICE AMELIA FORD:

Burial: Rookwood

Children of LUKE FORD and ALICE FORD are:

- i. LESLIE LLEWELLAN⁵ FORD, b. 18 Apr 1898, Tuena Rg 16480; d. 29 May 1967; m. LILLIAN F HAYES, 1920, Petersham Rg 13111; b. 1900.
- ii. STANLEY GLENROY FORD, b. 05 Sep 1899, Rockley Rg 34327; d. 1969; m. EVELYN BERGIN, 1929, Granville Rg 10991.
- iii. KARL ATHOL FORD, b. 22 Jul 1901, Goulburn Rg 22221; d. 1964; m. LOUISA COOPER.
- iv. AUSTIN A FORD, b. 14 Oct 1904, Goulburn Rg 32402; d. 05 Feb 1906, Goulburn Rg 1291 N.M..
- v. IVY CORAL FORD, b. 12 Sep 1906, Goulburn Rg 34454; d. 22 Jun 1980, (73). Burial: Rookwood
- 165. vi. ALAN JEFFREY FORD, b. 30 Jul 1908, Goulburn Rg 24669; d. 30 Mar 1984.
- 166. vii. SELBY R J FORD, b. 22 Feb 1912, Goulburn Rg 16488; d. 16 Aug 1982.
- 167. viii. EDNA E FORD, b. 21 Aug 1913, Goulburn Rg 35498.
- **43.** MARGARET 'MAGGIE'⁴ FORD (*SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1877 in Stoney Creek NSW Rg.10069 Carcoar. She married ALBERT BEDDOE 1905 in Goulburn Rg 4166. He was born 1882 in Goulburn NSW Rg.10792, and died 09 Apr 1919 in Redfern NSW Rg.5831 (36).

Children of MARGARET FORD and ALBERT BEDDOE are:

- i. DORIS ROSE⁵ BEDDOE, b. 1905, Goulburn NSW Rg.33440; m. GORDON H SKEWES, 1924, Sydney NSW Rg.78; b. 1903, Broken Hill NSW Rg.28814.
- ii. MINNIE E BEDDOE, b. 1907, Goulburn Rg 35354; m. ALBERT G ELPHICK, 1924, Newtown NSW Rg.2126; b. 1895.
- GLADYS S BEDDOE, b. 1909, Goulburn Rg 14363; d. 02 Feb 1971, Epping; m.
 KEITH WHILEY, 1929, Drummoyne NSW Rg.10621; b. 1909, Orange NSW Rg.17375
 Eni/Sally A; d. 13 Jan 1969, SMH.
- iv. ALBERT E BEDDOE, b. 1911, Goulburn Rg 15827; m. ALICE S SOLE, 1929, Ashfield NSW Rg.11096; b. 1909, Young NSW Rg.21144.
- v. LESLIE J BEDDOE, b. 1912, Newtown Rg 46749.
- vi. IRIS M BEDDOE, b. 1917, Newtown Rg 13995; m. FREDERICK MIDDLETON, 1935, Sydney NSW Rg.11722.
- **44.** ISAAC⁴ CLARKE (*JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 09 Aug 1867 in Deep Creek, Peelwood, and died 17 Sep 1947 in Sapling Creek NSW. He married MARGARET GIBSON 15 Sep 1889 in Laggan NSW Rg.3650. She was born 26 Nov 1873 in Peelwood NSW Rg 09277, and died 30 Aug 1952 in Crookwell NSW.

Children of ISAAC CLARKE and MARGARET GIBSON are:

168. i. PATRICK⁵ CLARKE, b. 1890, Sapling Creek Laggan NSW Rg.11637; d. 1965,

- Wollongong NSW.
- ii. JULIE ANASTACIA CLARKE, b. 29 Jul 1892, Sapling Creek Laggan NSW; d. 22 Mar 1983, Granville NSW.
- iii. WILLIAM JOHN CLARKE, b. 28 May 1894, Sapling Creek Laggan NSW; d. 1943, North Sydney.
- iv. AMELIA MARY CLARKE, b. 07 Nov 1895, Sapling Creek Laggan NSW.
- v. JANE ELIZABETH CLARKE, b. 08 Jun 1897, Sapling Creek Laggan NSW.
- vi. EDWARD CLARKE, b. 25 Jul 1899, Laggan NSW; d. 08 Aug 1899, Sapling Creek Laggan NSW.
- vii. HENRY ALEXANDER CLARKE, b. 01 Oct 1900, Laggan NSW; d. 28 May 1948, Sapling Creek Laggan NSW.
- 169. viii. EVELINE ADELINE CLARKE, b. 27 Jul 1905, Laggan NSW rg 32816; d. 11 Jan 1979, Laggan NSW.
- 170. ix. STANLEY CLARKE, b. 09 Mar 1911, Crookwell NSW; d. 28 Dec 1986, Crookwell NSW District Hospital.
 - x. MARGARET STELLA CLARKE, b. 28 Dec 1913, Crookwell NSW. d. 14 Mar 1988, Goulburn NSW.
- **45.** JOHN A⁴ CLARKE (*JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 30 Nov 1873 in Little River, Oberon, and died 31 Aug 1945 in St. John of God Hospital, Goulburn NSW. He married ELLEN AGNES GIBSON 05 Nov 1894 in St. Mary's RC Church Crookwell NSW Rg.3355. She was born 04 Feb 1876 in Moss Vale NSW, and died 01 Mar 1929 in Binda NSW Rg.5172 Crookwell NSW.

Children of JOHN CLARKE and ELLEN GIBSON are:

- 171. i. CATHERINE MAY⁵ CLARKE, b. 20 May 1895, Crookwell NSW; d. 25 Oct 1967, Binda NSW.
 - ii. JAMES JOSEPH CLARKE, b. 29 Nov 1896, Crookwell NSW; d. 03 Apr 1902, Sapling Creek NSW.
 - iii. JOHN ERNEST CLARKE, b. 27 Apr 1898, Crookwell NSW; d. 1968, Bankstown NSW.
 - iv. MARY JANE CLARKE, b. 02 Jan 1901, Crookwell NSW; m. E CAMERON.
 - v. LINDSAY JOSEPH CLARKE, b. 18 Aug 1903, Crookwell NSW; d. Goolagong; m. EILEEN MAY CORKERY.
- 172. vi. EILEEN AGNES CLARKE, b. 13 May 1905, Crookwell NSW.
 - vii. SYDNEY WALTER CLARKE, b. 06 Aug 1907, Crookwell NSW; d. Campsie.
 - viii. EDWARD CLARKE, b. 17 Dec 1910, Crookwell NSW; d. 20 Dec 1910, "Brookland" Binda NSW; m. LILLIAN MAY ORTH.
 - ix. MAURICE CLARKE, b. 30 Dec 1911, Tuena NSW. AIF WW2
- 173. x. ELLEN ALICE CLARKE, b. 08 Feb 1914, Swampy Creek, Binda NSW; d. 26 Jul 1992, Crookwell NSW.
- 174. xi. MAGDALINE 'ELSIE' CLARKE, b. 25 Apr 1917, Crookwell NSW.
- **46.** JAMES⁴ CLARKE (*JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1878 in Peelwood NSW, and died 01 Sep 1921 in Laggan NSW. He married FRANCES GRAY 1903 in Woodhouselee NSW Rg 1015 Crookwell NSW. She was born 04 Jul 1882 in Pejar NSW Rg.10381 Goulburn, and died 11 Jul 1956 in Crookwell NSW.

Children of JAMES CLARKE and FRANCES GRAY are:

- 175. i. VERA⁵ CLARKE, b. 1905, Crookwell NSW; d. 1997.
- 176. ii. FRANCES ELIZABETH CLARKE, b. 1908, Crookwell NSW.
- 177. iii. MABEL JEAN CLARKE, b. 1910, Crookwell NSW.
- 178. iv. ALLAN JAMES CLARKE, b. 1912, Crookwell NSW; d. 19 Jul 1995, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. AGNES THELMA CLARKE, b. 04 Oct 1914, Crookwell NSW; m. ARTHUR ROBERT MCLEAN, 1936, Goulburn.
 - vi. REGINALD HERBERT CLARKE, b. 13 Jul 1919, Crookwell NSW; d. 23 Sep 1927, Sapling Creek NSW.
- 179. vii. WILFRED CLAUDE CLARKE, b. 22 Oct 1921, Laggan NSW; d. 28 Mar 1985, Crookwell NSW.
- **47.** THOMAS⁴ CLARKE (*JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1881 in Sapling Creek, Laggan NSW, and died 15 Aug 1952 in Crookwell District Hospital NSW. He married MINNIE DORIS FYANCE 29 Mar 1930 in Crookwell NSW. She was born 1905 in Blayney NSW, and died 05 Jul 1964 in Crookwell District Hospital NSW.

Children of THOMAS CLARKE and MINNIE FYANCE are:

- i. KEITH ALEXANDER⁵ CLARKE, b. 03 Dec 1934, Crookwell NSW; m. DOOLEY.
- ii. RONALD JAMES 'JOE' CLARKE, b. 19 Feb 1936, Crookwell NSW; d. 23 Apr 2007. Burial: Crookwell NSW Cemetery
- iii. LLOYD JOSEPH CLARKE, b. 19 Apr 1939, Crookwell NSW.
- 180. iv. LOLA JOYCE CLARKE, b. 31 Jan 1942, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. MARY ELIZABETH CLARKE, b. 22 Feb 1944, Crookwell NSW; d. 24 Feb 1944, Crookwell NSW.
- **48.** WALTER⁴ CLARKE (*JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1884 in Laggan, and died 1966 in Goulburn 40799/1966. He married SARAH JANE ALLPORT 25 Jun 1924 in Crookwell NSW Rg 8381. She was born 1898 in Crookwell NSW, and died 1972 in Goulburn 63416/1972.

Children of WALTER CLARKE and SARAH ALLPORT are:

- i. DOROTHY BERYL⁵ CLARKE, b. 23 Sep 1926, Crookwell NSW.
- ii. MASIE MARY CLARKE, b. 19 May 1932, Crookwell NSW.
- **49.** SARAH⁴ CLARKE (*JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1890 in Sapling Creek NSW, and died 1971 in Moss Vale 64421/1971. She married WILLIAM JAMES EVANS 23 Sep 1912 in Crookwell NSW Rg 13851. He was born 1882 in Crookwell NSW, and died 1950 in Bowral.

WILLIAM JAMES EVANS:

Witnesses to there wedding were Thomas Clarke and Catherine Evans.

Children of SARAH CLARKE and WILLIAM EVANS are:

- i. DORIS⁵ EVANS, b. 15 May 1915, Crookwell NSW.
- ii. GERTIE EVANS, b. 09 Oct 1916, Crookwell NSW.
- iii. CATHERINE AGNES EVANS, b. 27 Aug 1918, Crookwell NSW; m. EDWARD JOHN GRUMBY.
- iv. JOHN JOSEPH EVANS, b. 12 Jul 1921, Crookwell NSW.

50. JAMES⁴ MILLS (*JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 11 Jul 1884 in Bowlen Creek, Fullerton, and died 23 Jul 1966 in 'The Elms' Laggan (82). He married (1) ADELINA FRANCES GEORGE 19 Jul 1897 in St. James Church of England Binda. She was born 02 Aug 1878 in Jerrara NSW, and died 02 Mar 1965 in Crookwell NSW. He married (2) MARY ANN MILLS 01 Dec 1909 in St. Bartholomew's Anglican Church, Crookwell NSW, daughter of WILLIAM MILLS and MARY CARTWRIGHT. She was born 22 Aug 1887 in Glass Rock, Peelwood, and died 04 Jun 1961 in At 65 Harrington Street, Camden East (89).

JAMES MILLS:

Burial: 24 Jul 1966, Crookwell Anglican Cemetery

Occupation: Farmer

MARY ANN MILLS:

Burial: 05 Jun 1961, Peelwood Anglican Cemetery

Residence: 'Spring Valley' Peelwood

Children are listed above under (32) Mary Ann Mills.

51. HENRY⁴ MILLS (*JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 07 Dec 1885 in Fullerton, and died 01 Feb 1966 in Brisbane Special Hospital (80). He married NINA MAUD JONES 1926 in Wellington.

HENRY MILLS:

Burial: 03 Feb 1966, Mt. Thompson Crematorium

Children of HENRY MILLS and NINA JONES are:

- i. NORMA EDITH⁵ MILLS, b. 1930.
- ii. REGINALD EDWARD MILLS, b. 1933.
- **52.** CATHERINE⁴ MILLS (*JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 08 Oct 1891 in Bowlen Creek, Fullerton, and died 04 Sep 1920 in Goulburn District Hospital (29). She married JOHN THOMAS COSGROVE 05 Apr 1911 in St. Bartholomew's Anglican Church, Crookwell NSW, son of MICHAEL COSGROVE and ELIZABETH WEEKS. He was born 21 May 1884 in Fullerton NSW, and died Abt. 1970.

CATHERINE MILLS:

Burial: 06 Sep 1920, Goulburn Anglican Cemetery

JOHN THOMAS COSGROVE:

Police Gazette 19.9.1906

Crookwell NSW – A warrant has been issued by the Crookwell NSW Bench for the arrest of John Thomas Cosgrove charged with disobeying a magisterial order for the support of his child. He is 22 years of age, 5 6" high, stoutish build, dark complexion, dark brown curly hair, dark-brown moustache, light brown eyes, round shoulders, small legs, slightly bowed, said to have his head shaved close or closely clipped: a roustabout. Said to be working at Dandaloo Station, near Dandaloo. Complainant, Jane Francis. Limerick, via Peelwood.

September 1906

John Thomas Cosgrove, charged on the warrant with disobeying a magisterial order for the support of his child, has been arrested by Constable Murray, Dandaloo Police on the information supplied by Senior Sergeant Ewen, Crookwell NSW Police. Remanded to Crookwell NSW and ordered to pay 6.1.0, in default to be imprisoned until the order is complied with.

Children of CATHERINE MILLS and JOHN COSGROVE are:

- i. ELIZABETH⁵ COSGROVE, b. 31 Jul 1911, Crookwell NSW.
- ii. CLARENCE E COSGROVE, b. 1916.
- **53.** ELLEN⁴ MILLS (*JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1899 in Fullerton, and died 03 Feb 1978 in 101 Patrick Street, Hurstville (79). She married CLIFFORD MCLEAY SUPPLE 1921 in Crookwell NSW.

ELLEN MILLS:

Burial: 07 Feb 1978, Woronora Cemetery, Sutherland

Children of ELLEN MILLS and CLIFFORD SUPPLE are:

- i. FRANCIS⁵ SUPPLE.
- ii. COLIN SUPPLE, b. 1922.
- **54.** EDWARD⁴ MILLS (*JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1902 in Fullerton, and died 20 Jan 1964 in Fullerton Road, Crookwell NSW (62). He married BESSIE TUNSTALL 1925 in Lockhart NSW.

EDWARD MILLS:

Burial: 21 Jan 1964, Bolong Anglican Cemetery

Child of EDWARD MILLS and BESSIE TUNSTALL is:

181. i. ELIZABETH ANN⁵ MILLS, b. 1924.

55. JOHN MAXWELL⁴ MILLS (*ISAAC*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 06 Jul 1880 in "Big Meadow" Peelwood, and died 21 Jul 1945 in Bowlen Creek, Fullerton (65). He married ELIZABETH ANN 'LIZZIE' FORD 02 May 1928 in St. Paul's Anglican Church, Peelwood. She was born 28 Nov 1894 in "Wangalo" Peelwood Rg 33587, and died 28 Jan 1967 in Crookwell NSW District Hospital (73).

JOHN MAXWELL MILLS:

Occupation: Grazier

Burial: 23 Jul 1945, Big Meadow Private Cemetery

ELIZABETH ANN 'LIZZIE' FORD:

Burial: 30 Jan 1967, Peelwood Anglican Cemetery

Children of JOHN MILLS and ELIZABETH FORD are:

- i. GORDON JOHN⁵ MILLS, b. 14 May 1929, Cartwrights Creek, Fullerton.
- ii. ISAAC LESLIE MILLS, b. 15 Feb 1932, Fullerton; d. 02 Jan 1958, Crookwell NSW Hospital (26).

ISAAC LESLIE MILLS:

He was killed by the effects of a head injuries accidently received when struck by a falling tree limb at Wattle Creek, Fullerton on 1 January 1958 Burial: 03 Jan 1958, Peelwood Cemetery

182. iii. MARY CATHERINE MILLS, b. 20 Apr 1935, Crookwell NSW.

56. MARY ANNE⁴ MILLS (*ISAAC*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 22 Aug 1887 in Big Meadow, and died 04 Jun 1971 in Crookwell District Hospital NSW. She married SAMUEL ERNEST 'SAM' HEARN 14 May 1906 in "Big Meadow" Peelwood Rg 5525, son of HENRY HEARN and MARY FORD. He was born 27 Dec 1876 in Peelwood NSW, and died 08 Nov 1963 in Crookwell District Hospital NSW. :

MARY ANNE MILLS:

Burial: Rookwood Cremated

SAMUEL ERNEST 'SAM' HEARN, grazier, male 86 Died: 8 November 1963 Crookwell District Hospital

Usual residence Spring Valley Peelwood

Born: Peelwood

Parents: Henry Alfred Hearne, grazier/ Mary Ford Married: Peelwood, 29 years, Mary Ann Mills

Issue: Francis e 57, Ina C m 55, Mary I 53, Henry H 52, Vera T 48, Elizabeth P 42

Informant: H H Hearne, son, Spring Valley Peelwood

Cause: pulmonary embolus 5 mins, decubitis 3 mths, cerebral atherosclerosis 3 mths, senility 5

Burial: 10 Nov 1963, Peelwood Anglican Cemetery

Children of MARY MILLS and SAMUEL HEARN are:

- i. FRANCIS EDWARD⁵ HEARN, b. 11 Nov 1906, Spring Valley Rg Tuena 39782; d. 31 Dec 2001, Camden NSW.
 - ii. INA CATHERINE MARGARET HEARN, b. 19 Mar 1908, Spring Valley NSW; m. (1) GORDON CAMERON, 1943, Sydney Rg 20230;

CAMERON, GORDON DALLAS

Service Australian Army

Service Number NX123379 (N151531)

Date of Birth 19 Apr 1916

Place of Birth CHRISTCHURCH, NEW ZEALAND

Date of Enlistment 8 Oct 1942

Locality on Enlistment KAIHPOI, NEW ZEALAND

Place of Enlistment W/MAITLAND, NSW

Next of Kin CAMERON, WILLIAM

Date of Discharge 2 Jan 1946

Rank Sergeant

Posting at Discharge 1 DIVISION PROVOST COMPANY

WW2 Honours and Gallantry None for display

Prisoner of War No

- 184. iii. MARY IRENE HEARN, b. 02 Sep 1910, Spring Valley, Peelwood Rg Tuena 44227.
- 185. iv. HENRY 'HARRY' HORACE HEARN, b. 1911, Rg Tuena 46306; d. 20 Jul 1992, Spring Valley, Peelwood (80).
- 186. v. VERA THIRLBY HEARN, b. 1915, Rg Tuena 21826.
 - vi. ELIZABETH PHILOMENA HEARN, b. 03 Jan 1921, Crookwell NSW; m. ALEXANDER FREELAND, 01 Nov 1947, St. Paul's Anglican Church, Peelwood NSW; b. 1920, Goulburn, NSW; d. 14 Feb 2006, late of Camden.

ALEXANDER FREELAND:

Occupation: Station Hand

57. MARGARET A⁴ MILLS (*ISAAC*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 11 Jul 1884 in Big Meadow, Peelwood, and died 21 May 1926 in Reedy Creek, Burraga. She married ARTHUR JAMES PEARCE 16 May 1910 in St. James Anglican Binda. He was born 01 May 1882 in Burraga, and died 13 Sep 1959 in Reedy Creek, Burraga (79).

Children of MARGARET MILLS and ARTHUR PEARCE are:

- i. MABEL MALVENIA⁵ PEARCE, b. 18 Apr 1911, Crookwell NSW; d. 27 Oct 1991, Bathurst; m. GRAYSON PHILLIP HANRAHAN, 23 Apr 1940, Bathurst.
- 187. ii. MAY ELIZABETH PEARCE, b. 31 May 1920, Bathurst.
- **58.** MARY ELIZABETH⁴ MILLS (*ISAAC*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1885 in Peelwood, and died 21 May 1926 in Reedy Creek, Burraga (41). She married ARTHUR JAMES PEARCE 1910 in Binda NSW. He was born 01 May 1882 in Burraga, and died 13 Sep 1959 in Reedy Creek, Burraga (79).

MARY ELIZABETH MILLS:

Burial: 23 May 1926, Reedy Creek, Burraga

Children of MARY MILLS and ARTHUR PEARCE are:

- i. MABEL MELVINA⁵ PEARCE, b. 1911.
- 188. ii. RACHEL CATHERINE PEARCE, b. 20 Apr 1913, Reedy Creek Burraga NSW Rg.19150; d. 1998, Bathurst NSW.
 - iii. MILLESCENT BEATRICE PEARCE, b. 1915.
 - iv. MARY THELMA PEARCE, b. 1917.
 - v. MAY ELIZABETH PEARCE, b. 1919.
 - vi. MARGARET DOROTHY PEARCE, b. Jan 1926.
- **59.** ANASTASIA⁴ MILLS (*ISAAC*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 29 Oct 1888 in Peelwood, and died 04 Dec 1965 in St. John of Gods Hospital, Goulburn. She married CHARLES MILLS 1913 in Spring Valley, Peelwood, son of JOHN MILLS and LUCY URWIN. He was born 01 Sep 1892 in Glass Rock, Peelwood, and died 24 Jan 1968 in St. John of God Hospital Goulburn (75).

ANASTASIA MILLS:

Burial: 06 Dec 1965, Peelwood Anglican Cemetery

Cause of Death: Heart failure

CHARLES MILLS:

Burial: Peelwood

Children of ANASTASIA MILLS and CHARLES MILLS are:

- i. ALBERT EDWARD⁵ MILLS, b. 22 Jan 1914.
- ii. ALLAN CHARLES MILLS⁵, b. 1915, Trunkey Rg 36050; d. 17 Sep 1989, Goulburn Base Hospital (74); m. PATRICIA EUNICE FORD⁵, 1944, Crookwell NSW Rg 2478⁵; b. 02 Jul 1903, Junction Point⁵; d. 04 Jul 1981, Kenmore Hospital Goulburn NSW (77)⁵.

ALLAN CHARLES MILLS:

Burial: 20 Sep 1989, Goulburn Lawn Cemetery

Occupation: Shearer

PATRICIA EUNICE FORD:

Burial: 07 Apr 1981, Goulburn Lawn Cemetery

- iii. EDNA EMILY ELIZABETH MILLS, b. 30 Oct 1917.
- iv. ROBERT MORTON MILLS, b. 26 Jan 1920, Crookwell NSW; d. 25 Oct 1959, Narrawa (39) Accidentally drowned when he fell from his horse he was riding crossing the Lachlan River.

ROBERT MORTON MILLS:

Burial: 31 Oct 1959, Peelwood Anglican Cemetery

v. HILTON HORACE MILLS, b. 1921, Peelwood; d. 09 Nov 1986, Crookwell NSW District Hospital from cancer.

Burial: 11 Nov 1986, Peelwood Anglican Cemetery

- 189. vi. INA KATHLEEN MAY MILLS, b. 20 Aug 1923, Cartwrights Creek, Fullerton; d. 05 Dec 1992, Marinjani Nursing Home, Weston, Canberra.
 - vii. ELIZA ANN JEAN MILLS, b. 18 Jul 1925, Cartwrights Creek, Fullerton; m. CECIL MAXWELL KLOWER, 1945, Goulburn Rg 2531; b. 28 May 1927, Crookwell NSW.

Generation No. 4

60. JAMES S⁵ HOGAN (*PHILLIP*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 1893 in TuenaNSW⁵. He met ELIZABETH CHARLOTTE KEEFE⁵ 1916 in Boorowa , NSW⁵. She was born 29 Jan 1897 in Phils Creek, Boorowa⁵, and died 18 Jun 1989 in buried GulgongNSW⁵.

Children of JAMES HOGAN and ELIZABETH KEEFE are:

- 190. i. NOEL⁶ HOGAN, b. 26 Jun 1916.
- 191. ii. VERNON HOGAN, b. 26 Jul 1919.
- 192. iii. MURIEL HOGAN, b. 18 Nov 1922.
- 193. iv. ENID HOGAN, b. 07 Aug 1928.
- 194. v. HELEN HOGAN, b. 25 Apr 1937.
- **61.** JAMES WILLIAM⁵ HOGAN (*HENRY*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 20 Jul 1888 in Cooks Vale Creek, Peelwood, and died 26 Oct 1938 in Limerick aged 50 yrs. He married

SARAH ADA FRANCIS 08 Nov 1916 in St. Mary's Catholic, Crookwell NSW, daughter of THOMAS FRANCIS and JANE PENNY. She was born 12 Feb 1889 in Abercrombie River, and died 25 Feb 1970 in Limerick - aged 81 yrs.

JAMES WILLIAM HOGAN:

Cause of Death: DISEASE OF KIDNEY, TUBERULAR INFECTION

Children of JAMES HOGAN and SARAH FRANCIS are:

- i. JANE MARY 'TOTTI'⁶ HOGAN, b. 04 Apr 1917, Crookwell NSW; d. 24 Apr 2007, Crookwell NSW.
 - ii. HENRY THOMAS HOGAN, b. 15 May 1919, Limerick; d. 20 Jun 1921, Crookwell NSW Hospital aged 2 yrs.

HENRY THOMAS HOGAN:

Cause of Death: SEPTICIMIA, PNEUMONIA

- iii. JAMES WILLIAM HOGAN, b. 29 Sep 1920, Crookwell NSW; d. 16 Oct 1949, Crookwell NSW aged 29 yrs.
- **62.** GEORGE HENRY⁵ HOGAN (*HENRY*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 10 Jan 1890 in Cooks Vale Creek, and died 28 Nov 1971 in Crookwell NSW. He married SARAH FORD SHARWOOD 18 Oct 1913 in Crookwell NSW, daughter of ALFRED SHARWOOD and MARY FORD. She was born 19 May 1889 in Fullerton Rg Goulburn 13913, and died 17 Sep 1959 in Bowlen Creek, Fullerton.

GEORGE HENRY HOGAN:

Burial: Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Occupation: Labourer at Cartwrights Creek, Fullerton

SARAH FORD SHARWOOD:

Burial: 18 Sep 1959, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Children of GEORGE HOGAN and SARAH SHARWOOD are:

- i. ALFRED HENRY⁶ HOGAN, b. 02 Nov 1914, Goulburn; m. EMMA WILDS, 1939, Canowindra NSW Rg.3465; b. Abt. 1919, Lithgow NSW; d. 03 Sep 2008, Canowindra NSW.
- 196. ii. THELMA MARY HOGAN, b. 02 Nov 1914, Fullerton; d. 07 Dec 1988, Goulburn Base Hospital (74).
- 197. iii. MERVYN GEORGE HOGAN, b. 1917, Goulburn; d. 08 Jan 1984, Goulburn Base Hospital (67).
 - iv. AMELIA LOUISA HOGAN, b. 30 May 1918, Fullerton; d. 06 Jan 1955, Goulburn NSW; m. ALFRED JOHN PEARCE, 06 Jan 1937, Crookwell NSW Rg 1271; b. 1910, Rockley.
- 198. v. NOEL JAMES HOGAN, b. 26 Sep 1919, Fullerton; d. 08 Jan 1988, Busby NSW.
 - vi. MALVYN ERIC HOGAN, b. 1923, Fullerton; m. MILDA AILEEN EVANS, 19 May 1945, Crookwell NSW Rg 8562; b. 30 May 1920, Crookwell NSW.
- 199. vii. COLIN ROY HOGAN, b. 09 Mar 1929, Crookwell NSW; d. May 2003.
- **63.** MARY ELLEN⁵ HOGAN (*HENRY*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 01 Nov

1894 in Wattle Creek, Peelwood Rg 33662, and died 23 Aug 1979 in Burraga (84). She married WILLIAM HENRY PEARCE 14 May 1919 in Crookwell NSW Rg 4143, son of JOHN PEARCE and CATHERINE FORD. He was born 1895 in Bathurst, and died 28 Oct 1973 in Burraga (78).

MARY ELLEN HOGAN:

Burial: Rockley RC

WILLIAM HENRY PEARCE:

Burial: Rockley RC

Child of MARY HOGAN and WILLIAM PEARCE is:

200. i. ALLAN JOHN⁶ PEARCE.

64. PHILLIP SINCLAIR⁵ HOGAN (*HENRY*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 22 Feb 1898 in Wattle Creek, and died 16 Jul 1969 in Crookwell NSW - aged 71 yrs. He married ALICE MARY FRANCIS 23 Oct 1923 in Crookwell NSW. She was born 02 Apr 1905 in Crookwell NSW, and died 15 Oct 1941 in Crookwell NSW - aged 36 yrs.

Children of PHILLIP HOGAN and ALICE FRANCIS are:

- i. DOROTHY MERYL⁶ HOGAN, b. 09 May 1924, Crookwell NSW.
- ii. NOREEN NELLIE HOGAN, b. 12 Sep 1926, Crookwell NSW.
- 201. iii. KATHLEEN MARY HOGAN, b. 20 Mar 1929, Crookwell NSW; d. 15 Oct 1992, Goulburn.
 - iv. HAROLD HOGAN, b. 07 Jun 1934, Crookwell NSW; d. 10 Jun 1934, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. MAVIS JOYCE HOGAN, b. 19 Dec 1936, Crookwell NSW.
 - vi. LEONARD PHILLIP HOGAN, b. 22 Oct 1940, Crookwell NSW.
- **65.** PATRICK JOHN⁵ HOGAN (*HENRY*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1902 in Wattle Creek Peelwood NSW Rg.16899, and died 13 Apr 1991 in Goulburn Base Hospital (89). He married (1) AILEEN LOUISA ALLPORT 29 Jun 1922 in Crookwell NSW Rg 7562, daughter of WILLIAM ALLPORT and DINAH SHARWOOD. She was born 1906 in Crookwell NSW Rg 33855. He married (2) MYRTLE MELVINA HOGAN 06 Feb 1933 in Crookwell NSW Rg.3863, daughter of THOMAS HOGAN and VIOLET BLOWES. She was born 1915 in Trunkey NSW Rg.8378, and died 18 Mar 2000.

PATRICK JOHN HOGAN:

Burial: Laggan RC

Children of PATRICK HOGAN and AILEEN ALLPORT are:

- i. LINDSAY JAMES⁶ HOGAN, b. 17 Oct 1922, Fullerton NSW.
- ii. PATRICK JOHN HOGAN, b. 28 Mar 1925, Crookwell NSW Rg 20616.

Children of PATRICK HOGAN and MYRTLE HOGAN are:

- iii. HENRY THOMAS⁶ HOGAN, b. 1934, Crookwell NSW; d. 02 Jan 2009, Crookwell NSW District Hospital.
- iv. JOYCE MARY HOGAN, b. 25 Jan 1939; d. 25 Jan 1939, Crookwell NSW District Hospital.
- v. BERYL BRIDGET HOGAN, b. 1942, Fullerton NSW; d. 14 Dec 1942, Wattle Creek

Fullerton (5mths).

- vi. GWEN HOGAN, b. 1942, Fullerton NSW.
- vii. MAISIE HOGAN, b. 1943; m. COLIN; d. Dec.
- viii. VALERIE HOGAN, b. 1945; m. CLARK.

66. ROBERT FRANCIS 'FRANK'⁵ HOGAN (*ROBERT FRANCIS*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 15 Sep 1904 in Cooks Vale creek, and died 17 Jul 1953 in Crookwell NSW. He married (1) IDA MARY MCGAW 08 May 1928 in Crookwell NSW, daughter of ROBERT MCGAW and MARIA VAUGHAN. She was born 1906 in Crookwell NSW Rg.9445 Goulburn, and died 18 Oct 1928 in Montrose Private Hospital (22). He married (2) SARAH JANE GEORGE 04 Jul 1935 in St. Bartholomew's C.of E. Crookwell NSW, daughter of ALFRED GEORGE and SARAH APPS. She was born 17 Jun 1911 in Crookwell NSW, and died 02 Jun 1995 in Crookwell NSW.

18th October 1928 Montrose Priv Hosital Crookwell

Hogan, Ida Mary female 22 years

Cause: acute pyelitis following confinement, 10 days previous, also nephritis -albuminuria

Parents: Robert McGaw, grazier, Maria Vaughan Informant: Robert F Hogan, widower, Springwood Married: Crookwell 22 years, Robert Hogan

Issue: twins, two males dec

Born: Springwood Burial: Crookwell NSW

Children of ROBERT HOGAN and IDA MCGAW are:

i. MAURICE ROBERT⁶ HOGAN, b. 06 Oct 1928, Crookwell NSW; d. 09 Oct 1928, Crookwell NSW 3 Days.

Burial: 11 Oct 1928

ii. DOUGLAS HOGAN, b. 06 Oct 1928, Crookwell NSW; d. 09 Oct 1928, Crookwell NSW

Burial: 10 Oct 1928, Crookwell NSW

Children of ROBERT HOGAN and SARAH GEORGE are:

- 202. iii. MURDOCK ASHTON⁶ HOGAN, b. 19 May 1936, Crookwell NSW; d. 16 Nov 1977, Goulburn Base Hospital NSW.
 - iv. RAYMOND MARTIN HOGAN, b. 12 May 1938, Crookwell NSW.
- 203. v. WILLIAM ALLAN HOGAN, b. 04 Aug 1940, Crookwell NSW; d. 19 Jan 2012, Crookwell Hospital NSW.
- 204. vi. VALERIE JEAN HOGAN, b. 25 Jan 1943, Crookwell NSW.
- 205. vii. JANICE 'JOY' HOGAN, b. 05 May 1946, Crookwell NSW.
- **67.** LLOYD 'CLEMENT'⁵ HOGAN (*ROBERT FRANCIS*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1908 in Crookwell NSW Rg. 24017, and died 25 Aug 1965 in Laggan NSW. He married THELMA MARY HOWARTH 16 Feb 1935 in Crookwell NSW, daughter of THOMAS HOWARTH and SARAH WEEKS. She was born 18 Sep 1916 in Laggan NSW, and died 15 Nov 1950 in Crookwell District Hospital NSW.

LLOYD 'CLEMENT' HOGAN:

Burial: Laggan

THELMA MARY HOWARTH:

Burial: 16 Nov 1950, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Cause of Death: Following Childbirth

Children of LLOYD HOGAN and THELMA HOWARTH are:

- i. UNNAMED⁶ HOGAN, b. 12 Jun 1936, Crookwell NSW.
- 206. ii. MARY MARGARET MINUETTE HOGAN, b. 19 Jul 1937, Crookwell NSW; d. 09 Jul 2005, Jilliby NSW.
 - iii. AUDREY ANGELINE HOGAN, b. 05 Apr 1939, Crookwell NSW.
- 207. iv. DOREEN GERTRUDE MAY HOGAN, b. 16 Oct 1940, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. OLGA JUNE HOGAN, b. 25 Feb 1943, Crookwell NSW.
 - vi. JOYCE LORRAINE HOGAN, b. 10 Nov 1946, Crookwell NSW.
 - vii. SHIRLEY A HOGAN, b. 1947, Crookwell NSW.
- 208. viii. IVAN LISTER HOGAN, b. 02 Nov 1950, Crookwell NSW.
- **68.** NITARESS 'NITA' AILEEN⁵ HOGAN (*ROBERT FRANCIS*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 24 Oct 1909 in Cooks Vale Creek, and died 02 Mar 1967. She married ALLAN J WATERS 1931 in Sydney NSW.

.

WATERS.• Nita Aileen .2 March 1967 (result of accident) late 31 Station Street, Dulwich Hill, dearly beloved wife of, beloved Allan (deceased) and loved mother of Maria (deceased) Yvonne, Ray and Max, and fond grandmother of Lynette; Russell, Lorraine Robyn and Fiona

Children of NITARESS HOGAN and ALLAN WATERS are:

- i. MARIA⁶ WATERS.
- ii. YVONNE WATERS.
- iii. RAYMOND WATERS.
- iv. MAXWELL WATERS.
- **69.** VERNON PHILLIP⁵ HOGAN (*ROBERT FRANCIS*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 12 Jan 1918 in Cooks Vale Creek, Limerick, and died 18 Feb 1982 in Queanbeyan. He married MARY DORRIS ARNALL⁵ 23 Aug 1944 in St. Bartholomew's Crookwell NSW⁵, daughter of CHARLES ARNALL and PHOEBE VAUGHAN. She was born 09 Jan 1909 in Woodbine CreekNSW⁵, and died 31 Oct 1997 in Canberra.

MARY DORRIS ARNALL:

Burial: Queanbeyan

Child of VERNON HOGAN and MARY ARNALL is:

- i. MURIAL ANN⁶ HOGAN, b. 26 Dec 1946.
- **70.** JAMES⁵ HOGAN (*THOMAS*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1895 in Tuena Rg 11054, and died 08 Feb 1976 in Laggan. He married MATILDA MARTHA SEAMAN 1924 in Goulburn NSW. She was born 18 Nov 1898 in Crookwell NSW, and died 14 May 1963 in Laggan.

MATILDA MARTHA SEAMAN:

Burial: 15 May 1963, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Child of JAMES HOGAN and MATILDA SEAMAN is:

- i. OLIVE IRENE⁶ HOGAN, b. 10 Oct 1930, Crookwell NSW; m. WILLIAM ROBERT BARNES, 1950, Crookwell NSW.
- **71.** URBAN ALLEN⁵ HOGAN (*THOMAS*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 20 Nov 1912 in Limerick NSW Rg.50345 Tuena, and died 06 Sep 1986 in Limerick NSW. He married JANE MARY 'TOTTI' HOGAN 1934 in Crookwell NSW Rg. 9033, daughter of JAMES HOGAN and SARAH FRANCIS. She was born 04 Apr 1917 in Crookwell NSW, and died 24 Apr 2007 in Crookwell NSW.

JANE MARY 'TOTTI' HOGAN:

Burial: 25 Apr 2007, Laggan Cemetery

Children of URBAN HOGAN and JANE HOGAN are:

- i. ALLAN OLIVER⁶ HOGAN, b. 08 Sep 1934, Crookwell NSW.
 - GLENDA MARGARET HOGAN, b. 01 Nov 1936, Crookwell NSW; m. KEVIN STANLEY SMITH, 26 Apr 1958, St. Andrew's Catholic, Laggan; b. 21 Nov 1931, Crookwell NSW.
- 210. iii. GAEL PATRICK HOGAN, b. 14 Mar 1940, Crookwell NSW.
- **72.** MYRTLE MELVINA⁵ HOGAN (*THOMAS*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1915 in Trunkey NSW Rg.8378, and died 18 Mar 2000. She married PATRICK JOHN HOGAN 06 Feb 1933 in Crookwell NSW. Rg.3863, son of HENRY HOGAN and BRIDGET KING. He was born 1902 in Wattle Creek Peelwood NSW Rg.16899, and died 13 Apr 1991 in Goulburn Base Hospital (89).

PATRICK JOHN HOGAN:

Burial: Laggan RC

Children are listed above under (65) Patrick John Hogan.

73. CLARA 'TOPSY' MAY⁵ HOGAN (*THOMAS*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 22 Aug 1918 in Crookwell NSW.. She married ARTHUR ERNEST COOK 05 Apr 1941 in St. Marks Anglican Church Tuena NSW. He was born 29 Apr 1915 in Tuena NSW.

Children of CLARA HOGAN and ARTHUR COOK are:

- i. ROBYN⁶ COOK, b. 1940. Adopted
- ii. DOLORES F COOK, b. 28 Jan 1942, Crookwell NSW.
- iii. MERLENE COOK, b. 16 Jun 1943, Crookwell NSW.
- iv. KERRY ARTHUR COOK, b. 09 Aug 1948, Crookwell NSW.
- **74.** AGNES KRISTINE⁵ ALLPORT (*CATHERINE*⁴ *HOGAN*, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 10 Sep 1891. She married ERNEST L GRICE 1918 in Hurstville NSW Rg 4211.

Child of AGNES ALLPORT and ERNEST GRICE is:

i. BILL⁶ GRICE.

75. ELLEN EMILY⁵ ALLPORT (*CATHERINE*⁴ *HOGAN*, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 18 May 1893. She married THOMAS WILLIAM WISEMAN 1914 in Orange NSW Rg 2230. He was born 1894.

Children of ELLEN ALLPORT and THOMAS WISEMAN are:

- i. ELAINE⁶ WISEMAN.
- ii. PHOEBE J WISEMAN.
- iii. ROBERT W WISEMAN.
- iv. MARGARET SHEILA WISEMAN, b. 1921.

76. ROBERT JOSEPH⁵ ALLPORT (*CATHERINE*⁴ *HOGAN*, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 10 Sep 1898 in Binda, and died 10 Apr 1969 in Rylstone NSW. He married ROSETTA MAY CROKER 1915. She was born 1894 in Crookwell NSW Rg.11623, and died 20 May 1974 in Goulburn NSW.

ROBERT JOSEPH ALLPORT:

Burial: Rylstone General Cemetery

Allport, Rosette may 80

20 May 1975 Harley Nursing Home

Parents: Walter Henry Croker/Emily Jane Smith

Married: Robert Joseph Allport

Issue: Rosemary 60, Reginald 52, Margaret 49, Eric 46, Clyde 41

Burial: Rylstone General Cemetery

Children of ROBERT ALLPORT and ROSETTA CROKER are:

- i. ROSETTA MARY⁶ ALLPORT, b. 08 Oct 1916, Crookwell NSW; d. 03 Sep 2003, Bowral NSW.
- 212. ii. REGINALD JOHN CLAUDE ALLPORT, b. 1922, Crookwell NSW; d. 12 Dec 1992.
- 213. iii. MARGARET DOREEN ALLPORT, b. 16 Jan 1927, Crookwell NSW.
 - iv. ERIC NOEL ALLPORT, b. 20 Jan 1929, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. CLYDE MAXWELL ALLPORT, b. 04 Nov 1933, Crookwell NSW; d. 19 Oct 1999, Rylstone NSW; m. JEAN.

CLYDE MAXWELL ALLPORT:

Allport, Clyde Maxwell, October 19 1999 at hospital; beloved husband of Jean and much loved brother of Rosemary, Reginald (deceased) Eric and Margaret aged 65 years – always loved and remembered. Clyde's funeral was held at St James Anglican Church Rylstone on Wednesday Nov 1999.

77. WILLIAM MOORE⁵ HOGAN (*WILLIAM LUKE*⁴, *ELLEN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 11 Dec 1911 in Porters Retreat Rg 1646 at Bathurst, and died 1979 in Mt. David. He married RITA EVELYN FENTON 1944 in Bathurst. She was born 11 Mar 1912 in Tuena, and died 10 Apr

2006 in Bathurst Nursing Home.

WILLIAM MOORE HOGAN:

Burial: Shearers Hill

Served WW1: Private Third Battalion

HOGAN- Rita Evelyn Passes away peacefully on t10th April, roo6 at Bathurst Nursing Home, Kelso, aged 94 years, formerly of "Valley View' Burraga. Dearly beloved wife of William Moore Hogan (deceased). Dearly loved mother and mother-in-law of Trevor and Carol, Kathleen and Neil Francis. Fond grandmother of 10 grandchildren, Deanne, Michael, Troy and Toni-Leigh, Nichole, Tammy, Anthony, Chris, Terry and Brian (deceased)and great grand mother of Emily-Jayne, Jason, Faith, Ryan, Jay, Teagan, Taylah, Brock, Cody, Lourdes and Baby.

We have so many happy memories you will forever in our hearts Requiem Mass for the repose of Rita's soup will be celebrated in St. Ignatius' Catholic Church, Queen Street, Oberon tomorrow Thursday, 13th April, 2006 commencing at 2.30pm. The funeral will leave the church at the conclusion of the Mass for the Catholic Section of the Shooters Hill Cemetery.

Children of WILLIAM HOGAN and RITA FENTON are:

i. TREVOR WILLIAM⁶ HOGAN, b. 29 Jun 1945, Bathurst.

215. ii. KATHLEEN THERESE HOGAN, b. 28 Jun 1950, Bathurst.

78. THOMAS⁵ TREACY (*LUKE*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 1881 in Limerick Rg. Carcoar Rg.13132⁵, and died 07 Sep 1968 in Limerick (86)⁵. He married FLORENCE EDNA CROKER 10 Oct 1927 in Crookwell NSW. She was born 1908 in Crookwell NSW Rg.35045, and died 11 Nov 1982 in Harley Nursing Home Crookwell NSW (74).

Death

Treacy, Thomas, grazier, male, 86 years

7 September 1968, District Hospital Crookwell, Boonah, Limerick

Limerick

Parents: Luke Treacy, farmer, Isabella McKenzie

Married: Crookwell, 46 years, Florence Edna Croker

Issue: Olive E 40, Neil T 38, Audrey I 36, Yvonne M 33, Ronald A 30, Barrie W 29, none deceased

Informant: Ronald A Treacy, son, Currajong, Limerick

Cause: acute hemorrhagic peptic ulcer, 2 days, chronic anaemia, 1 year

Burial: 09 Sep 1968, Crookwell Catholic Cemetery

Treacy Florence Edna 74

11th November 1982 Harley Nursing Home

Parents: Walter Henry Croker/Emily Jane Smith

Married: Thomas Treacy

Issue: Olive E 54, Neil T 52, Audrey I 50, Yvonne M 48, Ronald A 45, Barrie W 43, none deceased

Burial: Crookwell NSW Catholic Cemetery

Children of THOMAS TREACY and FLORENCE CROKER are:

216. i. OLIVE EMILY⁶ TREACY, b. 08 May 1928, Goulburn.

217. ii. NEIL THOMAS TREACY, b. 18 Jun 1930, Crookwell NSW; d. 20 Jul 1995, Crookwell NSW.

218. iii. AUDREY ISOBEL TREACY, b. 18 May 1932, Crookwell NSW.

- 219. iv. YVONNE MARGARET TREACY, b. 1934, Crookwell NSW.
- v. RONALD ALEXANDER TREACY, b. 21 Oct 1937, Goulburn; d. 06 Mar 1986, "Boonah" Limerick (48).
 - vi. BARRIE WALTER TREACY, b. 1939, Crookwell NSW; m. BETTY ROSE RODGER, 24 Feb 1968, St Andrew's Catholic Church Laggan; b. 18 May 1944, Crookwell NSW.

79. JOHN⁵ TREACY (*LUKE*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 1883 in Stoney Creek, Peelwood⁵, and died 28 Dec 1954 in Stoney Creek, Limerick Rg 6459. He married (1) CATHERINE HEARN 23 Oct 1916 in St. James Anglican Church, Binda. She was born 1888 in Summer Hill, Tuena Rg Carcoar18286, and died 08 Aug 1923 in Limerick from Measles and Pneumonia. He married (2) MABEL ANN BRIGHT 26 Dec 1927 in Peelwood. She was born 06 Sep 1892 in Kangaloola Creek Rg 35235 Tuena, and died 30 May 1966 in Crookwell NSW (73).

JOHN TREACY:

Burial: 29 Dec 1954, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

CATHERINE HEARN:

Catherine Treacy died eight days after the birth of Ina from measles.

Burial: 10 Aug 1923, Laggan RC Cemetery

MABEL ANN BRIGHT:

Burial: 31 May 1966, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Children of JOHN TREACY and CATHERINE HEARN are:

- 221. i. LOLA MARY⁶ TREACY, b. 1917, Trunkey Rg 19407.
- 222. ii. ANNE VERA TREACY, b. 1918, Trunkey Rg 30157; d. 1973.
- 223. iii. JOSEPH LUKE TREACY, b. 18 Jun 1919, Goulburn; d. 1998.
 - iv. LAURENCE FRANCIS TREACY, b. 17 Feb 1921, Crookwell NSW; d. 22 Apr 1980, Crookwell NSW Age 59.

Burial: Laggan Catholic Cemetery

v. INA CATHERINE TREACY HEARN, b. 04 Aug 1923, Montrose Hospital Crookwell NSW; d. 1984.

Children of JOHN TREACY and MABEL BRIGHT are:

- vi. CECIL JOHN⁶ TREACY, b. 1928, Crookwell NSW; d. 06 Sep 1999, Crookwell NSW.
- 225. vii. DONALD THOMAS TREACY, b. Aug 1930, Crookwell NSW; d. 21 Apr 2006, Crookwell NSW District Hospital.
- 226. viii. MAXWELL LEONARD TREACY, b. 1932, Crookwell NSW; d. 08 May 2002, Crookwell NSW.
- 227. ix. MARIE CHRISTINA TREACY, b. 22 Dec 1934, Crookwell NSW.

80. SARAH JANE⁵ TREACY (*LUKE*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 1886 in Stoney Creek, Limerick Rg CarcoarNSW⁵, and died 03 Jun 1937 in Crookwell NSW Hospital (51). She married JOHN KELSO INGERSOLE 1925 in Kelso Rg Gunnedah 4191. He was born 1885.

SARAH JANE TREACY:

Burial: 04 Jun 1937, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Served WW2: 18th Field Ambulance in New Guinea

Child of SARAH JANE TREACY is:

i. OBERT 'OSWALD'6 TREACY, b. 1902; d. 09 Sep 1979, Limerick (71).

Burial: Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Served WW2: Guarding Prisoners of War at Cowra

Children of SARAH TREACY and JOHN INGERSOLE are:

- ii. JOHN KELSO E⁶ INGERSOLE, b. 1925; m. LORRAINE MAY ELLIOTT, 1945, Chatswood Rg 20875.
- iii. BRUCE INGERSOLE, b. 1928.
- iv. EDWARD B INGERSOLE, b. 1929.
- **81.** MARGARET ANN⁵ TREACY (*LUKE*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 1888 in CarcoarNSW⁵, and died 1963 in Crookwell NSW. She married FRANK JOBSON 1909 in Goulburn NSW Rg 8044. He was born 1879, and died 1948.

Children of MARGARET TREACY and FRANK JOBSON are:

- 228. i. RONALD FRANCIS⁶ JOBSON, b. 1909, Goulburn Rg 36755; d. 1970.
- 229. ii. OLIVE IRENE JOBSON, b. 1911, Goulburn Rg 15889.
- 230. iii. ALETHEA PEARL JOBSON, b. 1915, Goulburn Rg 13216.
- **82.** CIRRELIA ROSE 'CECELIA'5 TREACY (WILLIAM⁴, ELIZA ANN³ MILLS, JOHN², WILLIAM¹) ⁵ was born 1886 in Carcoar Rg. 17566⁵, and died 18 Jun 1981 in Sydney. She married (2) ROBERT OWEN ROBERTS 1925 in Goulburn NSW Rg 17763. He was born in Wales.

CIRRELIA ROSE 'CECELIA' TREACY:

Her father was Charles McDonald.

Burial: Rookwood

Child of CIRRELIA ROSE 'CECELIA' TREACY is:

231. i. MAY HELENE 'ELENA'6 TREACY, b. 19 Jul 1909, Bigga; d. 17 Jun 1998.

Children of CIRRELIA TREACY and ROBERT ROBERTS are:

- ii. JOHN⁶ ROBERTS, b. 13 Apr 1926, Crookwell NSW; d. 13 Apr 1926, Robertson Street, Crookwell NSW.
 - Burial: 16 Apr 1926, Crookwell NSW RC Cemetery
- iii. STANLEY JEFFERY ROBERTS, b. 1927, Goulburn; m. SHIRLEY JOYCE NICHOLLS, 1951; b. 1929.
- **83.** ERNEST WILLIAM⁵ TREACY (*WILLIAM*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1888 in Carcoar Rg. 18386, and died 17 Oct 1957 in Goulburn. He married (1) DORIS LENORA BROWN 1934 in Goulburn Rg 9216. She was born in Kurrawang, and died 1941 in Goulburn Rg 21047. He married (2) ELSIE IRENE SANDS 1942 in Auburn Rg 20132. She was born in Ballarat, Vic, and died 1949.

Child of ERNEST TREACY and ELSIE SANDS is:

i. COLLEEN MARY⁶ TREACY, b. 1943.

84. AGATHA KATHLEEN 'AG'5 TREACY (WILLIAM⁴, ELIZA ANN³ MILLS, JOHN², WILLIAM¹) was born 1892, and died 07 Mar 1977 in (83). She married JOHN JAMES TARTT 1924 in St. Francis RC Surry Hills, Sydney Rg 57. He was born 1891, and died 08 Mar 1980 in (82).

AGATHA KATHLEEN 'AG' TREACY:

'Aggie was born at "Deep Creek" Limerick NSW 1892 one of 6 children to William Tracy and Catherine nee Hearn, as a young woman Aggie had a position at the Wombeyan Caves, later working at Mooney's Hotel at Taralga, then going on to be a companion for one of the Mooney women on the Mooney property. It was while she Aggie was with the Mooney family that the position of Housekeeper for Father Hartigan at Narrandera for three years in the early 1920's, until she married John James Tartt in 1924.

Aggie and Jack were married by Father Joe Cusack in St. Francis Church, Surry Hills, Sydney.

Burial: Rookwood RC

JOHN JAMES TARTT:

Burial: Rookwood RC

Children of AGATHA TREACY and JOHN TARTT are:

233. i. PATRICK JOSEPH WILLIAM⁶ TARTT, b. 1925; d. 09 Nov 1991.

234. ii. HAROLD DESMOND TARTT, b. 1927; d. 06 Mar 1994.

85. CECILY GRACE 'DOLLY'⁵ TREACY (*WILLIAM*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1897, and died 1988. She married WILLIAM 'LYLE' GAUL 26 Apr 1921 in St. John's Bolong Anglican Church. He was born 1898 in Fernleigh, Limerick, and died 21 Oct 1937 in Goulburn.

Children of CECILY TREACY and WILLIAM GAUL are:

- i. JOY⁶ GAUL, m. FINEHAM.
- ii. BERNICE GAUL.
- iii. WILLIAM CARL GAUL, b. 1922; d. 10 Jul 1943, Lobster Beach, Woy Woy drowned.
- 235. iv. VINCENT MAXWELL GAUL, b. 10 Sep 1924, Montrose Hospital, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. GWENETH LYNETTE GAUL, b. 15 Nov 1934.

86. STANLEY SYLVESTER⁵ TREACY (*WILLIAM*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 18 Jun 1899 in Deep Creek, Limerick, and died 04 Jun 1991 in Crookwell NSW Age 91. He married MARGARET CARRUTHERS 28 Feb 1933 in St. James C/E Binda. She was born 28 Feb 1904 in Binda, and died 02 Apr 1976 in Crookwell NSW.

STANLEY SYLVESTER TREACY:

Burial: Crookwell NSW

MARGARET CARRUTHERS:

Burial: Crookwell NSW

Children of STANLEY TREACY and MARGARET CARRUTHERS are:

- i. FLORA CATHERINE⁶ TREACY, b. 23 Jul 1938, Crookwell NSW.
- 237. ii. MARGARET MARY TREACY, b. 29 Mar 1944, Goulburn.
- **87.** MARJORIE MARY⁵ TREACY (*MARY ANNE*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1896, and died 1976 in Sydney. She married SAMUEL JAMES MORRIS 1922 in Sydney. He was born 1891 in Glebe NSW, and died 1953 in Randwick NSW.

Child of MARJORIE MARY TREACY is:

i. FREDA PHILOMENA⁶ TREACY, b. 08 May 1921, Thalaba; d. 08 May 1921, Deep Creek, Crookwell NSW.

Burial: 08 May 1921, Deep Creek, Crookwell NSW

Children of MARJORIE TREACY and SAMUEL MORRIS are:

- ii. BARBARA BERYL⁶ MORRIS, b. 1923, Sydney.
- 238. iii. GWENDOLINE JUNE MORRIS, b. 1926, Sydney.
- 239. iv. VICTOR BRUCE MORRIS, b. 1926, Sydney.
- 240. v. SHIRLEY JOAN MORRIS, b. 1928, Sydney.
- **88.** IDA MARY 'MOLLY'⁵ TREACY (*THOMAS*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1891 in Tuena NSW, and died 02 Mar 1959 in Arncliffe NSW. She married HAROLD AUSTIN SHERWIN 04 Jan 1922 in Narrandera RG 3082. He was born 1894 in Bombala NSW, and died 13 May 1951 in Camden.

IDA MARY 'MOLLY' TREACY:

Burial: Rookwood Cemetery

HAROLD AUSTIN SHERWIN:

Occupation: School teacher at Limerick school.

Children of IDA TREACY and HAROLD SHERWIN are:

- i. JOHN⁶ SHERWIN.
- 241. ii. THOMAS CHARLES SHERWIN, b. 1923; d. 1985.
- 242. iii. MARY ROWENA SHERWIN, b. 1926.
- **89.** JAMES JEREMIAH⁵ TREACY (*THOMAS*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 1897 in Laggan, and died 1967. He married EILEEN MARY LOUGHNANE RILEY 1923 in Goulburn Rg 8061. She was born 1900.

JAMES JEREMIAH TREACY:

Residence: 'Lidsdale'

Children of JAMES TREACY and EILEEN RILEY are:

- 243. i. MARIE JOAN⁶ TREACY, b. 1924.
- 244. ii. PAUL DESMOND TREACY, b. 1927; d. 1966.
 - iii. DOROTHY TREACY, b. 1932.

90. EVA DORIS⁵ PAGETT (*ELIZA JANE*⁴ *TREACY, ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1903, and died 1986. She married LEONARD W BRENNAN 1935 in Sydney Rg 11831. He was born 1901 in Maitland West.

Child of EVA PAGETT and LEONARD BRENNAN is:

- i. BURNELL PAGETT⁶ BRENNAN, b. 18 Jul 1936; m. NEVILLE PETER REED.
- **91.** WILLIAM DANIEL⁵ PAGETT (*ELIZA JANE*⁴ *TREACY, ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 24 Aug 1905 in Binda, and died 11 Feb 1971 in Bigga. He married MAVIS HOWARD 14 Dec 1949 in All Saints Church, Bigga. She was born 06 Dec 1921 in Bigga NSW, and died 12 Apr 2006 in Crookwell NSW Hospital.

WILLIAM DANIEL PAGETT:

Burial: 12 Feb 1971, Bigga Cemetery

Enlisted: Military service: Private - N459726

:

DEATH NOTICE.

PAGETT, MAVIS - Passed away peacefully at the Crookwell Hospital on April 13, 2006. Late of Binda Street, Bigga. Loved wife of Bill (deceased). Loved mother and mother-in-law of Jennifer and Michael and Dallas. Loved grandmother of John, Bryan, Kate, Amy, Sophie and Georgi. Aged 84 years.

Buried at the Bigga Cemetery on 20 April 2006 after a service at All Saints Church, Bigga.

MAVIS HOWARD:

Burial: 20 Apr 2006, Bigga Anglican Cemetery

Children of WILLIAM PAGETT and MAVIS HOWARD are:

i. JENNIFER⁶ PAGETT, b. 22 Dec 1951, Crookwell NSW.

246. ii. WILLIAM DALLAS PAGETT, b. 12 Oct 1954, Goulburn NSW.

92. ETHEL MAUDE⁵ PAGETT (*CATHERINE*⁴ *TREACY*, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 03 Jan 1890 in "Whitley" Fullerton, and died 10 Aug 1960 in Crookwell NSW (70). She married JAMES ROBERT MCDONALD 15 Sep 1911 in Crookwell NSW. He was born 17 Aug 1882 in 'Whitely' Fullerton, and died 18 Jan 1965 in Binda (80).

ETHEL MAUDE PAGETT:

My grandmother, Ethel Maude McDonald nee Pagett was tiny and had one shoulder blade which had been broken when she was a youth, which protruded, giving her a slightly stooped appearance. She was always known as Maude or Nanna Maude.

She played the piano beautifully by ear and was very kind to us, buzzing around busily, chatting away on our regular Sunday visits. She had long white hair which she wore up and my sister and I loved to brush her hair at night and plait it for her before bedtime. We were at the time, wild rambunctious fatherless kids and must have been a sore trial to her. Thos was in the period when they left the farm at Limerick and moved into Crookwell NSW. The farm was sold to my cousin Leo McDonald, whose wife and daughter Leona, still live there. After Nanna died, Grandpa Jim moved to his daughter's home in Sydney until his death. My recollection is that they are both buried at Laggan, as is my father.

Sourced Auriel Ann Leahy nee McDonald Burial: 11 Aug 1960, Laggan RC Cemetery

JAMES ROBERT MCDONALD:

Burial: Laggan RC Cemetery

Children of ETHEL PAGETT and JAMES MCDONALD are:

- i. ETHEL MARY⁶ MCDONALD, b. 05 May 1913, Tuena; d. 2003, Sydney NSW.
- 248. ii. KEVIN JAMES MCDONALD, b. 05 May 1913, Trunkey Rg 19603; d. 01 Sep 1997, Wyong NSW.
- 249. iii. ERIC SYLVESTER MCDONALD, b. 24 May 1915, Crookwell NSW; d. 01 Sep 1952, Concord Hospital from Polio.

93. IDA MARY⁵ PAGETT (*CATHERINE*⁴ *TREACY*, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 25 Jan 1891 in "Whitley" Binda, and died 07 Feb 1987 in Harley Nursing Home Crookwell NSW. She married PERCY JAMES PICKER⁵ 14 Apr 1913 in St. James Anglican Church, Binda NSW⁵. He was born 07 Jul 1889 in Bigga NSW⁵, and died 31 Jul 1969 in Crookwell NSW⁵.

IDA MARY PAGETT:

Burial: Bigga Anglican Cemetery

PERCY JAMES PICKER:

Burial: 02 Aug 1969, Bigga Anglican Cemetery

Children of IDA PAGETT and PERCY PICKER are:

- 250. i. LYNDAL PERCY⁶ PICKER, b. 25 Apr 1916, Bigga NSW; d. 21 Jun 1995, Bigga NSW.
- 251. ii. MELBA MAY PICKER, b. 19 Jun 1920, Crookwell NSW; d. 29 Oct 1966, Bigga NSW.

94. JOHN CHARLES⁵ PAGETT (*CATHERINE*⁴ *TREACY*, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 17 May 1892 in Binda, and died 23 Aug 1948 in Crookwell NSW. He married CHARLOTTE MAY 'LOTTIE' PICKER⁵ 29 Dec 1915 in All Saints Anglican Church Bigga. She was born 27 Nov 1897 in BiggaNSW⁵, and died 30 Jul 1970 in Bigga⁵.

JOHN CHARLES PAGETT:

Burial: 25 Aug 1948, Binda C/E Cemetery

CHARLOTTE MAY 'LOTTIE' PICKER:

Burial: 01 Aug 1970, Bigga Residence: 'Avalon' Bigga

Children of JOHN PAGETT and CHARLOTTE PICKER are:

- i. VERNA JOHN⁶ PAGETT, b. 25 Jul 1916, Crookwell NSW; d. 05 Jun 1977, Cowra.
- 253. ii. LLOYD RUSSELL PAGETT, b. 27 Mar 1920, Crookwell NSW.
- 254. iii. EDNA CHRISTINE PAGETT, b. 17 Mar 1924, Crookwell NSW; d. 18 Jan 1978, Goulburn Base Hospital NSW.
 - iv. HILTON JAMES PAGETT, b. 16 Apr 1928, Crookwell NSW; d. 05 Nov 1966, Bigga (38).

HILTON JAMES PAGETT:

He died in a house fire at Bigga at his mother's house.

Burial: 07 Nov 1966, Bigga

v. COLIN WILLIAM PAGETT, b. 30 Jan 1932, Myrtleville; d. 1976.

95. IVY ELLEN⁵ PAGETT (*CATHERINE*⁴ *TREACY*, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 01 Mar 1894 in "Whitley" Binda, and died 20 Oct 1972 in Bigga. She married DAVID GUILFORD TRANTER PICKER 28 Nov 1916 in St. James Anglican Church Binda. He was born 01 Apr 1892 in Newtown, and died 24 Oct 1974 in Bigga (83)⁵.

IVY ELLEN PAGETT:

Burial: 21 Oct 1972, Bigga Cemetery C/E

DAVID GUILFORD TRANTER PICKER:

His father was George Picker, George and his wife took David Guildford in and changed his name and raised him as their own.

Baptised: 02 Sep 1893, Binda Burial: Bigga Cemetery Occupation: Storekeeper

Children of IVY PAGETT and DAVID PICKER are:

255. i. NITA 'EILEEN' PICKER, b. 06 Mar 1918, Crookwell NSW; d. 20 Dec 2001.

256. ii. BRUCE PICKER, b. 18 Nov 1922, Crookwell NSW; d. 25 Jun 1984, Dawson, Cundletown NSW.

iii. DOREEN PICKER, b. 18 Nov 1922, Crookwell NSW; d. 28 Jun 1991, Strathfield; m. JACK WILLIAM GLADSTONE RICH, 15 Mar 1947; b. 1919; d. 30 Aug 1970, Homebush.

Sydney Morning Herald August 24 Aug 1970

RICH Jack William Gladstone - August 22 1970 at hospital, late of 20 Coleman Avenue, Homebush, dearly loved husband of Doreen, loved brother of Cath, Arthur, Jesse and Win. Aged 52 years. At Rest.

96. ELSIE CATHERINE⁵ PAGETT (*CATHERINE*⁴ *TREACY*, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 1895 in Binda, and died 15 May 1974 in Crookwell District Hospital NSW. She married ELIJAH PICKER⁵ 20 Dec 1916 in St. James Anglican Church Binda⁵. He was born 25 Mar 1892 in TuenaNSW⁵, and died 04 Apr 1973 in 'Boronia' Bigga⁵.

ELSIE CATHERINE PAGETT:

Burial: 16 May 1974, Bigga C/E

ELIJAH PICKER:

Burial: 06 Apr 1973, Bigga C/E

Children of ELSIE PAGETT and ELIJAH PICKER are:

257. i. VICTOR ALLAN⁶ PICKER, b. 18 Apr 1919, Crookwell NSW; d. 29 Aug 2002,

Crookwell NSW.

- 258. ii. ZELMA JOY PICKER, b. 09 Dec 1922, Crookwell NSW.
- 259. iii. BARBARA DAWN PICKER, b. 01 Oct 1932, Crookwell NSW.
- **97.** AGNES ANNIE⁵ PAGETT (*CATHERINE*⁴ *TREACY*, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1901. She married WALTER ARCHIBALD GEORGE WOOD 26 Apr 1924 in St. James Church Binda NSW. He was born 1899.

Child of AGNES PAGETT and WALTER WOOD is:

i. SHIRLEY⁶ WOOD.

98. WILLIAM 'NEAL'⁵ PAGETT (*CATHERINE*⁴ *TREACY*, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 13 May 1905 in Binda, and died 20 Jul 1980 in Queen Street, Goulburn. He married DULCIE EDITH PAINTER 28 Jun 1933 in Crookwell NSW. She was born 09 Sep 1905 in Markdale, Binda, and died 08 Feb 1990 in Goulburn NSW.

Children of WILLIAM PAGETT and DULCIE PAINTER are:

- i. BERYL NORMA⁶ PAGETT, b. 08 May 1934, Myrtleville, Crookwell NSW; d. 15 Aug 1999, Liverpool Hospital.
- 261. ii. GARY NEIL PAGETT, b. 19 Aug 1942, Crookwell NSW; d. 12 May 1979, St John of God Hospital, Goulburn.
- **99.** ARTHUR SAMUEL⁵ PAGETT (*CATHERINE*⁴ *TREACY*, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 14 Aug 1909 in Binda, and died 15 Apr 1954 in 'Bonnyview' Binda (44). He married ALMA ELIZABETH CHURCHILL 30 Mar 1932 in Binda.

15 April 1954, Bonnyview Binda

Pagett, Arthur Samuel, farm hand, male, 44 years

Cause; effects of a bullet wound in the head wilfully inflicted by himself on the 15 April 1954,

finding at inquest held at Crookwell on 12 May 1954, C J McLaren coroner

Parents: James Samuel Pagett, grazier, Kathleen Tracey

Born: Binda.

Marriage: Crookwell, 22 years, Alma Elizabeth Churchill, married

issue: Ross j 20, Janette C 15, none deceased

Burial: 18 Apr 1954, Binda C/E

Children of ARTHUR PAGETT and ALMA CHURCHILL are:

- i. ROSS JAMES⁶ PAGETT, b. 25 Jan 1934, Myrtleville.
 - ii. JANET CATHERINE PAGETT, b. 10 Jul 1938, Crookwell NSW.
- **100.** CATHERINE AGNES⁵ LOUGHNAN (*SARAH AGNES*⁴ *TREACY*, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1889 in Grabben Gullen, and died 01 May 1939 in Rossmoyne, Crookwell NSW (49). She married ALFRED ERNEST EDWARD HALLAM 05 Oct 1910 in Crookwell NSW. He was born 1885 in Dalton rg 34609, and died 11 Sep 1950 in Crookwell NSW (65).

CATHERINE AGNES LOUGHNAN:

Burial: 03 May 1939, Crookwell RC Cemetery

Cause of Death: CANCER OF LIVER, CANCER OF COLON

ALFRED ERNEST EDWARD HALLAM:

Burial: Crookwell NSW Cemetery Occupation: Grazier at Dalton

Children of CATHERINE LOUGHNAN and ALFRED HALLAM are:

- i. ELIZABETH AGNES⁶ HALLAM, b. 02 Aug 1911, Crookwell NSW; d. 06 Aug 1911, Crookwell NSW.
- 263. ii. MARY DOREEN HALLAM, b. 13 Jul 1913, "Rossmoyne" Crookwell NSW; d. 22 Mar 1975, Crookwell NSW.
- 264. iii. VERONICA ADELINE HALLAM, b. 15 Mar 1914, "Rossmoyne" Crookwell NSW; d. 24 Jun 2000.
- 265. iv. KATHLEEN HALLAM, b. 29 Jan 1916, Crookwell NSW; d. 1979.
- v. ANGELA UNA 'PINK' HALLAM, b. 31 Mar 1918, Crookwell NSW; d. 19 May 1974, Goulburn Base Hospital.
- 267. vi. JOSEPHINE VIVIENNE HALLAM, b. 17 Dec 1919, Crookwell NSW.
 - vii. PATRICIA AGNES HALLAM, b. 20 Oct 1921, Crookwell NSW; d. 12 Jun 1943, Rossmoyne, Crookwell NSW (21).

PATRICIA AGNES HALLAM:

Burial: 13 Jun 1943, Crookwell NSW

Cause of Death: ACUTE MILIARY TUBERCULOSIS, PULMONARY

TUBERCULOSIS, TUBERCULOSIS OF RIGHT CARPAL

101. ANASTASIA ELLEN⁵ LOUGHNAN (*SARAH AGNES*⁴ *TREACY*, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1891 in Crookwell NSW rg 15902, and died 02 Aug 1961 in Crookwell NSW District Hospital. She married JAMES FRANCIS O'BRIEN 17 Mar 1926 in Crookwell NSW rg 3462. He was born 1883 in Wheeo, and died 11 May 1966 in Crookwell NSW (82).

ANASTASIA ELLEN LOUGHNAN:

Burial: 03 Aug 1961, Crookwell NSW Catholic Cemetery

Cause of Death: Cancer of the Lung

JAMES FRANCIS O'BRIEN:

Burial: Crookwell NSW Catholic Cemetery

Cause of Death: Heart Disease

Occupation: Grazier

Children of ANASTASIA LOUGHNAN and JAMES O'BRIEN are:

268. i. JAMES MAXWELL⁶ O'BRIEN, b. 1927.

ii. MARGARET UNA O'BRIEN, b. 10 Jul 1932; d. 1944.

102. MICHAEL SYLVESTER⁵ LOUGHNAN (*SARAH AGNES*⁴ *TREACY, ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1892 in Crookwell NSW, and died 09 Dec 1957 in Crookwell NSW (65). He married MARGARET ELIZABETH WHITE 27 Apr 1921 in Crookwell NSW. She was born 1901, and died in deceased.

MICHAEL SYLVESTER LOUGHNAN:

Burial: 10 Dec 1957, Crookwell NSW

Occupation: Farmer & Grazier

Children of MICHAEL LOUGHNAN and MARGARET WHITE are:

- i. PATRICK RAYMOND⁶ LOUGHNAN, b. 04 May 1922, Crookwell NSW; d. deceased.
- 270. ii. ELIZABETH 'SHEILA' LOUGHNAN, b. 12 Aug 1923, Crookwell NSW; d. 10 May 2013, Neville Street, Goulburn NSW.
 - iii. VERONICA SARAH 'VONNIE' LOUGHNAN, b. 13 Dec 1926, Crookwell NSW; d. 23 Sep 2006, St. John of God Hospital, Goulburn.
- 271. iv. JAMES ANDREW LOUGHNAN, b. 16 May 1930, Crookwell NSW; d. 1954.
- v. MARY COLLEEN LOUGHNAN, b. 14 Jul 1933, Crookwell NSW; d. 02 May 2005, Crookwell NSW.

103. AGATHA MARY⁵ LOUGHNAN (*SARAH AGNES*⁴ *TREACY, ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1896 in Crookwell NSW, and died 20 Oct 1980 in Crookwell NSW. She married PATRICK KENNEDY 15 Aug 1926 in St. Mary's Catholic Church Crookwell NSW. He was born 31 Mar 1880 in Kialla NSW, and died 10 Sep 1961 in 46 Colyer Street Crookwell NSW.

AGATHA MARY LOUGHNAN:

Burial: Crookwell Catholic Cemetery

Children of AGATHA LOUGHNAN and PATRICK KENNEDY are:

- i. MARY 'PAULINE' KENNEDY, b. 1927, Crookwell NSW; m. PATRICK JAMES COADY, 1952, St. Mary's Catholic Church Crookwell NSW 5804/1952.
- ii. WILLIAM PATRICK KENNEDY, b. 1930, Crookwell NSW.
- 273. iii. BRYAN JAMES KENNEDY, b. 28 Jul 1933, Crookwell NSW.

104. ANGELA MARY⁵ LOUGHNAN (*SARAH AGNES*⁴ *TREACY, ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1897 in Crookwell NSW, and died 21 Jul 1971 in Crookwell NSW (72). She married MAURICE PATRICK WHITE 11 Apr 1928 in Crookwell NSW. He was born 1896, and died 1974.

Children of ANGELA LOUGHNAN and MAURICE WHITE are:

- i. MARY THERESA⁶ WHITE, b. 24 Jun 1929, Crookwell NSW.
- ii. ANTHONY MAURICE WHITE, b. 09 Jun 1930, Crookwell NSW.
- iii. PATRICIA ANN WHITE, b. 17 May 1936, Crookwell NSW.

105. THOMAS JOHN⁵ LYNAM (*ELLEN*⁴ *TREACY*, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1894 in Peelwood, and died Mar 1970 in Birrong NSW. He married LYNDA FAIRHALL 1930 in Sydney. She was born Abt. 1890.

Children of THOMAS LYNAM and LYNDA FAIRHALL are:

i. PAULINE ELLEN⁶ LYNAM, b. 19 Feb 1931, Crookwell NSW; d. 31 Dec 2007, St. George Hospital, Kogarah; m. JOHN ROBERTS, 1957; b. 1925. PAULINE ELLEN LYNAM:

Burial: Kemps Creek Cemetery

- 274. ii. RUSSELL GREGORY LYNAM, b. 08 Jul 1936, Crookwell NSW.
- 275. iii. CARMEL ANN LYNAM, b. 18 Feb 1938, Crookwell NSW.
 - iv. IAN BARRY LYNAM, b. 05 Mar 1940, Crookwell NSW; d. 08 Jan 1970, Noosa Beach QLD.

IAN BARRY LYNAM:

Accidentally drowned at Noosa Beach QLD. Buried at Kemp's Creek Lawn Cemetery, Sydney

106. BRIDGET ELLEN⁵ LYNAM (*ELLEN*⁴ *TREACY*, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1896 in Tuena Rg 26182, and died 28 Jun 1967 in Cabramatta NSW. She married VINCENT PATRICK MAGUIRE 31 Mar 1921 in Goulburn NSW. He was born 03 Feb 1896 in Poplar Hill, Junction Point NSW, and died 08 Mar 1929 in Parkes Rg 5369.

VINCENT PATRICK MAGUIRE:

Burial: Tullamore

Children of BRIDGET LYNAM and VINCENT MAGUIRE are:

i. JACK LYNAM⁶ MAGUIRE, b. 06 Jun 1922, Tullamore; d. 16 Jul 1975, Wagga Wagga.

- ii. GERRARD LYNAM MAGUIRE, b. 30 Apr 1927, Tullamore; d. 13 May 1974, Richmond NSW; m. MARIE THERESE WALKER, 24 Jan 1958.
- iii. MARIE VINCENT LYNAM MAGUIRE, b. 28 Feb 1930, Tullamore.

107. JAMES JOSEPH⁵ TREACY (*JOHN PATRICK*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 05 Aug 1903 in Jersey Valley, and died 05 Feb 1954 in Crookwell NSW District Hospital (50) from a gunshot wound. He married ANASTASIA ALICE GRANT 05 Nov 1925 in Moruya Rg 17606. She was born 26 Mar 1906 in Crookwell NSW, and died 01 Nov 1931 in Wheeo.

Crookwell Gazette Wednesday February 10, 1954

SON FINDS FATHER SHOT THROUGH THE HEAD

Returning to the house of his parent's property near Binda on Friday morning last, after tending some sheep nearby by, Alan Patrick Treacy found his father lying under an apple tree suffering from a bullet wound in the right side of the head.

The wounded man was James Joseph Treacy, of 'Clear Vale', Binda and he succumbed to the effects of the wounding approximately 5.20 pm the same day.

The deceased man was 50 years of age and who owned a property of approximately 70 acres about three miles from the Village of Binda, was found by his son at about 8.30 a.m. A rifle was found lying beside him.

The Crookwell NSW ambulance, the local Medical Officer, the police and district Coroner were notified and proceeded to the scene of the tragedy. On arrival it was found the victim was still alive and he was rushed to the District Hospital where he passed away later in the day.

JAMES JOSEPH TREACY:

Burial: Feb 1954, Laggan RC Cemetery

Occupation: Farmer

ANASTASIA ALICE GRANT:

Burial: Nov 1931, RC Wheeo

Children of JAMES TREACY and ANASTASIA GRANT are:

- i. PATRICK ALLAN⁶ TREACY, b. 23 Apr 1926, Goulburn; d. 27 Nov 1959, Cherry Hill, Crookwell NSW (33).
 - ii. VINCENT TREACY, b. 1928, Goulburn.

108. MURIAL GLADYS⁵ TREACY (*JOHN PATRICK*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 20 Nov 1905 in Jersey Valley, and died 03 Apr 1970 in Newtown NSW. She married SAMUEL KNOX CAMERON 1924 in Moss Vale NSW, son of COLIN CAMERON. He was born 1903 in Goulburn NSW.

Children of MURIAL TREACY and SAMUEL CAMERON are:

- i. JAMES⁶ CAMERON.
- ii. MAXWELL CAMERON.

109. WILLIAM NEIL⁵ TREACY (*JOHN PATRICK*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 17 Jul 1906 in Jersey Valley, and died 18 Apr 1966 in Goulburn NSW. He married MARY NOELINE LILY MCMAHON 1943 in Goulburn NSW 9955.

Child of WILLIAM TREACY and MARY MCMAHON is:

JOHN WILLIAM⁶ TREACY.
 Served: WW2 18th Field Ambulance New Guinea

110. MARY ELLEN⁵ TREACY (*JOHN PATRICK*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 09 Feb 1909 in Jersey Valley NSW, and died 25 Sep 1993 in Hurlestone Park NSW. She married THOMAS WILLIAM H HOWARTH 26 Mar 1927 in Goldsmith Street, Methodist Church Goulburn, son of THOMAS HOWARTH and SARAH WEEKS. He was born 20 Aug 1901 in Seamandale NSW, and died 19 Sep 1954 in Goulburn NSW.

MARY ELLEN TREACY:

Burial: Forest Lawn Cemetery, Leppington

Children of MARY TREACY and THOMAS HOWARTH are:

- i. JOHN WILLIAM⁶ HOWARTH, m. MARGARET O'NEILL.
- ii. MARIE ANN HOWARTH.
- iii. NOLA MARY HOWARTH, b. 1929.
- 278. iv. JOAN MARGARET HOWARTH, b. 1931, Goulburn NSW.

111. HENRY EDWARD⁵ TREACY (*JOHN PATRICK*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 18 Dec 1912, and died 1983. He married JOYCE ENID GILMOUR 1938. She was born 1916.

Child of HENRY TREACY and JOYCE GILMOUR is:

i. ROBERT LANCE⁶ TREACY, b. 1944.

112. STANLEY GORDON⁵ TREACY (*JOHN PATRICK*⁴, *ELIZA ANN*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 27 Sep 1915. He married ALICE ELIZABETH COLEMAN. She was born 1919, and died 1980.

Child of STANLEY TREACY and ALICE COLEMAN is:

- i. JOSEPH PATRICK⁶ TREACY, b. 1953.
- **113.** FLORENCE ELSIE⁵ MILLS (*GEORGE*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1888 in 'Big Meadow' NSW. She married DAVID CECIL OWENS in Gunnedah.

Children of FLORENCE MILLS and DAVID OWENS are:

- i. JOYCE L⁶ OWENS, b. 1915, Gunnedah.
- ii. JOHN S OWENS, b. 1916, Gunnedah.
- **114.** MARY JANE⁵ MILLS (*GEORGE*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1889 in 'Big Meadow' NSW Rg.17813 Tuena.

Children of MARY JANE MILLS are:

- i. ELIZABETH⁶ MILLS.
- ii. PEARL GRACE MILLS, b. 21 Apr 1907, Cooks Vale Creek.
- iii. FLORENCE ANNE 'DORRIE' MILLS, b. 1910; d. 14 Dec 2007, Crookwell NSW Hospital.
- iv. HAROLD HAMILTON 'ALEC' MILLS, b. 19 Jun 1914, Cooks Vale Creek; d. 06 Aug 1995, Waminda Nursing Home, Goulburn; m. NITA CLAIRE BIRCH.

HAROLD HAMILTON 'ALEC' MILLS:

Burial: Norwood Park Crematorium

115. MICHAEL HENRY⁵ MILLS (*GEORGE*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1891 in "Big Meadow" Peelwood Rg.34688, and died 03 Aug 1976 in Crookwell District Hospital (84). He married MYRA RACHAEL COLEMAN 02 Apr 1924 in Crookwell NSW reg 8367. She was born 1894 in Batlow NSW, and died 18 Jul 1964 in Crookwell NSW (65).

Children of MICHAEL MILLS and MYRA COLEMAN are:

- i. JOAN ALICE⁶ MILLS, b. 24 Jan 1925, Crookwell NSW.
- ii. LANCE MICHAEL MILLS, b. 24 Jan 1925, Crookwell NSW.
- 279. iii. MARIE HANNAH MILLS, b. 1926, Crookwell NSW.
- **116.** JAMES⁵ MILLS (*GEORGE*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1893 in Peelwood NSW Rg.35371 Tuena, and died 06 Aug 1967 in Peelwood (73). He married MARJORY ALICE COLEMAN 30 Mar 1932 in St. Paul's Anglican Church, Peelwood. She was born 1905 in Batlow, and died 03 Oct 1962 in 'Braeside', Peelwood.

JAMES MILLS:

Burial: Crookwell NSW Anglican Cemetery

MARJORY ALICE COLEMAN:

Burial: 04 Oct 1962, Trunkey Anglican Cemetery

Cause of Death: STRANGULATION WILFULLY INFLICTED BY HERSELF

Children of JAMES MILLS and MARJORY COLEMAN are:

- i. KENNETH GEORGE⁶ MILLS, b. 18 Aug 1933, Crookwell NSW.
- 280. ii. CLIVE MALCOLM MILLS, b. 19 Dec 1936, Crookwell NSW.
 - iii. RONALD G MILLS, b. 1938, Crookwell NSW.
 - iv. JOHN G MILLS, b. 1940, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. HEATHER J MILLS, b. 1943, Crookwell NSW.
 - vi. JUDITH MILLS, b. 1947, Crookwell NSW.

117. LUKE⁵ MILLS (*LUKE*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1891 in Peelwood, and died 01 Feb 1956 in (65). He married SYLVIA BERNICE THOROUGHGOOD 1914 in Goulburn.

LUKE MILLS:

Burial: Rookwood Crematorium

Children of LUKE MILLS and SYLVIA THOROUGHGOOD are:

- i. ALBERT E⁶ MILLS.
- ii. IRIS M MILLS.
- iii. DONALD K MILLS.
- iv. NANCYE MILLS.
- v. SIDNEY MILLS.
- vi. DORIS MILLS.
- vii. MARY MILLS.
- viii. IRMA MILLS.
- **118.** ISAAC THOMAS⁵ MILLS (*LUKE*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1907 in Goulburn, and died 06 Mar 1965 in Goulburn. He married VIOLET AMELIA BEVEN 09 May 1928 in Goulburn. She was born 26 Aug 1908 in Taylor Flat, and died 21 Apr 2006 in Parkes District Hospital.

ISAAC THOMAS MILLS:

Cause of Death: Burnt to death in the bushfires 1965

Children of ISAAC MILLS and VIOLET BEVEN are:

- i. RAMON THOMAS⁶ MILLS, b. 08 Mar 1928.
- ii. GRACE MILLS, b. 27 May 1930; m. CYRIL SCARBOROUGH.
- 281. iii. NORMA MILLS, b. 05 Jan 1932.
 - iv. ROBERT MILLS, b. 09 Dec 1934; d. Goulburn NSW.
 - v. ALAN MILLS, b. 22 Sep 1937; m. ROBYN WHARBURTON, 25 Feb 1962.
 - vi. MELBA MILLS, b. 24 Jun 1940; m. JOHN MATHEWS, 24 Nov 1962.
 - vii. LORRAINE MILLS, b. 27 Jul 1947; m. GORDON DIESSEL.
 - viii. MARY MILLS⁵, b. 08 Jan 1952; m. GLEN RIX.
- **119.** CATHERINE⁵ MILLS (*LUKE*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1910 in Goulburn NSW. She married FREDERICK C ROWE 1927 in Goulburn.

Child of CATHERINE MILLS and FREDERICK ROWE is:

i. YVONNE NOELENE PATRICIA⁶ ROWE.

120. CHARLES⁵ MILLS (*JOHN*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 01 Sep 1892 in Glass Rock, Peelwood, and died 24 Jan 1968 in St. John of God Hospital Goulburn (75). He married ANASTASIA MILLS 1913 in Spring Valley, Peelwood, daughter of ISAAC MILLS and CATHERINE HOGAN. She was born 29 Oct 1888 in Peelwood, and died 04 Dec 1965 in St. John of Gods Hospital, Goulburn.

CHARLES MILLS: Burial: Peelwood

ANASTASIA MILLS:

Burial: 06 Dec 1965, Peelwood Anglican Cemetery

Cause of Death: Heart failure

Children are listed above under (59) Anastasia Mills.

121. ETHEL⁵ MILLS (*JOHN*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 23 Nov 1894 in Glass Rock, Peelwood, and died 28 Jun 1972 in 'Amyville' Laggan. She married NATHANIEL RUPERT JAMES CROKER 05 Sep 1917 in St. Johns Anglican Church Bolong NSW. He was born 09 Oct 1887 in Kempton, and died 18 Aug 1981 in Crookwell District Hospital NSW.

Croker, Ethel female 77 years 28 June 1972, Amyville, Laggan

Parents: John Mills, lab, Lucy Esther Mary Irwin

Marriage: Kempton, 22 years, Nathaniel Rupert James Croker

Issue: Amy J 53, Dorothy E 49

Informant: A J Clements, daughter, Highlands, Roslyn Burial: 29 June 1972, Bolong Anglican Cemetery

Cause of Death: Coronary occlusion, arteriosclerosis years, congestive cardiac failure, years

Croker, Nathaniel Rupert James 93

18 August 1981 Crookwell District Hospital Parents: Thomas Croker/Amy Jane Eliza Henry

Married: Ethel Mills Issue Amy 63, Dorothy 59

Burial: Bolong Anglican Cemetery

Children of ETHEL MILLS and NATHANIEL CROKER are:

- i. AMY JEAN⁶ CROKER, b. 07 Nov 1919, Crookwell NSW; m. WESLEY GARNET CLEMENTS; b. 08 Dec 1915, Grenfell NSW.
- ii. DOROTHY E CROKER, b. 1923, Crookwell NSW.

122. ROSE⁵ MILLS (*JOHN*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 03 Jan 1897 in Wattle Flat, and died 16 Apr 1982 in Waminda Nursing Home, Goulburn (84). She married ERNEST WILLIAM RULE 1918 in Petersham Rg.

ROSE MILLS:

Burial: 20 Apr 1982, Norwood Park Crematorium, Gungahlin ACT

Children of ROSE MILLS and ERNEST RULE are:

- i. ERNEST⁶ RULE.
- ii. RICHARD RULE.
- **123.** ARTHUR⁵ MILLS (*JOHN*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 11 Aug 1901 in Wattle Flat, and died 09 Jul 1946 in 'Spring Mount' via Blayney (44) from T.B.. He married IDA TERESA SHERLOCK 1924 in Orange.

ARTHUR MILLS:

Burial: 11 Sep 1946, Blayney Catholic Cemetery

Child of ARTHUR MILLS and IDA SHERLOCK is:

- i. JOAN TERESA⁶ MILLS, b. 1935.
- **124.** WILLIAM JOSEPH⁵ MILLS (*ISAAC*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1911 in Crookwell NSW Rg.-, and died 10 May 1976 in Crookwell NSW District Hospital (65). He married DULCIE IRENE BYRNE 1942 in Coonamble NSW Rg.21374.

Children of WILLIAM MILLS and DULCIE BYRNE are:

- i. ROBERT WILLIAM⁶ MILLS, b. Crookwell NSW; d. Crookwell NSW.
- 282. ii. NETA MAUREEN MILLS, b. 07 Feb 1945.
- **125.** GEORGE HERBERT⁵ MILLS (*WILLIAM HENRY*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 16 Oct 1900 in Peelwood, and died 20 Apr 1950 in Randwick. He married LILLIAN ELLEN MAHON 27 Apr 1929 in Waverley Catholic Church. She was born 31 Oct 1902 in Mudgee, and died 13 Jul 1992 in Killara Hospital.

GEORGE MILLS and LILLIAN MAHON:

5/7/1929 (Fri) married at RC Waverley on 27th April 1929 Miss Lillian Mahon formerly of Cooyal, to George Mills of Sydney, attendants Bruce Mahon, brother and cousin Bessie Babbage, Tom Mills, grooms brother.

Sydney Morning Herald 21 April 1950

MILLS George Herbert - April 20 1960 of 62 St. Thomas Street, Waverley, dearly beloved husband of Lillian, dearly loved father of Peter and Janice, fond son of Mr. and Mrs. W. Mills and dear brother of Jack, Tom, Dot, Dulcie and Nita. R.I.P.

Sydney Morning Herald 14 July 1992

Death and Funeral Notices

MILLS Lillian Ellen. - July 13 1992 at hospital Killara, dearly loved wife of George (deceased);

loved and loving mother of Peter and Jan, dear mother-in-law of Lorraine and Greg, much loved Nan of Catherine, Anthony, Jane, Jackie, Kerrie and Paul, loving other Nan of Jonathan, Bernard, Melinda and Lauren. In her 90 year. May her soul rest in peace.

MILLS Lillian Ellen - July 13 1992 loving aunt of Carmel, Shirley and good friend of Maisie.

MILLS - Requiem Mass for the repose of the soul of the late Mrs. LILIAN ELLEN MILLS will be celebrated in the Lourdes Chapel 95 Stanhope Road, Killara, To-morrow (Thursday) at 1.30 p.m The Funeral will leave the chapel following the Mass for the Woronora Cemetery, Sutherland.

Children of GEORGE MILLS and LILLIAN MAHON are:

- 283. i. PETER GEORGE⁶ MILLS, b. 01 Sep 1930, Belmore; d. 26 Apr 1998, Malabar.
- 284. ii. CATHERINE DENISE' JAN' MILLS, b. 30 Aug 1936, St. Margaret's Hospital, Darlinghurst.

126. RUBY EVALINE⁵ MILLS (*JAMES*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1910 in Peelwood, and died 30 Jan 1984 in "Lake View' Kippalaw Road, Goulburn (73). She married HANNON INNES LONG 03 Aug 1929 in St. Paul's Anglican Church Peelwood. He was born 1904 in Goulburn, and died 19 Nov 1981 in Goulburn Base Hospital (77).

Burial: 02 Feb 1984, Goulburn Lawn Cemetery

HANNON INNES LONG:

Burial: 23 Nov 1981, Goulburn Lawn Cemetery

Children of RUBY MILLS and HANNON LONG are:

- i. JOYCE⁶ LONG, b. 1931.
- ii. REGINALD A LONG, b. 1932.
- iii. JUNE LONG, b. 1936.
- iv. ROBERT LONG, b. 1939.
- v. GEOFFREY LONG, b. 1940.

127. VERNER⁵ MILLS (*JAMES*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 16 May 1925 in Crookwell NSW. He married ESMA MARGARET COSGROVE 02 Feb 1952 in Crookwell NSW, daughter of ALBERT COSGROVE and VERA CLARKE. She was born 27 Sep 1930 in Crookwell NSW.

Child of VERNER MILLS and ESMA COSGROVE is:

285. i. DONALD VERNON⁶ MILLS, b. 19 Mar 1954, Crookwell NSW; d. 06 Jan 2002, Crookwell NSW.

128. MARY ANNIE⁵ COSGROVE (*ELIZABETH MARIA*⁴ *WEEKS, MARGARET*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 29 Apr 1882 in Seaman's Dale, Fullerton, and died 02 Dec 1962 in Crookwell NSW District Hospital NSW. She married (2) JOSEPH SHARWOOD 11 Mar 1908 in Crookwell NSW. He was born 1880 in Hadley NSW, and died 09 Aug 1961 in Fullerton NSW.

MARY ANNIE COSGROVE:

Burial: 03 Dec 1962, Bolong C/E

JOSEPH SHARWOOD:

Burial: 10 Aug 1961, Bolong C/E

Child of MARY ANNIE COSGROVE is:

i. HENRY PHILLIP⁶ COSGROVE, b. 06 Apr 1903, The Garnet, Tuena NSW.

Children of MARY COSGROVE and JOSEPH SHARWOOD are:

- 286. ii. JOSEPH KEVIN⁶ SHARWOOD, b. 03 Feb 1909, Cartwrights Creek, Fullerton; d. 18 Sep 1991, Oak Flats (82).
- 287. iii. EMILY 'BEATRICE' SHARWOOD, b. 25 Sep 1910, Spring Valley, Hadley; d. 11 Aug 1945, Crookwell NSW District Hospital.
- 288. iv. MICHAEL SAMUEL SHARWOOD, b. 13 Feb 1915, Fullerton; d. 05 May 1990, Crookwell NSW District Hospital.

129. JOHN THOMAS⁵ COSGROVE (*ELIZABETH MARIA*⁴ *WEEKS*, *MARGARET*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 21 May 1884 in Fullerton NSW, and died Abt. 1970. He married CATHERINE MILLS 05 Apr 1911 in St. Bartholomew's Anglican Church, Crookwell NSW, daughter of JOHN MILLS and BRIDGET HOGAN. She was born 08 Oct 1891 in Bowlen Creek, Fullerton, and died 04 Sep 1920 in Goulburn District Hospital (29).

JOHN THOMAS COSGROVE: 28th December 1898

Crookwell NSW- A warrant for the arrest by the Crookwell NSW Bench for the arrest of Thomas Vaughan, charged with disobeying a magisterial order for the support of his illegitimate child. He is about 22 years of age, 5' 7" inches high, rather nuggety build, fair complexion, brown hair, small dark moustache, dark eyes; follows shearing and general labouring work a native of Laggan near Crookwell NSW. Supposed to have been recently shearing at Carragabal Station near Grenfell; thence may have gone to Thurlagoona Station via Burringun.

Police Gazette 19.9.1906

Crookwell NSW – A warrant has been issued by the Crookwell NSW Bench for the arrest of John Thomas Cosgrove charged with disobeying a magisterial order for the support of his child. He is 22 years of age, 5 6" high, stoutish build, dark complexion, dark brown curly hair, dark-brown moustache, light brown eyes, round shoulders, small legs, slightly bowed, said to have his head shaved close or closely clipped: a roustabout. Said to be working at Dandaloo Station, near Dandaloo. Complainant, Jane Francis. Limerick, via Peelwood.

September 1906

John Thomas Cosgrove, charged on the warrant with disobeying a magisterial order for the support of his child, has been arrested by Constable Murray, Dandaloo Police on the information supplied by Senior Sergeant Ewen, Crookwell NSW Police. Remanded to Crookwell NSW and ordered to pay 6.1.0, in default to be imprisoned until the order is complied with.

CATHERINE MILLS:

Burial: 06 Sep 1920, Goulburn Anglican Cemetery

Children are listed above under (52) Catherine Mills.

130. MICHAEL HENRY⁵ COSGROVE (*ELIZABETH MARIA*⁴ *WEEKS, MARGARET*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 12 Sep 1886 in Fullerton Rg13895, and died 23 Feb 1970. He married EMILY GERTRUDE PEARCE 1912 in Hadley Rg 9666, daughter of JOHN PEARCE and CATHERINE FORD. She was born 1893 in Blayney, and died 08 Apr 1981 in Goulburn.

Children of MICHAEL COSGROVE and EMILY PEARCE are:

- 289. i. SYLVIA CATHERINE⁶ COSGROVE, b. 29 Jan 1913, Hadley; d. 21 Jul 1990, 38 Auburn Street Goulburn.
- 290. ii. SYRAH VINCENT COSGROVE, b. 22 Jul 1914, Hadley; d. 20 Sep 1978, 106 Kinghorne Street Goulburn.
- 291. iii. PRETORIA MAY COSGROVE, b. 26 Apr 1916, Cavan Park; d. 27 Aug 1963, Crookwell NSW.
- 292. iv. JACK WILLIAM 'JACK' COSGROVE, b. 21 Mar 1918, Cavan Park; d. 27 Aug 1985, Gunning.
- 293. v. MAVIS ELIZABETH COSGROVE, b. 30 Jun 1920, Hadley.
- 294. vi. OLIVE JOYCE COSGROVE, b. 1922, Hadley.
 - vii. MERLE AUDREY COSGROVE, b. 13 Apr 1924, 'Cavan Park', Peelwood; d. 1925, Crookwell NSW Rg 14515.
- 295. viii. HORACE RUSSELL COSGROVE, b. 24 Aug 1926, Cartwrights Creek.
- 296. ix. MICHAEL SYLVESTER COSGROVE, b. 18 Jul 1928, Fullerton.
 - x. AURIOL GERTRUDE COSGROVE, b. 28 Nov 1930, Fullerton; m. ROY TILL.
- 297. xi. SENLEY MERVYN 'TONY' COSGROVE, b. 20 Apr 1932, Fullerton.
- 298. xii. ELTON LESLIE COSGROVE, b. 18 Oct 1933, Peelwood.
- 299. xiii. LYNETTE FAY COSGROVE, b. 17 Dec 1935, Crookwell NSW.
- 300. xiv. GEOFFREY EARL COSGROVE, b. 12 Nov 1938, Crookwell NSW; d. 20 Jun 1999, Goulburn.
- **131.** CECILIA ELLEN⁵ COSGROVE (*ELIZABETH MARIA*⁴ *WEEKS, MARGARET*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 23 May 1890 in Fullerton NSW, and died 1946. She married WILLIAM FREDERICK URWIN 1911 in Goulburn. He was born 1879 in Hartley.

Children of CECILIA COSGROVE and WILLIAM URWIN are:

- i. EMILY A⁶ COSGROVE, b. 1910, Lithgow.
- ii. ALICE AMELIA COSGROVE, b. 1910, Crookwell NSW.
- iii. ANNIE ISABELLE COSGROVE, b. 1910.
- iv. FRANCIS WILLIAM URWIN, b. 1915, Lithgow.
- **132.** SYRAH RICHARD WILLIAM ROY⁵ COSGROVE (*ELIZABETH MARIA*⁴ *WEEKS*, *MARGARET*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 10 Jun 1895 in Crookwell NSW. He married MILLICENT PEARCE 29 May 1918 in Bolong. She was born 21 Jul 1890 in Dalton,

MILLICENT PEARCE:

Burial: 28 Jul 1952, Dalton C/E

Children of SYRAH COSGROVE and MILLICENT PEARCE are:

- 301. i. HAZEL THELMA⁶ COSGROVE, b. 1918.
 - ii. ERROL KEITH COSGROVE, b. 21 Jun 1920, Laggan.
 - iii. ELSIE BEATRICE COSGROVE, b. 29 Apr 1923, Fullerton; m. WILLIAM COOPER⁵, 1944, Gunning.

iv. ERIC MERVYN COSGROVE, b. Jan 1925, Cartwrights Creek, Fullerton; d. 23 Apr 1925, Cartwrights Creek 3 Months.

Burial: 25 Apr 1925, Kempton Anglican Cemetery

Cause of Death: Convulsions

- v. BRENDA MAY COSGROVE, b. 02 Oct 1926, Fullerton; m. ROBERT CAMERON.
- vi. VALDA BERYL COSGROVE, b. 22 Oct 1930, Fullerton; d. 29 Jun 1935, From burns.
- vii. COLIN ATHOL COSGROVE, b. 16 Mar 1933, Hadley.
- **133.** ALBERT SYLVESTER⁵ COSGROVE (*ELIZABETH MARIA*⁴ *WEEKS, MARGARET*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 30 Nov 1901 in Tuena NSW, and died 21 Sep 1969 in Bolong NSW. He married VERA CLARKE 10 Jun 1925 in Fullerton, daughter of JAMES CLARKE and FRANCES GRAY. She was born 1905 in Crookwell NSW, and died 1997.

Children of ALBERT COSGROVE and VERA CLARKE are:

- i. VIVIAN JAMES⁶ COSGROVE, b. 06 Nov 1925, Crookwell NSW.
- 302. ii. WILMA GRACE ELIZABETH COSGROVE, b. 18 Jun 1927, Crookwell NSW.
 - iii. BRUCE COSGROVE, b. 26 Aug 1929, Crookwell NSW; d. 05 Sep 1929, Crookwell NSW
- 303. iv. ESMA MARGARET COSGROVE, b. 27 Sep 1930, Crookwell NSW.
- 304. v. ALBERT HASTING COSGROVE, b. 20 Nov 1932, Crookwell NSW; d. 28 Oct 1999, Crookwell NSW.
 - vi. GREGORY MILTON COSGROVE, b. 25 Mar 1934, Crookwell NSW; m. CORAL MARY SMITH, 19 Jul 1958; b. 23 May 1938, Crookwell NSW.
 - vii. MAXWELL JOHN COSGROVE, b. 16 Dec 1946, Crookwell NSW; d. 05 Jun 1954, Crookwell NSW 7 Years.
- 305. viii. ERROL CLEVE COSGROVE, b. 28 Oct 1948, Crookwell NSW; d. 16 Feb 2003, Goulburn Base Hospital.
- **134.** MARGARET ELIZABETH⁵ SHARWOOD (*MARY ELIZA*⁴ *WEEKS, MARGARET*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1896 in Crookwell NSW Rg.30248, and died 1967. She married JOHN THOMAS WILLIAMS 1913 in Rockley NSW Rg.6448. He was born 1888 in Red Bank NSW, and died 1970.

Children of MARGARET SHARWOOD and JOHN WILLIAMS are:

- i. HERBERT ALLEN 'TINY'⁶ WILLIAMS, b. 1913, Rockley NSW Rg.43798; d. 30 Jul 1996, Bathurst.
- ii. ARTHUR RAY WILLIAMS, b. 1915, Rockley NSW Rg.43820; d. 1979.
- iii. ATHOL PATRICK WILLIAMS, b. 1918, Rockley NSW Rg.13734; d. 1996.
- iv. CORNELIUS GEORGE WILLIAMS, b. 1920; d. 1983.
- v. IDA JEAN WILLIAMS, b. 1925; d. 2001.
- vi. ROBERTA MARY WILLIAMS, b. 1930.
- vii. JACK WILLIAMS, b. 1933; d. 1976.
- **135.** RICHARD WEEKS ALFRED⁵ SHARWOOD (*MARY ELIZA*⁴ *WEEKS, MARGARET*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 03 Jan 1907, and died 17 May 1984. He married NETA WINIFRED SMITH 20 Oct 1928. She was born 28 Dec 1911, and died 17 May 1984.

Children of RICHARD SHARWOOD and NETA SMITH are:

- 306. i. LURLINE LAURA⁶ SHARWOOD, b. 1929.
 - ii. EVA WINIFRED SHARWOOD, b. 1929; d. 1935, Bathurst Rg 10061.
- 307. iii. BRENDA DOROTHY SHARWOOD, b. 1930.
- 308. iv. GWENDOLINE ANNE SHARWOOD, b. 1936; d. 1983.
 - v. BEVERLEY ROBIN SHARWOOD, b. 1943; d. 1944, Bathurst Rg 15142.
- 309. vi. BRIAN RICHARD SHARWOOD, b. 1945.

136. LILA JANE HOWARTH AKA⁵ WEEKS (*SARAH ANN*⁴, *MARGARET*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 11 Jul 1898 in Crookwell NSW, and died 15 Dec 1976 in Young NSW. She married ALBERT EDARD STEEDMAN 21 Nov 1921 in Crookwell NSW. He was born Abt. 1897 in Ashfield NSW, and died 19 Jun 1986 in Young NSW.

Children of LILA WEEKS and ALBERT STEEDMAN are:

- 310. i. THELMA LILA⁶ STEEDMAN, b. 27 Sep 1922, Crookwell NSW.
 - ii. DAPHNE JEAN STEEDMAN, b. 26 Mar 1924, Eugowra NSW.
 - iii. BETTY MAVIS STEEDMAN, b. 20 Sep 1925, Eugowra NSW.
 - iv. VIVIAN MAY STEEDMAN, b. 12 Nov 1927, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. BERLY ALBERTA STEEDMAN, b. 05 Aug 1929, Forbes NSW.
 - vi. EDWARD ALBERT STEEDMAN, b. 22 Jan 1934, Condobolin NSW.
 - vii. CLARENCE GORDON STEEDMAN, b. 03 Oct 1935, Young NSW.
 - viii. KENNETH RAYMOND STEEDMAN, b. 15 Jun 1939, Young NSW.
- **137.** THOMAS WILLIAM H⁵ HOWARTH (*SARAH ANN*⁴ WEEKS, *MARGARET*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 20 Aug 1901 in Seamandale NSW, and died 19 Sep 1954 in Goulburn NSW. He married MARY ELLEN TREACY 26 Mar 1927 in Goldsmith Street, Methodist Church Goulburn, daughter of JOHN TREACY and ADA GIBSON. She was born 09 Feb 1909 in Jersey Valley NSW, and died 25 Sep 1993 in Hurlestone Park NSW.

MARY ELLEN TREACY:

Burial: Forest Lawn Cemetery, Leppington

Children are listed above under (110) Mary Ellen Treacy.

138. JAMES⁵ HOWARTH (*SARAH ANN*⁴ *WEEKS, MARGARET*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1903 in Grant Springs, and died 05 May 1971 in Crookwell NSW. He married PHYLLIS FLORENCE BURNS 1938 in Crookwell NSW. She was born 24 Nov 1920 in Crookwell NSW, and died 03 Sep 1987 in Goulburn NSW.

Children of JAMES HOWARTH and PHYLLIS BURNS are:

- i. DAPHNE MARGARET FLORENCE⁶ HOWARTH, b. 31 Jul 1938, Crookwell NSW; d. 02 Nov 1939, Crookwell NSW.
- ii. JOHN STANLEY HOWARTH, b. 18 Jul 1939, Crookwell NSW; d. 25 Apr 1941.
- 311. iii. LESLIE DAVID HOWARTH, b. 18 Jul 1940, Crookwell NSW.
- 312. iv. MILDRED ANNE 'MILLIE' HOWARTH, b. 03 Aug 1941, Crookwell NSW.
- 313. v. VALERIE MARY HOWARTH, b. 18 Mar 1943, Crookwell NSW; d. 18 Mar 2006, Goulburn Base Hospital.
- 314. vi. GLORIA JOYCE HOWARTH, b. 01 Jan 1945, Crookwell NSW; d. 25 Aug 1990, Crookwell NSW.

- 315. vii. DIANNE SHIRLEY HOWARTH, b. 08 Mar 1948, Crookwell NSW; d. 14 Jun 1994, Goulburn Base Hospital.
- 316. viii. RUSSELL JAMES HOWARTH, b. 14 Jun 1950, Crookwell.
- 317. ix. JEANETTE MAY HOWARTH, b. 01 Dec 1953, Crookwell.
 - x. FRANCIS WILLIAM HOWARTH, b. 31 Jul 1956, Crookwell NSW; m. DIANNE ELIZABETH BETTS, 25 Jun 1983, Our Lady of Fatima Goulburn NSW.
- **139.** BLANCHE ELIZABETH⁵ HOWARTH (*SARAH ANN*⁴ WEEKS, *MARGARET*³ MILLS, *JOHN*², WILLIAM¹) was born 16 Mar 1905 in Grant Springs NSW, and died 18 Dec 1977. She married (1) WALTER EDWARD MAHER Sep 1923 in Laggan, NSW, son of THOMAS MAHER and SARAH SHEPHERD. He was born 09 Apr 1896, and died 21 Mar 1936 in North Crookwell NSW. She married (2) WILLIAM LAURENCE WELLS 1941. He was born 1905, and died 23 Mar 1953.

Children of BLANCHE HOWARTH and WALTER MAHER are:

- i. VALERIE JOYCE⁶ MAHER, b. 12 Apr 1925, Crookwell NSW.
- 318. ii. DAPHNE MARGUERITE MAHER, b. 29 Aug 1926, Crookwell NSW; d. 14 Feb 1990, Goulburn NSW.
- 319. iii. PHYLLIS PATRICIA MAHER, b. 30 Aug 1928, Crookwell NSW.
 - iv. RUSSELL WALTER MAHER, b. 29 Apr 1930, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. GORDON HERBERT MAHER, b. 29 Apr 1930, Crookwell NSW; d. 14 Nov 1996, Goulburn NSW.
 - vi. MAURICE MAHER, b. 30 Jun 1932, Crookwell NSW.
- **140.** GEORGE STANLEY⁵ HOWARTH (*SARAH ANN*⁴ WEEKS, *MARGARET*³ MILLS, *JOHN*², WILLIAM¹) was born 18 Oct 1910 in Crookwell NSW, and died 12 Oct 1968 in Laggan NSW. He married PHYLLIS MATILDA SHEPHERD 23 Oct 1933 in Condobolin. She was born 20 Oct 1913 in Condobolin, and died 12 Dec 2004 in Taree (91).

PHYLLIS MATILDA SHEPHERD:

Burial: 18 Dec 2004, Crookwell NSW Anglican Cemetery

Children of GEORGE HOWARTH and PHYLLIS SHEPHERD are:

- 320. i. JEANETTE MYRIE⁶ HOWARTH, b. 26 Apr 1934, Condobolin NSW.
- 321. ii. MARLENE SHIRLEY HOWARTH, b. 29 Apr 1936, Crookwell NSW.
- **141.** FRANCIS CLARENCE⁵ HOWARTH (*SARAH ANN*⁴ *WEEKS, MARGARET*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 27 Apr 1912 in Crookwell NSW, and died 21 Mar 1976 in Crookwell NSW. He married ELSIE ANN SEAMAN 18 Dec 1929 in Crookwell NSW. She was born 21 Sep 1907 in Bolong, and died 05 Nov 1964 in Goulburn NSW.

FRANCIS CLARENCE HOWARTH:

Burial: C/E Crookwell NSW

ELSIE ANN SEAMAN:

Elsie Ann Seaman married on the 18 December 1929 at Crookwell NSW, when she was 23 years of age to Francis Clarence Howarth, he was 19 years of age, the son of Thomas Howarth and his wife Sarah Ann Weeks. They had a family of three Francis, Dorothy and Leila.

Burial: C/E Crookwell NSW

Children of FRANCIS HOWARTH and ELSIE SEAMAN are:

- 322. i. FRANCIS AUSTIN⁶ HOWARTH, b. 13 Sep 1931, Crookwell NSW; d. 25 May 1985, Crookwell NSW.
 - ii. DOROTHY 'MERLE' HOWARTH, b. 03 Oct 1934, Crookwell NSW; d. 31 Aug 2005, Goulburn NSW; m. DOUGLAS EDWARD BENDER, 12 Jul 1976, Methodist Church, Goulburn NSW; b. 24 Apr 1934, Tenterfield.

DOROTHY 'MERLE' HOWARTH:

Burial: 05 Dec 205, Goulburn Lawn Cemetery

- 323. iii. LEILA JOAN HOWARTH, b. 10 Feb 1937, Crookwell NSW.
- **142.** HERBERT 'ARTHUR'⁵ HOWARTH (*SARAH ANN*⁴ WEEKS, *MARGARET*³ MILLS, *JOHN*², WILLIAM¹) was born 18 Sep 1916 in Crookwell NSW, and died 06 Jul 1995 in Crookwell NSW. He married JEAN STELLA DAPHNE MCDONALD 25 Oct 1941 in Crookwell NSW. She was born 02 May 1922 in 'The Diamond', Binda NSW, and died 19 Jul 1993 in Crookwell NSW.

HERBERT 'ARTHUR' HOWARTH:

Burial: Crookwell NSW

JEAN STELLA DAPHNE MCDONALD:

Burial: Crookwell NSW

Children of HERBERT HOWARTH and JEAN MCDONALD are:

- 324. i. LEONIE MARGARET⁶ HOWARTH, b. 10 Apr 1942, Crookwell NSW.
- 325. ii. LILA ANNE HOWARTH, b. 05 Jan 1945, Crookwell NSW.
- 326. iii. BARBARA JEAN HOWARTH, b. 26 Nov 1949, Crookwell NSW.
- 327. iv. ROBYN LYNETTE HOWARTH, b. 25 Oct 1956, Crookwell NSW.
- **143.** THELMA MARY⁵ HOWARTH (*SARAH ANN*⁴ WEEKS, *MARGARET*³ MILLS, *JOHN*², WILLIAM¹) was born 18 Sep 1916 in Laggan NSW, and died 15 Nov 1950 in Crookwell District Hospital NSW. She married LLOYD 'CLEMENT' HOGAN 16 Feb 1935 in Crookwell NSW, son of ROBERT HOGAN and CAROLINE HOWARTH. He was born 1908 in Crookwell NSW Rg. 24017, and died 25 Aug 1965 in Laggan NSW.

THELMA MARY HOWARTH:

Burial: 16 Nov 1950, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Cause of Death: Following Childbirth

LLOYD 'CLEMENT' HOGAN:

Burial: Laggan

Children are listed above under (67) Lloyd 'Clement' Hogan.

144. MARY ANN VIDA⁵ FENTON (*MARGARET 'ELLEN' SUSANNAH*⁴ WEEKS, *MARGARET*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 27 Jul 1900 in Cordillera Rg 26873, and died 19 Nov 1988 in Dapto. She married JOHN LEO ROYDEN 'ROY' TOOLE 1920 in Crookwell NSW Rg 4652. He was born 09 Sep 1893 in Cordillera⁵, and died 25 Jan 1975 in Wollongong NSW.

Children of MARY FENTON and JOHN TOOLE are:

- i. NORA ENVETTY 'HAZEL'6 TOOLE, b. 13 Jan 1921, Crookwell NSW; m. ALFRED ERNEST HODGES, 1939, Orange Rg 4994.
- ii. ALVA CARLYLE TOOLE, b. 10 Aug 1922, Taralga.
- iii. COPRAL DESMOND 'LINDSAY' TOOLE, b. 30 Jan 1923, Grenfell.
- iv. NEWCOMBE DOUGLAS LAWRENCE TOOLE, b. 28 Sep 1923, Waverley; d. 23 Jan 1924, Grenfell NSW Rg.2935.
- v. THELMA DAPHNE 'NAIDA' TOOLE, b. 15 Jan 1925, Grenfell.
- vi. SHIRLEY PATRICIA TOOLE, b. 26 Sep 1928, Forbes.
- vii. NOEL ROYDEN BRUCE TOOLE, b. 13 Dec 1929, Forbes.
- viii. JOHN MALVERN DAVID TOOLE, b. 13 Apr 1931, Eugowra.
- ix. VALERIE 'NOREEN' ELENOR TOOLE, b. 16 Sep 1932, Eugowra.
- x. COLIN MAXWELL LEO TOOLE, b. 16 May 1934, Eugowra.
- xi. MARGARET MARION DAWN TOOLE, b. 03 Sep 1936, Orange.
- xii. KEITH BRIAN ROYDEN TOOLE, b. 28 May 1938, Orange; d. 13 Dec 1942, Hornsby NSW Rg.26893.
- xiii. PETER REGINALD LESLIE TOOLE, b. 24 Mar 1940, Orange; d. 27 Mar 1941, Orange NSW Rg.2337.
- xiv. TERRANCE STALIN 'BRUCE' TOOLE, b. 10 Aug 1942, Orange.
- **145.** JOHN THOMAS⁵ FENTON (*MARGARET 'ELLEN' SUSANNAH*⁴ WEEKS, *MARGARET*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 18 Jul 1904 in Garnet, Tuena Rg 27332, and died 26 Oct 1955 in Crookwell NSW. He married MARGARET ELIZABETH HEARN 1931 in Crookwell NSW Rg 10067. She was born 13 Jun 1904 in Spring Flat, Junction Point.

Children of JOHN FENTON and MARGARET HEARN are:

- i. RITA MARGARET⁶ FENTON, b. 21 Mar 1932, Crookwell NSW; d. 19 Aug 1935, Crookwell NSW Age 3 1/2.
- ii. RONALD JOHN FENTON, b. 28 Oct 1934, Crookwell NSW.
- iii. GRETA JULIA FENTON, b. 02 Jun 1936, Limerick.
- **146.** GEORGE WILLIAM 'DICK'⁵ FENTON (*MARGARET 'ELLEN' SUSANNAH*⁴ WEEKS, *MARGARET*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 28 Sep 1906 in Cordillera, and died 07 Apr 1974 in Bathurst. He married FLORA LAVERTY 11 Dec 1935 in Crookwell NSW. She was born 02 Jan 1918 in Thalaba, Laggan, and died 10 Oct 1994 in Goulburn.

FLORA LAVERTY:

Burial: Goulburn

Children of GEORGE FENTON and FLORA LAVERTY are:

- i. OLGA JOYCE⁶ FENTON, b. 16 Jun 1936, Crookwell NSW.
- 329. ii. GEOFFREY PAUL FENTON, b. 26 Jan 1939, Crookwell NSW.
- **147.** LILA MARGARET⁵ FENTON (*MARGARET 'ELLEN' SUSANNAH*⁴ WEEKS, *MARGARET*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 29 Oct 1908 in Cordillera. She married ARTHUR HERBERT COOPER 1936 in Parramatta. He was born 11 Mar 1911 in Tuena Rg 21699, and died 1973 in Liverpool.

ARTHUR HERBERT COOPER:

Military service: Military service: WW2

Children of LILA FENTON and ARTHUR COOPER are:

- i. IVAN⁶ COOPER.
- ii. GARRY COOPER.

148. STANLEY VINCENT⁵ FENTON (*MARGARET 'ELLEN' SUSANNAH*⁴ WEEKS, *MARGARET*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 24 Aug 1913 in Cordillera, and died 29 Sep 1979 in Queanbeyan District Hospital (66). He married ELIZABETH PHYLLIS ELDRIDGE 1936 in Crookwell NSW. She was born 25 Aug 1915 in Sapling Creek, Laggan, and died 26 May 1962 in Crookwell NSW District Hospital.

STANLEY VINCENT FENTON:

"The Seven Churches of Binda

p 140 Stanley Fenton was born at Cordillera near Peelwood on 24.8.1913. He was one of the nine children born to John & Ellen Fenton. he was educated at Peelwood Public School. After leaving school he worked most of his life in the Peelwood district. Stanley was employed by Percy Fisher and Michael Hogan at "Montana", Peelwood and later he worked for the McKenzie family at "Flowerburn"

He married Phyllis Eldridge of Limerick at Peelwood in 1936 and they had seven children . Stan, together with Laurence Blowes, were the principal parishioners involved in persuading the Rev'd Edgar Rolfe of the need for a new church in Peelwood. He worked on the building of St. Paul's overseeing and arranging the voluntary labour and organising much of the fund-raising. His wife died in May 1962 and after some years he left Peelwood to live in Queanbeyan where he died on 29 September 1979. He is buried at Peelwood.

STANLEY VINCENT FENTON:

Residence: "Avalon"

Burial: Peelwood Anglican Cemetery

ELIZABETH PHYLLIS ELDRIDGE:

Burial: 27 May 1962, Peelwood Anglican Cemetery

Children of STANLEY FENTON and ELIZABETH ELDRIDGE are:

- LESLIE JOHN⁶ FENTON, b. 02 Oct 1937, Crookwell NSW; d. 06 May 1939, Crookwell NSW District Hospital 18 Months. Burial: 07 May 1939, C/E Peelwood
- 330. ii. SHIRLEY ANN FENTON, b. 23 Nov 1939, Crookwell NSW; d. 27 Nov 1983, Canberra (45).
- 331. iii. VALERIE JOYCE FENTON, b. 03 Dec 1939, Crookwell NSW.
- 332. iv. GREGORY GORDON FENTON, b. 23 Apr 1941, Crookwell NSW; d. 12 Jun 1997, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. MAXWELL STANLEY FENTON, b. 28 Sep 1942, Crookwell NSW; d. 29 Apr 1978, (35) Queanbeyan whilst playing hockey he collapsed and died.

MAXWELL STANLEY FENTON:

Obituary Coach dies on Field

The 35-year old coach of the Queanbeyan men's under 18 hockey team collapsed and died on the field during a match on Saturday.

Maxwell Stanley Fenton was playing, as usual, with his team at Blundell Park when he died. It is understood that it was Mr. Fenton's second game of the day.

Always a keen hockey player, Max had played hockey in the Crookwell NSW district as a young man, representing NSW with a Colts team.

He came to Queanbeyan about four years ago and started playing hockey with the Woden Valley Club with some success.

In 1976 he was one of the forces behind the revival of the Queanbeyan Hockey Club, captioning the B3 team which one the premiership in that year. Last year he played in the B1 grade but this year his great interest was in forming and promoting the under 18 team so that the club the club could attract young players. It was with this team that he died.

For the past three years Max had worked at the Royal Hotel Bottle Shop and had many friends in the town and district. He was the son of Mr. Stan Fenton and the late Phyllis Fenton and a brother of Shirley, Joyce, Greg, Colin and Sue. A service is to be held as St. Paul's Church at Peelwood at 10.30 am tomorrow followed by interment in the Peelwood Cemetery.

Burial: Peelwood Cemetery

- 333. vi. COLIN ROSS FENTON, b. 05 Dec 1944, Crookwell NSW.
- 334. vii. GLORIA EILEEN FENTON, b. 10 Apr 1950, Crookwell NSW.

149. CECIL LEO⁵ FENTON (*MARGARET 'ELLEN' SUSANNAH*⁴ WEEKS, *MARGARET*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1919, and died 27 Jul 1992 in Harley Nursing Home Crookwell NSW (72). He married NELLIE LORRAINE ALLPORT 1943 in Crookwell NSW Rg 22127. She was born 02 Oct 1923 in Crookwell NSW.

CECIL LEO FENTON: Crookwell NSW Gazette 30 July 1992

Cecil Leo Fenton passed away at Harley Nursing Home Crookwell NSW aged 72 years, he was predeceased by his wife Nellie and daughter Judith (Mrs. Tucker).

He is survived by daughter Kaye(Mrs. Evans) Gloucester, Sue (Mrs. McDonald) Robertson. A funeral will held at St. Bartholomew's Anglican Church and burial after 3pm at the private Cemetery Peelwood.

Children of CECIL FENTON and NELLIE ALLPORT are:

- i. JUDITH⁶ FENTON, m. TUCKER.
- 335. ii. KAYE FENTON.
 - iii. SUE FENTON, m. MCDONALD.

150. SARAH FORD⁵ SHARWOOD (*MARY JANE*⁴ *FORD*, *SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 19 May 1889 in Fullerton Rg Goulburn 13913, and died 17 Sep 1959 in

Bowlen Creek, Fullerton. She married GEORGE HENRY HOGAN 18 Oct 1913 in Crookwell NSW, son of HENRY HOGAN and BRIDGET KING. He was born 10 Jan 1890 in Cooks Vale Creek, and died 28 Nov 1971 in Crookwell NSW.

SARAH FORD SHARWOOD:

Burial: 18 Sep 1959, Laggan Catholic Cemetery

GEORGE HENRY HOGAN:

Burial: Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Occupation: Labourer at Cartwrights Creek, Fullerton

Children are listed above under (62) George Henry Hogan.

151. LOUISA⁵ SHARWOOD (*MARY JANE*⁴ *FORD, SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1891 in Rg Crookwell NSW 11174, and died 09 Jun 1975 in Goulburn. She married ALBERT CORDINGLEY 1912 in Goulburn NSW Rg 5812. He died 1946 in Goulburn.

Child of LOUISA SHARWOOD and ALBERT CORDINGLEY is:

i. EDNA M⁶ CORDINGLEY, b. 1912, Goulburn Rg 29112.

152. ELIZA MARY⁵ SHARWOOD (*MARY JANE*⁴ *FORD, SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1896 in Rg Crookwell NSW 21070. She married GORDON OSWALD ALLAN WRAY 1912 in Goulburn NSW Rg 5848. He was born 1892 in Crookwell NSW Rg 11987, and died 12 May 1970.

Children of ELIZA SHARWOOD and GORDON WRAY are:

- i. RUBY L⁶ WRAY, b. 1912, Goulburn Rg 48225.
- ii. ALLEN D WRAY, b. 1914, Redfern Rg 1509.
- iii. PHYLLIS D WRAY, b. 1916, Newtown Rg 901.
- iv. LOUIE J WRAY, b. 1918, Goulburn Rg 20482.
- **153.** HENRIETTA MATILDA 'TILLY'⁵ SHARWOOD (*MARY JANE*⁴ *FORD, SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1900 in Rg Crookwell NSW 30997, and died 25 Dec 1974 in Goulburn. She married WILLIAM HENRY TAYLOR 1917 in Goulburn Rg 7963. He was born 1892 in Taralga Rg 34415, and died 30 May 1974 in Goulburn.

Children of HENRIETTA SHARWOOD and WILLIAM TAYLOR are:

- i. LEONARD JOHN⁶ TAYLOR.
- ii. DONALD TAYLOR.
- iii. ALBERT WILLIAM TAYLOR, b. 1918, Goulburn Rg 10557; m. JESSIE HELEN BRYANT, 1939, Goulburn Rg 23293.
- iv. EILEEN EDNA TAYLOR, b. 1921; d. 30 Mar 1941, Goulburn (20) knocked down by a
- v. RAYMOND KEITH TAYLOR, b. 17 Nov 1922; m. PHYLLIS JOYCE SMITH, 1943, Goulburn NSW Rg 22477.
- 336. vi. LOLA MARY TAYLOR, b. 15 Aug 1924, Goulburn; d. 21 Apr 1971, Goulburn NSW.
- **154.** IDA E⁵ SHARWOOD (MARY JANE⁴ FORD, SARAH AMELIA³ MILLS, JOHN², WILLIAM¹)

was born 1903 in Rg Crookwell NSW 29641. She married ROBERT E HUNT 1929 in Goulburn.

Children of IDA SHARWOOD and ROBERT HUNT are:

- i. ROBERT⁶ HUNT.
- ii. COLIN HUNT.

155. HILFRED ERIC GLEN⁵ SHARWOOD (*MARY JANE*⁴ *FORD*, *SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1911 in Rg Crookwell NSW 28039, and died 27 Dec 1970 in McIntosh Road Crookwell NSW (59). He married DOROTHY MAY FUNNELL 1932 in Goulburn NSW Rg7905. She was born 1910 in Goulburn, and died 06 May 1995 in St. John of God Hospital Goulburn (85).

HILFRED ERIC GLEN SHARWOOD:

Burial: 29 Dec 1970, Crookwell NSW Anglican Cemetery

Cause of Death: CORONARY OCCLUSION

DOROTHY MAY FUNNELL:

Burial: 09 May 1995, Crookwell NSW General Cemetery

Children of HILFRED SHARWOOD and DOROTHY FUNNELL are:

- i. FAY LERLINE⁶ SHARWOOD, b. 1933, Crookwell NSW; d. 07 Mar 2011, Crookwell District Hospital NSW.
 - ii. HILLARY J SHARWOOD, b. 1933, Crookwell NSW; m. HEATHER.
- 338. iii. DARRELL GLENN SHARWOOD, b. 1934, Crookwell NSW; d. 2011.
- 339. iv. MELVA JOAN SHARWOOD, b. 25 May 1945, Crookwell NSW.
- v. NOLA MARGARET SHARWOOD, b. 27 Jul 1947, Crookwell NSW.
- 341. vi. RHONDA FAY SHARWOOD, b. 21 Aug 1949, Crookwell NSW.

156. ARTHUR WILLIAM SHARWOOD⁵ FORD (*CATHERINE 'KATE'*⁴, *SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 09 Sep 1889 in Fullerton, and died 18 Jul 1967 in Bankstown Hospital from a heart attack. He married RACHEL MAY 'RAY' WILLIAMSON 16 Oct 1911 in St. Bartholomew's Anglican Church Crookwell NSW. She was born 01 Aug 1892 in Laggan, and died 05 May 1979 in Redbank Nursing Home, Mowbray Road, Willoughby (87).

ARTHUR WILLIAM FORD

Arthur was born on the 9th September 1889 at Fullerton, near Crookwell NSW, the son of Catherine Ford and William Sharwood (Catherine wasn't married) Arthur's birth was reg. In his mothers surname Ford. Catherine Ford married John George Pearce on January 25th, 1893 at St. Paul's, Church of England Peelwood by the Reverend James Bean, John was the son of Alfred William and Rachel (Writer) Pearce. Catherine died in Childbirth in January 1910 at Peelwood.

Burial: St. Saviour's Church of England Cemetery, Punchbowl

Occupation: Bet. 1915 - 1952, Tramways Department

RACHEL MAY 'RAY' WILLIAMSON:

Burial: St. Saviour's Church of England Cemetery, Punchbowl

Children of ARTHUR FORD and RACHEL WILLIAMSON are:

- i. WILLIAM JOHN⁶ FORD, b. 16 Dec 1911, Crookwell NSW; d. 12 Feb 1995, Sydney.
- 343. ii. BERT HOSKIN FORD, b. 14 Jul 1914, Darlinghurst, Sydney; d. 29 Aug 1995,

Bankstown.

157. EMILY GERTRUDE⁵ PEARCE (*CATHERINE 'KATE'*⁴ *FORD*, *SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1893 in Blayney, and died 08 Apr 1981 in Goulburn. She married MICHAEL HENRY COSGROVE 1912 in Hadley Rg 9666, son of MICHAEL COSGROVE and ELIZABETH WEEKS. He was born 12 Sep 1886 in Fullerton Rg13895, and died 23 Feb 1970.

Children are listed above under (130) Michael Henry Cosgrove.

158. WILLIAM HENRY⁵ PEARCE (*CATHERINE 'KATE'*⁴ *FORD*, *SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1895 in Bathurst, and died 28 Oct 1973 in Burraga (78). He married MARY ELLEN HOGAN 14 May 1919 in Crookwell NSW Rg 4143, daughter of HENRY HOGAN and BRIDGET KING. She was born 01 Nov 1894 in Wattle Creek, Peelwood Rg 33662, and died 23 Aug 1979 in Burraga (84).

WILLIAM HENRY PEARCE:

Burial: Rockley RC

MARY ELLEN HOGAN:

Burial: Rockley RC

Child is listed above under (63) Mary Ellen Hogan.

159. RACHEL ANN⁵ PEARCE (*CATHERINE 'KATE'*⁴ *FORD*, *SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1897 in Tuena Rg 765, and died in Orange. She married PHILLIP CHRISTOPHER HOGAN 1913 in Crookwell NSW Rg 7805. He was born 24 Sep 1882 in Black Springs, Peelwood Rg 13483, and died 04 May 1941 in Narrabri.

Children of RACHEL PEARCE and PHILLIP HOGAN are:

- i. FREDERICK⁶ HOGAN.
- 344. ii. JOHN LINDSAY HOGAN, b. 02 Jan 1910, Reids Flat NSW; d. 23 Aug 1959, Shellharbour NSW.
 - iii. CATHERINE ELIZABETH HOGAN, b. Jun 1913, Picton Rg 31329; d. 12 Mar 1914, Peelwood 9 months.

Burial: Peelwood Cemetery

- iv. THOMAS HENRY HOGAN, b. 1914, Boorowa Rg 46864.
- v. IDA KATHLEEN ESTER HOGAN, b. 21 Aug 1916, Crookwell NSW; d. 10 Feb 2013, Viewhaven Lodge Crookwell NSW.
- 346. vi. EILEEN VERONICA HOGAN, b. 24 Sep 1918, Crookwell NSW.
- 347. vii. BEATRICE MAY HOGAN, b. 12 Nov 1920, Crookwell NSW.
 - viii. MYRA RACHEL HOGAN, b. 21 Dec 1924, Crookwell NSW.
 - ix. NITA FLORENCE HOGAN, b. 19 Nov 1931, Crookwell NSW.

160. LESLIE JOHN 'LES'⁵ PEARCE (*CATHERINE 'KATE'*⁴ *FORD*, *SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1898 in Tuena Rg 35122, and died 31 Mar 1969 in Bathurst (70). He married DORIS UDEL SHARWOOD 1925 in Byron Bay Rg 7984. She was born 06 Nov 1901 in Hadley rg 31221 Crookwell NSW, and died 07 Jul 1965 in Bathurst.

Children of LESLIE PEARCE and DORIS SHARWOOD are:

- i. GORDON⁶ PEARCE, b. 14 May 1926; m. SHIRLEY CATHERINE HODSON.
- 348. ii. ERIC PEARCE, b. 17 Dec 1929.
- 349. iii. HUGH PEARCE, b. 10 Jul 1931.
 - iv. MARTIN PEARCE, b. 07 Jul 1935; d. 30 May 2004.
 - v. LYLE PEARCE, b. 02 Feb 1937.
- **161.** LILAH S G⁵ PEARCE (*CATHERINE 'KATE'*⁴ *FORD, SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1900 in Tuena Rg 35870. She married LUKEWARD FRITZ G SCHUMAKER 1918 in Rockley Rg 7826.

Children of LILAH PEARCE and LUKEWARD SCHUMAKER are:

- i. NOBLE⁶ SCHUMAKER, b. 07 Aug 1922.
- ii. GLADYS SCHUMAKER, b. 28 Aug 1925.
- iii. FREDERICK SCHUMAKER, b. 17 Jun 1928.
- iv. JEAN SCHUMAKER, b. 16 Mar 1932.
- v. MERVYN SCUMAKER, b. 17 Jul 1939.
- **162.** CHARLES STANLEY⁵ PEARCE (*CATHERINE 'KATE'*⁴ *FORD, SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 17 Sep 1904 in Cavan Park, and died 04 Nov 1965 in Royal Prince Alfred Hospital, Camperdown. He married KATHLEEN AGNES 'CASSIE' CLAYTON 17 Apr 1932 in Bathurst. She was born 14 Aug 1914 in Goulburn.

CHARLES STANLEY PEARCE:

Burial: Bathurst

Children of CHARLES PEARCE and KATHLEEN CLAYTON are:

- i. ERNEST GEORGE⁶ PEARCE, b. 22 Aug 1932; d. 18 Feb 1997.
- ii. NORMAN PEARCE, b. 1934; d. 02 Apr 1941, 7 Years accidentally killed.
- iii. KATHLEEN PEARCE, b. 06 Jun 1935.
- iv. CHARLES JOHN PEARCE, b. 23 Mar 1938.
- v. GEOFFREY PEARCE, b. 06 Apr 1939.
- **163.** CECIL GEORGE⁵ PEARCE (*CATHERINE 'KATE'*⁴ *FORD, SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 03 Sep 1906 in Cavan Park, and died 18 Sep 1977 in Burraga. He married IDA ISABELLE BOOTH 1934 in Rockley Rg 7826. She was born 1913 in Rockley.

CECIL GEORGE PEARCE:

Burial: Burraga Catholic Cemetery

Children of CECIL PEARCE and IDA BOOTH are:

- i. STELLA MARY⁶ PEARCE, b. Aug 1938, Rockley; d. 28 May 1939.
- ii. DARYL PEARCE, b. 03 Dec 1942.
- iii. GEOFFREY PEARCE, b. 03 Jul 1951.
- **164.** JOHN JAMES⁵ PEARCE (*CATHERINE 'KATE'*⁴ *FORD*, *SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 24 Nov 1908 in Crookwell NSW, and died 08 May 1976 in Bathurst. He

married CATHERINE MARY TOOLE 1930. She was born 1913 in Grenfell NSW Rg.4981.

JOHN JAMES PEARCE:

Burial: Burraga Catholic Cemetery

CATHERINE MARY TOOLE: Burial: Burraga Catholic Cemetery

Children of JOHN PEARCE and CATHERINE TOOLE are:

- i. AMY ADELINE⁶ PEARCE.
- ii. CATHERINE MARY PEARCE, b. Oct 1938; d. 31 Jan 1939, Bathurst Rg 3501.

165. ALAN JEFFREY⁵ FORD (*LUKE L*⁴, *SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 30 Jul 1908 in Goulburn Rg 24669, and died 30 Mar 1984. He married ELSIE BEATRICE SCHLENKER AKA CLARKE 18 Dec 1929 in Granville Rg 15359. She was born 18 Dec 1911, and died 29 Mar 1936.

ALAN JEFFREY FORD:

Occupation: Carpenter

Children of ALAN FORD and ELSIE CLARKE are:

- i. ALAN DAVID⁶ FORD, b. 27 Oct 1930.
- 350. ii. ROY GEOFFREY FORD, b. 24 Jun 1932.
 - iii. DONALD LESLIE FORD, b. 07 Sep 1936.

166. SELBY R J⁵ FORD (*LUKE L*⁴, *SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 22 Feb 1912 in Goulburn Rg 16488, and died 16 Aug 1982. He married VERA M WALTER 1932 in Granville Rg 13995.

Children of SELBY FORD and VERA WALTER are:

- i. LAWRENCE⁶ FORD, b. 1934.
- ii. KEITH FORD, b. 1936.
- iii. BRYAN FORD, b. 1939.

167. EDNA E⁵ FORD (*LUKE L*⁴, *SARAH AMELIA*³ *MILLS, JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 21 Aug 1913 in Goulburn Rg 35498. She married ALBERT EDWARD GOUGH 1935. He was born 26 Jan 1911, and died 1978.

Children of EDNA FORD and ALBERT GOUGH are:

- 351. i. ALBERT⁶ GOUGH, b. 13 Sep 1936; d. 1986.
- 352. ii. BARRY GOUGH, b. 29 Jul 1939; d. 16 Jul 1997.
- 353. iii. SHIRLEY GOUGH, b. 08 Jan 1941.

168. PATRICK⁵ CLARKE (*ISAAC*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1890 in Sapling Creek Laggan NSW Rg.11637, and died 1965 in Wollongong NSW. He married MONA ROSE GRAY 31 Oct 1917 in Woodhouslee NSW Rg.20747. She was born 1898 in Woodhouslee NSW Rg.20747.

Children of PATRICK CLARKE and MONA GRAY are:

- i. ALMA F⁶ CLARKE, b. 27 Jan 1919, Crookwell NSW.
- ii. JOAN CLARKE, b. 25 Feb 1926, Crookwell NSW; d. 08 Feb 1929, Crookwell NSW District Hospital.

169. EVELINE ADELINE⁵ CLARKE (*ISAAC*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 27 Jul 1905 in Laggan NSW rg 32816, and died 11 Jan 1979 in Laggan NSW. She married ALBERT CHARLES COOPER 05 Apr 1924 in Crookwell NSW. He was born 1907 in Tuena NSW, and died 18 Oct 1989 in Long Jetty Hospital.

Children of EVELINE CLARKE and ALBERT COOPER are:

- MALCOLM 'CARLISLE'⁶ COOPER, b. 02 Apr 1924, Crookwell NSW; d. Dec before 1989
- ii. MURRAY COOPER, b. 21 Nov 1925, Crookwell NSW; d. Dec prior to 2009.
- 354. iii. ALLAN CHARLES COOPER, b. 19 Feb 1927, Crookwell NSW.
- 355. iv. MERVYN 'GREGORY' COOPER, b. 05 Apr 1933, Crookwell NSW.
- 356. v. MAVIS MURIEL COOPER, b. 19 Sep 1934, Crookwell NSW; d. 13 Jul 2012, Mirinjani Aged Care Facility Canberra ACT.

170. STANLEY⁵ CLARKE (*ISAAC*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 09 Mar 1911 in Crookwell NSW, and died 28 Dec 1986 in Crookwell District Hospital. He married ANGELA MAY 'ALMA' SKELLY 1939 in Crookwell. She was born 20 Nov 1918 in Redground, Laggan NSW, and died 06 Dec 2006 in St. Luke's Nursing Home, Dapto.

STANLEY CLARKE:

Burial: Laggan Catholic Cemetery

ANGELA MAY 'ALMA' SKELLY:

Burial: Laggan Catholic Cemetery

Children of STANLEY CLARKE and ANGELA SKELLY are:

- i. PAMELA MAUREEN⁶ CLARKE, b. 30 Sep 1940, Crookwell NSW
- 358. ii. PETER LESLIE CLARKE, b. 25 Aug 1942, Crookwell NSW.
- 359. iii. ROBERT STANLEY CLARKE, b. 21 Jul 1944, Crookwell NSW.
- 360. iv. DIANNE MAREE CLARKE, b. 13 Mar 1949, Crookwell NSW.
- 361. v. JANIS MARY CLARKE, b. 1951, Crookwell NSW.

171. CATHERINE MAY⁵ CLARKE (*JOHN A*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 20 May 1895 in Crookwell NSW, and died 25 Oct 1967 in Binda NSW. She married GEORGE JOHN 'GINGER' LARKHAM 1914 in Crookwell NSW. He was born 18 Jul 1890 in Bushrangers Gully, Tuena Rg 34246, and died 24 Oct 1963 in Goulburn NSW.

CATHERINE MAY CLARKE:

Burial: Binda Cemetery

GEORGE JOHN 'GINGER' LARKHAM:

Burial: Binda Cemetery

Children of CATHERINE CLARKE and GEORGE LARKHAM are:

- i. CATHERINE MAY⁶ LARKHAM, b. 27 Jul 1914, Dog Trap, Binda; d. 02 Jan 2009, Linkside Nursing Home, Bundanoon.
 - ii. GEORGE JOHN LARKHAM, b. 1917; d. 18 May 1918, Crookwell NSW 1 year 4 months.

18TH May 1918 Crookwell NSW

LARKHAM, GEORGE JOHN Infant male 1 year 4 months.

Cause of death: Central pneumonia toxaemia myocardial failure, syncope 14 days, H Roger Cope registered May 18TH 1918

Parents; George John Larkham, labourer of Binda, Catherine May Clarke mother, both of Binda

20TH May 1918 Catholic Cemetery Binda, W Gillespie

J Madden, read the service witnesses John Clarke and Richard Larkham, burial Binda Catholic Cemetery

Burial: 20 May 1918

iii. NEVILLE JOHN LARKHAM, b. 29 May 1920, Dog Trap; d. 11 Sep 1921, Crookwell NSW

Burial: 12 Sep 1921, Binda Catholic Cemetery

iv. NORMA AILEEN LARKHAM, b. 29 May 1920, Dog Trap; d. 09 Sep 1921, Crookwell NSW from Whooping Cough.

Burial: 10 Sep 1921, Binda Catholic Cemetery

- 363. v. COLVIN JAMES LARKHAM, b. 26 Jul 1922, Crookwell NSW; d. 08 Jun 1995.
- 364. vi. CORAL JUNE LARKHAM, b. 27 Jan 1929, Dog Trap, Binda; d. 30 Mar 2002, District Hospital, Tweed Heads.

172. EILEEN AGNES⁵ CLARKE (*JOHN A*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 13 May 1905 in Crookwell NSW. She married HENRY VINCENT CROKE 06 Jun 1928 in Crookwell NSW. He was born 1904 in Crookwell NSW, and died 02 Apr 1983 in Goulburn Base Hospital (79).

Children of EILEEN CLARKE and HENRY CROKE are:

- 365. i. CORAL⁶ CROKE, b. 01 Jan 1929, Crookwell NSW; d. 19 Apr 2013, Brisbane QLD.
 - ii. BERNARD CROKE, b. 28 Jun 1930, Crookwell NSW.
 - iii. MONICA CROKE, b. 27 Apr 1942, Crookwell NSW.
 - iv. CARMEL CROKE, b. 09 Dec 1946, Crookwell NSW.

173. ELLEN ALICE⁵ CLARKE (*JOHN A*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹)⁵ was born 08 Feb 1914 in Swampy Creek, Binda NSW⁵, and died 26 Jul 1992 in Crookwell NSW. She married ARTHUR JAMES FORD⁵ 09 May 1934 in Crookwell NSW⁵. He was born 03 Dec 1904 in "Willow Valley" PeelwoodNSW⁵, and died 02 Aug 1969 in Crookwell NSW (65)⁵.

ELLEN ALICE CLARKE:

Crookwell Gazette 28. July 1992

Ellen Alice Ford passed away at Crookwell District Hospital on Sunday, she was aged 78 years, the funeral will take place 11 A.M. Wednesday, after a Requiem Mass at St. Mary's Crookwell NSW followed by interment in Crookwell NSW Cemetery.

Burial: Crookwell NSW

ARTHUR JAMES FORD:

Jim worked at the Crookwell NSW Iron Mine from 1941-1945 and later joined Crookwell NSW Shire Council as a Linesman, up until his retirement. He died soon after from a fatal heart attack.

Arthur James 'Jim' Ford

Jim died at his home 10 Robertson Street Crookwell NSW, he was a son of James Henry and Kathryn Ford of Peelwood. He is survived by his sisters Lila Whipp of Goulburn, Mary McIntosh, Clarise McIntosh, brother Josiah, Ossie, Ken Ford. He leaves a wife Alice and a grown up family of four, Barbara, Kay, Yvonne and Robert. The funeral will be held 4 August 1969 at St. Mary's Crookwell NSW and for interment at Crookwell NSW Cemetery.

Obituary Mr. A. J. Ford

One of Crookwell NSW best known and respected identities Arthur James Ford, died at his home at Robertson Street, Crookwell NSW on August 2. He was 64.

The late Mr. Ford was an employee at Crookwell NSW depot of the Southern Tablelands County Council and was a valued member of the staff of that organisation.

He was born to the late James Henry Ford and Kathryn Ford of Peelwood and lived for the greater part of his life in the district. As a young man he was keenly interested in all forms of sport including tennis, hockey and football.

Deceased is survived by his widow Alice; daughters Kay (Mrs. Allan Greenwood, Crookwell NSW), Yvonne (Mrs. Thomas Fahey, Crookwell NSW), Barbara (Mrs. Warwick Armstrong, Crookwell NSW) and a son, Bob of Crookwell NSW.

Also surviving are brothers Josiah (Goulburn), Ossie (Darby Falls) and sisters Mary (Mrs. McIntosh of Crookwell NSW), Lila (Mrs. Whipp, Goulburn), Clarice (Mrs. McIntosh), Goulburn.

The three brothers and a sister predeceased him.

Interment took place at Crookwell NSW cemetery on August 4 following a Requiem Mass at St. Mary's offered by Rev. Fr. J. P. Bartley.

Pallbearers were Messrs. Pat Byron, Ben Brownlow, Albert Cosgrove, Ron Southwell his work colleagues from Southern County Council)

Burial: 04 Aug 1969, Crookwell NSW

Children of ELLEN CLARKE and ARTHUR FORD are:

i. BARBARA DAWN⁶ FORD, b. 29 Nov 1934, Goulburn NSW.

367. ii. KAY FRANCES FORD, b. 23 Jan 1938, Goulburn NSW.

- 368. iii. YVONNE MARGARET FORD, b. 20 Feb 1940, Goulburn NSW; d. 16 May 1994, Crookwell NSW.
- 369. iv. ROBERT JOSEPH FORD, b. 14 Aug 1941, Crookwell NSW; d. 26 Oct 1999, Sydney (58).

174. MAGDALINE 'ELSIE'⁵ CLARKE (*JOHN A*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 25 Apr 1917 in Crookwell NSW. She married REX ALAN O'BRIEN. He was born 18 Dec 1914 in Crookwell NSW, and died 14 Jun 1989 in Crookwell NSW.

Children of MAGDALINE CLARKE and REX O'BRIEN are:

- i. RUSSELL ANTHONY⁶ O'BRIEN, b. 10 Nov 1937, Crookwell NSW; d. 07 Jan 2001, Port Macquarie NSW.
 - ii. RONALD FRANCIS O'BRIEN, b. 05 Apr 1939, Crookwell NSW; m. ESTER.
- 371. iii. RAYMOND ROBERT O'BRIEN, b. 02 Nov 1940, Crookwell NSW.
- 372. iv. LORRAINE ANNE O'BRIEN, b. 11 Dec 1942, Crookwell NSW.

175. VERA⁵ CLARKE (*JAMES*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1905 in Crookwell NSW, and died 1997. She married ALBERT SYLVESTER COSGROVE 10 Jun 1925 in Fullerton, son of MICHAEL COSGROVE and ELIZABETH WEEKS. He was born 30 Nov 1901 in Tuena NSW, and died 21 Sep 1969 in Bolong NSW.

Children are listed above under (133) Albert Sylvester Cosgrove.

176. FRANCES ELIZABETH⁵ CLARKE (*JAMES*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1908 in Crookwell NSW. She married JOHN ERROL CECIL CROKER 25 Mar 1925 in Crookwell NSW. He was born 1897 in Fullerton, and died 16 Aug 1972 in Crookwell NSW.

CROKER, JOHN ERROL CECIL, MAIL RUN CONTRACTOR, MALE 75 YEARS 16 AUGUST 1972, HARLEY NURSING HOME, ROSLYN RD CWL, SAPLING CREEK CWL FULLERTON NSW

WALTER HENRY CROKER, GRAZ, EMILY JANE SMITH

CWL 28 YEARS, FRANCES ELIZABETH CLARKE, MARRIED

DOROTHY J 46, WALTER J 44, MERVYN J 41, GREGORY A 35, NONE DEC

F E CROKER, WIFE, SAPLING CREEK, LAGGAN

MYOCARDIAL INFARCTION, SUDDEN, ATHEROSCLEROSIS, 15 YEARS, OLD AGE S KRISHNAN, REG

18 AUGUST 1972, COFE, CWL, B KENNEDY

G WILLIAMS COFE, GREGORY M COSGROV E, ERROL C COSGROVE

R F PERROT, 23 AUGUST 1972

Children of FRANCES CLARKE and JOHN CROKER are:

- i. DOROTHY JOYCE⁶ CROKER, b. 28 Oct 1925, Crookwell NSW.
- 374. ii. WALTER JAMES CROKER, b. 06 Jul 1928, Crookwell NSW; d. 29 Jul 2012, Goulburn Base Hospital NSW.
- 375. iii. MERVYN JOHN CROKER, b. 02 Dec 1930, Crookwell NSW; d. 26 Sep 2000, Crookwell NSW.
- 376. iv. GREGORY AUSTIN CROKER, b. 22 May 1937, Crookwell NSW; d. 07 Jul 2006, Goulburn Base Hospital NSW.

177. MABEL JEAN⁵ CLARKE (*JAMES*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1910 in Crookwell NSW. She married THOMAS GEORGE MERRIMAN. He was born in 18.11.1910.

Child of MABEL CLARKE and THOMAS MERRIMAN is:

377. i. MAVIS JEAN⁶ MERRIMAN.

178. ALLAN JAMES⁵ CLARKE (*JAMES*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1912 in Crookwell NSW, and died 19 Jul 1995 in Crookwell NSW. He married MADGE FLORENCE NICHOLLS 1934 in Crookwell NSW. She was born 1912 in Mittagong NSW, and died 25 Nov 1986 in Crookwell NSW District Hospital.

Children of ALLAN CLARKE and MADGE NICHOLLS are:

- i. STELLA⁶ CLARKE, b. 05 Nov 1935, Crookwell NSW.
- 379. ii. JAMES CLARKE, b. 08 Aug 1937, Crookwell NSW; d. 21 May 1996, Dalton Via Gunning NSW.
 - iii. NORMAN CLARKE, b. 16 Mar 1942, Crookwell NSW.
 - iv. OLIVER CLARKE, b. 08 Nov 1944, Crookwell NSW.

179. WILFRED CLAUDE⁵ CLARKE (*JAMES*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 22 Oct 1921 in Laggan NSW, and died 28 Mar 1985 in Crookwell NSW. He married INA KING 22 Nov 1941. She was born 15 Sep 1921 in Wattle Flat, Peelwood.

Children of WILFRED CLARKE and INA KING are:

- 380. i. KEVIN WILFRED JAMES⁶ CLARKE, b. 19 May 1942, Crookwell NSW; d. 21 Nov 2006, Crookwell NSW Hospital (64).
 - ii. RODNEY DENNIS CLARKE, b. 08 Nov 1946, Crookwell NSW; m. BERYL JOYCE SOUTH, 1967; b. 1948.
 - iii. DARRYL LINDSAY CLARKE, b. 1950, Crookwell NSW; m. KERRY CHANNELL; b. 1954.
- **180.** LOLA JOYCE⁵ CLARKE (*THOMAS*⁴, *JANE*³ *MILLS*, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 31 Jan 1942 in Crookwell NSW. She married PHILLIP KEARY. He was born 16 Oct 1927 in Ireland, and died 02 Jan 2011 in Crookwell NSW Hospital NSW.

Children of LOLA CLARKE and PHILLIP KEARY are:

- i. KATHY⁶ KEARY.
- ii. JULIE KEARY.
- iii. PETER KEARY.
- **181.** ELIZABETH ANN⁵ MILLS (*EDWARD*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1924. She married ARTHUR KENNETH WONG, son of KENYON WONG and ETHEL CROKER. He was born 1923 in Crookwell NSW.

Children of ELIZABETH MILLS and ARTHUR WONG are:

i. ROBYN IRENE⁶ WONG, b. Crookwell NSW.

- ii. CATHERINE DENISE WONG, b. 16 Apr 1948, Crookwell NSW; d. 21 Nov 1999, Western Highway NSW; m. WIEGOLD.
- **182.** MARY CATHERINE⁵ MILLS (*JOHN MAXWELL*⁴, *ISAAC*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 20 Apr 1935 in Crookwell NSW. She married MURDOCK ASHTON HOGAN 31 Aug 1957 in Crookwell NSW, son of ROBERT HOGAN and SARAH GEORGE. He was born 19 May 1936 in Crookwell NSW, and died 16 Nov 1977 in Goulburn Base Hospital NSW.

MURDOCK ASHTON HOGAN:

Burial: 18 Nov 1977, Crookwell Anglican Cemetery

Children of MARY MILLS and MURDOCK HOGAN are:

- i. GLENDA⁶ HOGAN, b. 1957, Crookwell NSW.
- ii. LINDSAY HOGAN, b. 1958, Crookwell NSW.
- 381. iii. JOHN ALEXANDER HOGAN, b. 16 Nov 1959, Crookwell NSW; d. 28 Oct 2011, Canberra Hospital Act.
 - iv. ANTHONY HOGAN, b. 1961, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. BRIAN HOGAN, b. 1964, Crookwell NSW; m. LINDA GERVIN.
 - vi. BELINDA HOGAN, b. 07 Jul 1971, Crookwell NSW.
- **183.** FRANCIS EDWARD⁵ HEARN (*MARY ANNE*⁴ *MILLS, ISAAC*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 11 Nov 1906 in Spring Valley Rg Tuena 39782, and died 31 Dec 2001 in Camden NSW. He married MARY SUSANNAH RYDER 1937 in Camden Rg 10868.

Children of FRANCIS HEARN and MARY RYDER are:

- i. LEONARD JOHN⁶ HEARN.
- ii. ROBERT HEARN.
- **184.** MARY IRENE⁵ HEARN (*MARY ANNE*⁴ *MILLS, ISAAC*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 02 Sep 1910 in Spring Valley, Peelwood Rg Tuena 44227. She married COLIN THOMAS DUNBAR 1951 in Crookwell NSW. He was born 24 Dec 1919 and he died 20 Nov 1979.

Children of MARY HEARN and COLIN DUNBAR are:

- i. NANCYE⁶ DUNBAR, m. KEN.
- ii. COLLEEN DUNBAR m. TONY...
- iii. IAN DUNBAR, m. MONICA.
- **185.** HENRY 'HARRY' HORACE⁵ HEARN (*MARY ANNE*⁴ *MILLS, ISAAC*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1911 in Rg Tuena 46306, and died 20 Jul 1992 in Spring Valley, Peelwood (80). He married IRIS MAY GREENTREE 1959 in Lagoona.

HENRY 'HARRY' HORACE HEARN:

Burial: 22 Jul 1992, Norwood Park Crematorium, Gungahlin ACT

Enlisted: WW2 3rd Battalion

Children of HENRY HEARN and IRIS GREENTREE are:

- i. KEVIN⁶ HEARN, b. 1960.
- ii. BRIAN HEARN, b. 1961.
- iii. JANETTE HEARN, b. 1964.
- 382. iv. LEANNE HEARN, b. 1967, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. LEON HEARN, b. 1969.

186. VERA THIRLBY⁵ HEARN (*MARY ANNE*⁴ *MILLS, ISAAC*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 1915 in Rg Tuena 21826. She married KEVIN JAMES MCDONALD 1939 in Inverell NSW, son of JAMES MCDONALD and ETHEL PAGETT. He was born 05 May 1913 in Trunkey Rg 19603, and died 01 Sep 1997 in Wyong NSW.

KEVIN JAMES MCDONALD:

Occupation: Police Officer

Children of VERA HEARN and KEVIN MCDONALD are:

383. i. VALERIE KAYRENE⁶ MCDONALD, b. 1940.

384. ii. ANTHONY MCDONALD, b. 1945.

187. MAY ELIZABETH⁵ PEARCE (*MARGARET A*⁴ *MILLS, ISAAC*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 31 May 1920 in Bathurst. She married ERIC WILFRED FENTON 22 Jun 1940 in Bathurst. He was born 17 Sep 1915 in McAlister, and died 14 Oct 1991 in Bathurst.

Children of MAY PEARCE and ERIC FENTON are:

- i. BARBARA⁶ FENTON.
- ii. DESMOND FENTON.
- iii. TREVOR FENTON, m. LEONIE MAY TOOLE; b. 24 Apr 1949.

188. RACHEL CATHERINE⁵ PEARCE (*MARY ELIZABETH*⁴ *MILLS, ISAAC*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 20 Apr 1913 in Reedy Creek Burraga NSW Rg.19150, and died 1998 in Bathurst NSW. She married CHARLES PATRICK TOOLE 15 Apr 1940 in Ss Michael & John RC Cathedral Bathurst. He was born 24 Sep 1910 in Burraga NSW Rg.43122 Rockley, and died 22 Dec 1991 in Bathurst NSW (81).

Children of RACHEL PEARCE and CHARLES TOOLE are:

- i. ROSS⁶ TOOLE, b. 17 Oct 1940, Bathurst.
- ii. GARY TOOLE, b. 27 Sep 1941, Bathurst.
- iii. ANTHONY JOHN TOOLE, b. 28 Feb 1945, Bathurst.

189. INA KATHLEEN MAY⁵ MILLS (*CHARLES*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *WILLIAM*³, *JOHN*², *WILLIAM*¹) was born 20 Aug 1923 in Cartwrights Creek, Fullerton, and died 05 Dec 1992 in Marinjani Nursing Home, Weston, Canberra. She married JAMES LEONARD JOHN 'LIN' FORD 1942 in Crookwell NSW Rg 24988. He was born 09 Nov 1912 in Peelwood, and died 21 Sep 1988 in George Forbes House Nursing Home, Queanbeyan.

INA KATHLEEN MAY MILLS:

Burial: 08 Dec 1992, Peelwood Cemetery

JAMES LEONARD JOHN 'LIN' FORD:

Burial: Peelwood Cemetery

Children of INA MILLS and JAMES FORD are:

- WILLIAM GARRY⁶ FORD, b. 09 Jan 1943, Peelwood; d. 25 Mar 1943, Crookwell NSW District Hospital (10 Weeks) from pneumonia. Burial: Peelwood Cemetery
- ii. TREVOR HORACE FORD, b. 18 Aug 1944, Peelwood; d. 25 Aug 1963, (19). Burial: Peelwood Cemetery
- 385. iii. SHIRLEY ANNE FORD, b. 16 Dec 1945, Crookwell NSW.
- 386. iv. BERYL JOYCE FORD, b. 26 Oct 1947, Crookwell NSW.
 - v. RONALD JAMES FORD, b. 15 Mar 1952, Crookwell NSW; d. 20 Mar 1952, 6 Days. Burial: Binda
- 387. vi. DAPHNE MAY FORD, b. 19 Apr 1954, Crookwell NSW.
 - vii. ALLAN LESLIE FORD, b. 08 Apr 1955, Crookwell NSW; d. 09 Apr 1955, Crookwell NSW.

Burial: 11 Apr 1955, Peelwood

- 388. viii. BARRY RAYMOND FORD, b. 31 May 1958, Crookwell NSW.
 - ix. MARGARET ROSE FORD, b. 17 Feb 1961, Crookwell NSW; d. 18 Feb 1961, Crookwell NSW District Hospital from prematurity.

 Burial: 18 Feb 1961, Peelwood C/E
 - x. COLLEEN MARY FORD, b. 18 Jul 1962, Crookwell NSW; d. 25 Jul 1962, Crookwell NSW District Hospital 7days from prematurity.
 Burial: 26 Jul 1962, Peelwood Anglican Cemetery